





Government of the People's Republic of Bangladesh Ministry of Local Government, Rural Development & Cooperatives

Annexure of Resettlement Action Plan (RAP-1)

For

CW-01, CW-04, CW-05, CW-07, CW-10, CW-13 and CW-16



Western Economic Corridor & Regional Enhancement Program (WeCARE) Phase-I: Local Government Engineering Department

SUBMITTED TO:

THE PROJECT DIRECTOR

WeCARE Phase-I: RCMLIIP Level-03, RDEC Bhaban, LGED Agargoan, Sher-E-Bangla Nagar, Daka-1207

SUBMITTED BY JV OF:



June 2023

Contents

Annex 1: Impact table, SES, Summery budget and Detail budget	4
CW-1	4
Impact Table	4
SES	6
Budget	10
CW-04	13
Impact	13
SES	15
Budget	19
CW-05	22
Impact	22
SES	24
Budget	28
CW-07	30
Impact	30
SES	32
Budget	40
CW-10	46
Impact	46
SES	48
Budget	51
CW-13	53
Impact	53
SES	55
Budget	62
CW-16	65
Impact	65
SES	68
Budget	74
Annex 2: Consultation meeting picture	78
Annex 3: List of the affected Households (HHs)	82
Annex 4: List of the Affected Tenants	110
Annex 5: List of the Affected Wage Labour	122

Annex 6: List of the Affected Vulnerable HHs	126
Annex 7: SOCIO-ECONOMIC PROFILE	132
Annex 8: Entitlement Matrix	141
Annex 9: Legal Framework	155

Annex 1: Impact table, SES, Summery budget and Detail budget CW-1

Impact Table

Table 7: Total entities temporarily affected by the project

Sl. No.	Project Impacts	Churamankati Bazar	Total
A	Number of squatters losing commercial Structure	27	27
В	Number of Upazila parishod owned structure	0	0
B1	Number of market Somiti owned structure	0	0
С	Total number of Project Affected Units (A+B)	27	27
D	Total number of persons affected from entities	92	92
Е	Number of tenants affected	3	3
F	Number of business loss (own tenant)	28	28
G	Number of wage labourer affected	1	1
Н	Vulnerable HHs	6	6

Table 8: Use of affected structure

SL No	Impacts	Unit	Churamankati Bazar	Total
1	Affected shops	No	29	29
2	No. of Structure owners	No	27	27
3	Affected Business Operator	No	28	28
3.1	Business running by owner	No	25	25
3.2	Business running by tenants	No	3	3
4	No. of wage labour affected	No	1	1

Table 9: Impact on Structure

Name of the Location	Total Entities		Affected by only Primary Structures	Affected by only secondary structure	Total	Floor Area (sft)
Churamankati Bazar		27	32	2	34	5330

Table 10: Quantity of affected primary structures

	Emminy of mirrors primary sortions					
S.L	Category of structure	Unit		amankati Bazar	Total	
			No	Quantity	No	Quantity
1	Pucca	Sft.	0	0	0	0
2	Semi-pucca	Sft.	3	297	3	297
3	Tin-made	Sft.	8	515	8	515
4	Katcha	Sft.	21	4427	21	4427
6	Total	Sft.	32	5239	32	5239

Table 11: Location-wise affected secondary structures of households

Tyma	Code	Churamanl	kati Bazar
Type	Code	No.	Quantity
Bench	Rft	0	0
Boundary Wall	Rft	0	0
RCC Pillar	Nos.	1	48
Sanitary Toilet	Nos.	0	0
Slab Toilet	Nos.	0	0
Tin Shade	Sft	0	0
Tube well	Nos.	0	0
Varonda	Sft	1	91
Water Pump	Nos.	0	0
Total	_	2	139

Table 12: Number of business units affected

Name of Market	Affected persons losing business structures	Affected persons losing business income
Churamankati		
Bazar	27	28
Total	27	28

Table 13: Number of Wage Labor in different locations

	0	
Affected wage laborers/employees by location	Number of wage laborers	
Churamankati Bazar		1

Table 14: Number of vulnerable in different locations

Type of vulnerable	Churamankati Bazar		Total
People to be			
physically			
disable		0	0
Income			
poverty			
(Income less			
than 10,500)		6	6
Female			
Headed HHs		0	0
Total		6	6

Table 15: Categories of losses based on Entitlement Matrix

S1 #	Losses Items	Unit	Churamankati Bazar	Total
1	Primary Structures	Sft.	5239	5239
2	Secondary Structures	Sft.	91	91
3	Compensation for business losses	Nos.	28	28
4	Wage Labour	Nos.	1	1
5	Loss of Income from rented-out commercial premises	Nos.	3	3
6	access to rented-in commercial premises	Nos.	3	3
7	Vulnerable household.	Nos.	6	6

Table 16: Demography of the project affected households and people

Sex		Churamankati Ba	zar	
Sex	HHH	I.	Popu	ılation
Male	27	100.00	51	55.43
Female	0	0.00	41	44.57
Total	27	100.00	92	100.00

Table 17: Affected people by age and sex

	Churamankati Bazar							
Age	Male		Female		Total			
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%		
Up to 5	6	6.52	5	5.43	11	11.96		
5+ to 15	5	5.43	6	6.52	11	11.96		
15+ to 30	13	14.13	10	10.87	23	25.00		
30+ to 60	23	25.00	19	20.65	42	45.65		
More than 60	4	4.35	1	1.09	5	5.43		
Total	51	55.43	41	44.57	92	100.00		

Table 18: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

	o. Maintai statas oi Mai			J					
	Churamankati Bazar								
Age Group	Married		Unn	narried	Widow/Widower		Total		
Group	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Total
Up to 5	0	0	6	5	0	0	6	5	11
5+ to 15	0	0	5	6	0	0	5	6	11
15+ to 30	5	7	8	3	0	0	13	10	23
30+- 60	22	19	1	0	0	0	23	19	42
>60	4	1	0	0	0	0	4	1	5
Total	31	27	20	14	0	0	51	41	92

Table 19: Household by Religion

Religion	Churamankati Bazar			
	Number	%		
Islam	16	59.26		
Hindu	11	40.74		
Total	27	100.00		

Table 20: Education level of the PAPs

Education	Churaman	kati Baz	ar			
Level	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%
Illiterate	6	6.52	7	7.61	13	14.13
Only Signature	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00
Class I - Class V	18	19.57	12	13.04	30	32.61
Class VI - Class VIII	10	10.87	11	11.96	21	22.83
Class IX - Class X	3	3.26	3	3.26	6	6.52
SSC/ Dakhil	5	5.43	4	4.35	9	9.78
HSC/ Alim	5	5.43	2	2.17	7	7.61
Honors/ Fazil	2	2.17	1	1.09	3	3.26
Masters/ Kamil	2	2.17	1	1.09	3	3.26
Total	51	55.43	41	44.57	92	100.00

Table 21: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

Income ronge	Churamankati Bazar					
Income range	Male	Female	Total	%		
Up to 10500	6	0	6	22.22%		
10500-21,000	13	0	13	48.15%		
21,001-30,000	7	0	7	25.93%		
30,001-40,000	1	0	1	3.70%		
40,001-50,000	0	0	0	0.00%		
50,001-60,000	0	0	0	0.00%		
More than 60,000	0	0	0	0.00%		
Total	27	0	27	100.00		

Table 22: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

Occupation	Churamankati Bazar						
Occupation	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%	
Agriculture	2	2.17	0	0.00	2	2.17	
Business	29	31.52	0	0.00	29	31.52	

0	Churamankati Bazar								
Occupation	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%			
Child	4	4.35	5	5.43	9	9.78			
Day Labor	1	1.09	0	0.00	1	1.09			
Housewife	0	0.00	26	28.26	26	28.26			
Student	13	14.13	9	9.78	22	23.91			
Service	2	2.17	1	1.09	3	3.26			
Total	51	55.43	41	44.57	92	100.00			

Table 23: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs

	No. of Population	Ratio Income		
Location	Income Generating	Dependent	Total	gen.: Dependents
Churamankati Bazar	35	57	92	1:1.6

Table 24: Type of Vulnerable Household

Trino	Churamankati Bazar
Type	No.
People with physical disabilities	0
Under Poverty Line	6
Female HH Head	0
Total	6

Table 25: Sources of drinking water at household level

Dataila	Source of drinking water		Total
Details	Hand Tube well	Shallow Tube Well	Total
Total	27	0	27
%	100.00	0.00	100.00

Table 26: Use of Toilets

Details	Type of Toilet						
	Sanitary	Semi Pucca	Katcha Slub	Total			
Total	26	0	1	27			
%	96.30	0.00	3.70	100.00			

Table 27: Sources of Cooking

Dataila	Source of Light			Total
Details	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total
Total	1	3	23	27
%	3.70	11.11	85.19	100.00

Table 28: Sources of Light

Dataila	Source of Light	Total
Details	Electricity	Total
Total	27	27
%	100	100

Table 34: Source of income generating activities

Sources of IGAs	Total	%
Agriculture	21	15.22
Motor mechanics	7	5.07
Livestock	7	5.07
Auto Rickshaw Pulling	20	14.49
Rickshaw /van pulling	6	4.35
Fisheries	6	4.35
Horticulture	4	2.90
Small Business	23	16.67
Poultry rearing	10	7.25
CNG Auto Driving	19	13.77
Transport Working	7	5.07
Agriculture Day labour	5	3.62
Non-Agriculture Day labour	2	1.45
Mason	1	0.72
Carpenter	0	0.00
Garments Worker	0	0.00

Table 36: Income Restoration Assistance

Preferred IGA Training	Churamankati Bazar	%
Agriculture	8	11.59
Motor mechanics	3	4.35
Livestock	3	4.35
Technical Training	6	8.70
Fisheries	7	10.14
Horticulture	3	4.35
Small business	14	20.29
Poultry rearing	9	13.04
Tailoring	8	11.59
CNG Auto Driving	7	10.14
Computer	1	1.45
Beauty parlour	0	0.00
Total	69	100.00

Budget

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	H ai ba tp ur	Chur aman kati Baza r	Rate	Haib atpur Estim ate	Churaman kati Estimate	Total Estimated RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
	Loss of resident			cial stru endors/e			title to land	
	pucca	Sft.		0	1,000	-	-	-
	Semi-pucca	Sft.		297	800	-	237,600	237,600
	Tin-made	Sft.		515	400	_	206,000	206,000
	Katcha	Sft.		4427	200	-	885,400	885,400
	Thatched	Sft.		0	100	_	-	-
	Total Primary Structure & Compensation			5239		-	1,329,000	1,329,000
	Secondary Structure							
Impact	Bench			0	400	-	-	-
categor y 4/1	Boundary Wall (Rft)			0	800	-	-	-
y 4/1	RCC Pillar			48	800	-	38,400	38,400
	Sanitary Toilet			0	60,00	-	-	-
	Slab toilet	No.		0	5,000	-	-	-
	Tube well			0	17,00 0	-	-	-
	Varonda	Sft.		91	250	-	22,750	22,750
	Water Pump			0	21,33 3		-	-
	Tin Shade	Sft.		0				
	Total Secondary Structure & Compensation			139		-	61,150	61,150
	Total Structure Compensation					-	1,390,150	1,390,150

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	H ai ba tp ur	Chur aman kati Baza r	Rate	Haib atpur Estim ate	Churaman kati Estimate	Total Estimated RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
Impact categor y 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant (TRG) @ Tk 50 per sft of floor area with a minimum of Tk 7,000 and maximum of Tk 10,000	No.		27	1000	-	270,000	270,000
Sub total of 4						-	1,660,150	1,660,150
Impact catego ry 8:	Loss of income from displaced commercial/industrial premises-One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7500 for three months rental cost.	No.		28	10,00	-	280,000	280,000
Impact catego ry 9	Temporary loss of income loss of regular wage income @ average wage/day in the locality for 30 days @ BDT 8000	No.		1	8,000	-	8,000	8,000
Impact categor y 10/1	Loss of income from rented -out commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7500 three months rental cost.	No.		3	10,00	-	30,000	30,000
Impact categor y 10/2	Loss of income from access to rented-in commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ 7500 three months rental cost.	No.		3	15,00 0	-	45,000	45,000

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	H ai ba tp ur	Chur aman kati Baza r	Rate	Haib atpur Estim ate	Churaman kati Estimate	Total Estimated RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
	Actual shifting assistance @ BDT 5000							
Sub total of 10						-	75,000	75,000
Impact categor y 12/1	Income restoration grants for three months @ 5000 based on the average monthly income loss(3*5000=15000)	No.		6	15,00	-	90,000	90,000
Impact categor y 12/2	Special Assistance of a one-time payment @ 5000 for vulnerable household as each female-headed, disabled-headed, elderly-headed and poor household	No.		6	5,000		30,000	30,000
Impact categor y 12/3	Income restoration Training (Structure owners + tenants + wage labour)	No.		31	2,500	-	77,500	77,500
Sub total of 12						-	197,500	197,500
Total						-	2,220,65 0	2,220,65 0
	Contingency @5% of the total budget				5%	-	111,032.5 0	111,032.5 0
	Grand Total					-	2,331,6 83	2,331,6 83

Summary Budget

SL.	Category of Loss	Haib atpur	Churam ankati Bazar	Total
Impact category 4/1	Compensation for structure	0	1,390,1 50	1,390 ,150
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant		270,000	270,0 00
Impact category 8	Loss of business	0	280,000	280,0 00
Impact category 9	Loss of wage labour	0	8,000	8,000
Impact category 10	Loss of Income from rented-out and rented in commercial premises	0	75,000	75,00 0
Impact category 12	Grants for Income restoration grants, Income restoration training and vulnerable household	0	197,500	197,5 00
	Contingency @5% of the Sub-total	0	111,033	111,0 33
	Grand Total	0	2,331,68 3	2,331, 683

CW-04

Impact

Table 7: Total entities affected by the project

Sl. No.	Project Impacts	New
A	Number of squatters losing commercial Structure	46
В	Number of Upazila parishod owned structure	0
B1	Number of market Somiti owned structure	2
C	Total number of Project Affected Units (A+B)	48
D	Total number of persons affected from entities	162
Е	Number of tenants affected	29
F	Number of business loss (Own + Tenant)	49
G	Number of wage labourer affected	0
Н	Vulnerable HHs	16

Table 8: Use of affected structure

SL No	Impacts	Unit	Ghorepara
1	Affected shops	No	55
2	No. of Structure owners	No	48
3	Affected Business Operator	No	49
3.1	Business running by owner	No	20
3.2	Business running by tenants	No	29
4	No. of wage labour affected	No	0

Table 9: Impact on Structure

Name of the Market	Total Entities	Affected by only Primary Structures	Affected by only secondary structure	Total	Floor Area (sft)
Ghorepara	48	54	8	62	12538

Table 10: Quantity of affected primary structures

C I	S.L Category of structure	IImi4	Ghor	Ghorepara		
S.L		Unit	No	Quantity		
1	Pucca	Sft.	8	2299		
2	Semi-Pucca	Sft.	38	9020		
3	Tin-Made	Sft.	4	495		
4	Kacha	Sft.	4	222		
	Total		54	12036		

Table 11: Location-wise affected secondary structures of households

		Ghore Para		
Type	Code	No.	Quantity	
Bench	Rft	0	0	
Boundary Wall	Rft	0	0	
RCC Pillar	Nos.	0	0	
Sanitary Toilet	Nos.	0	0	
Slab Toilet	Nos.	0	0	
Tin Shade	Sft	0	0	
Tube well	Nos.	0	0	
Varonda	Sft	8	502	
Water Pump	Nos.	0	0	
Total		8	502	

Table 12: Number of business units affected

Name of Market	Affected persons losing business structures	Affected persons losing business income
Ghorepara	46	49

Table 13: Number of Wage Labor in different locations

Efficiency of the laborer/employee	Quantity
Ghorepara	0

Table 14: Number of vulnerable in different locations

Type of vulnerable	Ghorepara
People to be physically disable	0
Income poverty (Income less than 10,500)	14
Female Headed HHs	2
Total	16

Table 15: Categories of losses based on Entitlement Matrix

SI #	Losses Items	Unit	Ghorepara	Reference of EM
1	Primary Structures	Sft.	12036	Impact category 4
2	Secondary Structures	Sft.	502	Impact category 4
3	Compensation for business losses	Nos.	49	Impact category 8
4	Wage Labour	Nos.	0	Impact category 9
5	Loss of Income from rented-out commercial premises	Nos.	29	Impact category 10
6	access to rented-in commercial premises	Nos.	29	Impact category 10
7	Vulnerable household.	Nos.	16	Impact category 12

Table 15: Demography of the project affected households and people

Sex	Ghore Para					
Sex	НН	Н.	Pop	ulation		
Male	44	95.65	90	55.56		
Female	2	4.35	72	44.44		
Total	46	100.00	162	100.00		

Table 16: Affected people by age and sex

		Ghore Para							
Age	Male		Female		Total				
	N	%	N	%	N	%			
Up to 5	10	6.17	4	2.47	14	8.64			
5+ to 15	15	9.26	15	9.26	30	18.52			
15+ to 30	19	11.73	16	9.88	35	21.60			
30+ to 60	37	22.84	34	20.99	71	43.83			
More than 60	9	5.56	3	1.85	12	7.41			
Total	90	55.56	72	44.44	162	100.00			

Table 17: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

		Ghore Para								
Age Group	Ma	Married		Unmarried Wido		dower/Divorce		Total		
	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Total	
Up to 5	0	0	10	4	0	0	10	4	14	
5+ to 15	0	0	15	15	0	0	15	15	30	
15+ to 30	5	14	14	2	0	0	19	16	35	
30+-60	35	33	1	0	1	1	37	34	71	
>60	9	1	0	0	0	2	9	3	12	
Total	49	48	40	21	1	3	90	72	162	

Table 18: Household by Religion

Daligion	Ghore	Ghore Para				
Religion	No.	%				
ISLAM	46	100				
HINDU	0	0				
Total	46	100				

Table 19: Education level of the PAPs

Education Level	Ghore Para							
Education Level	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%		
Illiterate	10	6.17	7	4.32	17	10.49		
Only Signature	1	0.62	0	0.00	1	0.62		
Class I - Class V	26	16.05	33	20.37	59	36.42		
Class VI - Class VIII	17	10.49	13	8.02	30	18.52		
Class IX - Class X	11	6.79	5	3.09	16	9.88		
SSC/ Dakhil	10	6.17	4	2.47	14	8.64		
HSC/ Alim	9	5.56	7	4.32	16	9.88		
Honors/ Fazil	3	1.85	1	0.62	4	2.47		
Masters/ Kamil	3	1.85	2	1.23	5	3.09		
Total	90	55.56	72	44.44	162	100.00		

Table 20: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

Incomo vongo		Ghore Para						
Income range	Male	Female	Total	%				
Up to 10500	12	2	14	30.43				
10500-21,000	17	0	17	36.96				
21,001-30,000	8	0	8	17.39				
30,001-40,000	2	0	2	4.35				
40,001-50,000	3	0	3	6.52				
50,001-60,000	0	0	0	0.00				
More than 60,000	2	0	2	4.35				
Total	44	2	46	100.00				

Table 21: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

Oceannotion		Ghore Para							
Occupation	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%			
Agriculture	9	5.56	0	0.00	9	5.56			
Business	37	22.84	0	0.00	37	22.84			
Child	8	4.94	5	3.09	13	8.02			
Cook	1	0.62	0	0.00	1	0.62			
Day labor	1	0.62	0	0.00	1	0.62			
Doctor	1	0.62	0	0.00	1	0.62			
Expatriate	2	1.23	0	0.00	2	1.23			
Housewife	0	0.00	50	30.86	50	30.86			
Motor Driver	1	0.62	0	0.00	1	0.62			
Retired	1	0.62	0	0.00	1	0.62			
Service	1	0.62	1	0.62	2	1.23			
Student	27	16.67	16	9.88	43	26.54			
Unemployed	1	0.62	0	0.00	1	0.62			
Total	90	55.56	72	44.44	162	100.00			

Table 22: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs

Location	No. of Po	pulation		Datia Income con a Dependents
Location	Income Generating	Dependent	Total	Ratio Income gen.: Dependents
Ghorepara	56	106	162	1:1.89

Table 23: Type of Vulnerable Household

Type of vulnerable	Ghorepara
People to be physically disable	0
under poverty line	14
Female Headed HHs	2
Total	16

Table 25: Sources of drinking water at household level

Location	Source of drinking water			0/
Location Hand Tube well Shallow Tube Well		Total	%	
Ghorepara	46	0	46	100.00
Total	46	0	46	100.00

Table 26: Use of Toilets

Details	Type of Toilet			
	Sanitary	Semi Pucca	Katcha Slub	Total
Total	43	0	3	46
%	93.48	0.00	6.52	100.00

Table 27: Sources of Cooking

Details		Total		
Details	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total
Total	0	6	40	46
%	0.00	13.04	86.96	100.00

Table 28: Sources of Light

Details	Source of Light	Total
Details	Electricity	Total
Total	46	46
%	100.00	100.00

Table 34 Source of income generating activities

Sources of IGAs	Total	Percentage
Agriculture	44	95.65
Motor mechanics	11	23.91
Livestock	12	26.09
Auto Rickshaw Pulling	25	54.35
Rickshaw /van pulling	10	21.74
Fisheries	20	43.48
Horticulture	8	17.39
Small Business	41	89.13
Poultry rearing	24	52.17
CNG Auto Driving	22	47.83
Transport Working	15	32.61
Agriculture Day labour	10	21.74
Non-Agriculture Day labour	3	6.52
Mason	2	4.35
Carpenter	0	0.00
Garments Worker	0	0.00

Table 36: Income Restoration Assistance

Preferred IGA Training	Total	Percentage
Agriculture	22	47.83
Motor mechanics	1	2.17
Livestock	0	0.00
Technical Training	13	28.26
Fisheries	3	6.52
Horticulture	3	6.52
Small business	29	63.04
Poultry rearing	17	36.96
Tailoring	9	19.57
Driving	1	2.17
Computer	2	4.35

Preferred IGA Training	Total	Percentage
Beauty parlour	0	0.00
Total	100	217.39

Budget

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Gorpar a	Rate	Gorpara Estimate		
1	2	3		5	6		
	Loss of residential, commercial structures without title to land (squatters/vendors/encroachers)						
	Pucca	Sft.	2299	1,000	2,299,000		
	Semi-Pucca	Sft.	9020	800	7,216,000		
	Tin Made	Sft.	495	400	198,000		
	Katcha	Sft.	222	200	44,400		
	Thatched	Sft.	0	100	-		
	Total Primary Structure & Compensation		12036		9,757,400		
Impact	Secondary Structure						
category 4/1	Bench		0	400	-		
¬7/ 1	Boundary Wall		0	800	-		
	RCC Pillar	No.	0	800	-		
	Sanitary Toilet	No.	0	60,000	-		
	Slab Toilet		0	5,000	-		
	Tube well		0	17,000	-		
	Varonda	Sft.	502	250	125,500		
	Water Pump		0	21,333	-		
	Tin Shade	Sft.	0		-		
	Total Secondary Structure & Compensation		502		125,500		
	Total Structure Compensation				9,882,900		
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant (TRG) @ Tk 50 per sft of floor area with a minimum of Tk 7,000 and maximum of Tk 10,000	No.	48	10000	480,000		
Sub total of 4					10,362,900		

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Gorpar a	Rate	Gorpara Estimate
1	2	3		5	6
Impact category 8:	Loss of income from displaced commercial premises- One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2,500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7,500 for three months rental cost.	No.	49	10,000	490,000
Impact category 9	Temporary loss of income loss of regular wage income @ average wage/day in the locality for 30 days @ BDT 8000	No.	0	8,000	-
Impact category 10/1	Loss of income from rented -out commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7500 three months rental cost.	No.	29	10,000	290,000
Impact category 10/2	Loss of income from access to rented-in commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ 7500 three months rental cost. Actual shifting assistance @ BDT 5000	No.	29	15,000	435,000
Sub total of 10					725,000
Impact category 12/1	Income restoration grants for three months @ 5000 based on the average monthly income loss(3*5000=15000)	No.	16	15,000	240,000
Impact category 12/2	Special Assistance of a one-time payment @ 5000 for vulnerable household as each female-headed, disabled-headed, elderly-headed and poor household	No.	16	5,000	80,000
Impact category 12/3	Income restoration Training (Structure owners + tenants + wage labour)	No.	77	2,500	192,500
Sub total of 12					512,500
Total				-	12,090,400

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Gorpar a	Rate	Gorpara Estimate
1	2	3		5	6
	Contingency @5% of the total budget			5%	604,520.00
	Grand Total				12,694,920

Summary Budget

SL.	Category of Loss	Gorpara Estimate
Impact category 4/1	Compensation for structure	9,882,900
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant	480,000
Impact category 8	Loss of business	490,000
Impact category 9	Loss of wage labour	0
Impact category 10	Loss of Income from rented-out and rented in commercial premises	725,000
Impact category 12	Grants for Income restoration grants, Income restoration training and vulnerable household	512,500
	Contingency @5% of the Sub-total	604,520
	Grand Total	12,694,920

CW-05

Impact

Table 7: Total entities affected by the project

Sl. No.	Project Impacts	New
A	Number of squatters losing commercial Structure	40
В	Number of Upazila parishod owned structure	1
B1	Number of market Somiti owned structure	0
С	Total number of Project Affected Units (A+B)	41
D	Total number of persons affected from entities	130
Е	Number of tenants affected	2
F	Number of business loss (own tenant)	39
G	Number of wage laborer affected	1
Н	Vulnerable HHs	11

Table 8: Use of affected structure

SL No	Impacts	Unit	Rohita Bazar
1	Affected shops	No	55
2	No. of Structure owners	No	41
3	Affected Business Operator	No	39
3.1	Business running by owner	No	37
3.2	Business running by tenants	No	2
4	No. of wage labour affected	No	1

Table 9: Impact on Structure

Name of the Market	Total Entities	Affected by only Primary Structures	Affected by only secondary structure	Total	Floor Area (sft)
Rohita Bazar	41	56	0	56	6822

Table 10: Quantity of affected primary structures

C I	Catagory of atmostyres	T I:4	Rohita Bazar		
S.L	Category of structure	Unit	No	Quantity	
1	Pucca	Sft.	1	200	
2	Semi-Pucca	Sft.	7	1117	
3	Tin-Made	Sft.	1	150	
4	Kacha	Sft.	47	5355	
	Total		56	6822	

Table 11: Location-wise affected secondary structures of households

		Rohita Bazar		
Type	Code	No.	Quantity	
Bench	Rft	0	0	
Boundary Wall	Rft	0	0	
RCC Pillar	Nos.	0	0	
Sanitary Toilet	Nos.	0	0	
Slab Toilet	Nos.	0	0	
Tin Shade	Sft	0	0	
Tube well	Nos.	0	0	
Varonda	Sft	0	0	
Water Pump	Nos.	0	0	
Total		0	0	

Table 12: Number of business units affected

Name of Market	Affected persons losing business structures Affected persons losing business incompared to the structures are supported by the structures are supported by the structures are supported by the structure of the s	
Rohita Bazar	40	39

Table 13: Number of Wage Labor in different locations

Efficiency of the laborer/employee	Quantity
Rohita Bazar	1

Table 14: Number of vulnerable in different locations

Type of vulnerable	Rohita Bazar
People to be physically disable	0
Income poverty (Income less than 10,500)	10
Female Headed HHs	1
Total	11

Table 14: Categories of losses based on Entitlement Matrix

SI#	Losses Items	Unit	Ghorepara	Reference of EM
1	Primary Structures	Sft.	6822	Impact category 4
2	Secondary Structures	Sft.	0	Impact category 4
3	Compensation for business losses	Nos.	39	Impact category 8
4	Wage Labour	Nos.	1	Impact category 9
5	Loss of Income from rented-out commercial premises	Nos.	2	Impact category 10
6	access to rented-in commercial premises	Nos.	2	Impact category 10
7	Vulnerable household.	Nos.	11	Impact category 12

Table 15: Demography of the project affected households and people

Sex	ннн.		ех ННН.		Popu	lation
Male	39	39 97.50		61.54		
Female	1	2.50	50	38.46		
Total	40	100.00	130	100.00		

Table 16: Affected people by age and sex

Age	Male		Female		Total	
Age	N	%	N	%	N	%
Up to 5	4	3.08	2	1.54	6	4.62
5+ to 15	14	10.77	5	3.85	19	14.62
15+ to 30	22	16.92	11	8.46	33	25.38
30+ to 60	34	26.15	30	23.08	64	49.23
More than 60	6	4.62	2	1.54	8	6.15
Total	80	61.54	50	38.46	130	100.00

Table 17: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

Age	Mar	ried	Unma	rried		'idower/Di rce		Total	
Group	Male	Female	Male	Femal e	Male	Female	Male	Female	Total
Up to 5			4	2			4	2	6
5+ to 15			14	5			14	5	19
15+ to 30	5	7	17	4			22	11	33
30+-60	34	28	0	0		2	34	30	64
>60	5	1			1	1	6	2	8
Total	44	36	35	11	1	3	80	50	130

Table 18: Household by Religion

Religion	No.	%
ISLAM	35	87.50
HINDU	5	12.50
Total	40	100.00

Table 19: Education level of the PAPs

Education Level	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%
Illiterate	7	5.38	6	4.62	13	10.00
Only Signature	5	3.85	3	2.31	8	6.15
Class I - Class V	16	12.31	9	6.92	25	19.23
Class VI - Class VIII	15	11.54	15	11.54	30	23.08
Class IX - Class X	11	8.46	8	6.15	19	14.62
SSC/ Dakhil	9	6.92	4	3.08	13	10.00
HSC/ Alim	10	7.69	3	2.31	13	10.00
Honors/ Fazil	3	2.31	1	0.77	4	3.08
Masters/ Kamil	4	3.08	1	0.77	5	3.85
Total	80	61.54	50	38.46	130	100.00

Table 20: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

Income range	Male	Female	Total	%
Up to 10500	10	0	10	25.00
10500-21,000	20	1	21	52.50
21,001-30,000	6	0	6	15.00
30,001-40,000	2	0	2	5.00
40,001-50,000	0	0	0	0.00
50,001-60,000	0	0	0	0.00
More than 60,000	1	0	1	2.50
Total	39	1	40	100.00

Table 21: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

Occupation	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%
Agriculture	4	3.08	0	0.00	4	3.08
Business	38	29.23	1	0.77	39	30.00
Child	5	3.85	2	1.54	7	5.38
Expatriate	1	0.77	0	0.00	1	0.77
Housewife	0	0.00	36	27.69	36	27.69
Old	1	0.77	1	0.77	2	1.54
Service	4	3.08	2	1.54	6	4.62
Student	22	16.92	8	6.15	30	23.08
Unemployed	5	3.85	0	0.00	5	3.85
Total	80	61.54	50	38.46	130	100.00

Table 22: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs

	No. of Pop	Ratio		
Location	Income Generating Dependent		Total	Income gen.: Dependents
Ghorepara	50	80	130	1:1.6

Table 23: Type of Vulnerable Household

Type of vulnerable	Ghorepara
People to be physically disable	0
under poverty line	10
Female Headed HHs	1
Total	11

Table 25: Sources of drinking water at household level

Location	Source of drinking	To4a1	0/	
Location	Hand Tube well	Shallow Tube Well	Total	%
Rohita	40	0	40	100.00
Total	40	0	40	100.00

Table 26: Use of Toilets

Details	T	ype of Toilet			
Details	Sanitary Semi Pucca Katcha Slu				
Total	35	0	5	40	
%	87.5	0	12.5	100	

Table 27: Sources of Cooking

Dataila	Source of	Total		
Details	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total
Total	7	19	14	40
%	17.50	47.50	35.00	100.00

Table 28: Sources of Light

Dotoila	Source of Light	- Total	
Details	Electricity	1 0tai	
Total	40	40	
%	100.00	100.00	

Table 34 Source of income generating activities

Sources of IGAs	Total	%
Agriculture	25	62.50
Motor mechanics	8	20.00
Livestock	6	15.00
Auto Rickshaw Pulling	12	30.00
Rickshaw /van pulling	15	37.50
Fisheries	6	15.00
Horticulture	5	12.50
Small Business	35	87.50
Poultry rearing	22	55.00
CNG Auto Driving	27	67.50
Transport Working	13	32.50
Agriculture Day labour	19	47.50
Non-Agriculture Day labour	28	70.00
Mason	3	7.50
Carpenter	1	2.50
Garments Worker	0	0.00

Table 36: Income Restoration Assistance

Preferred IGA Training	Total	%
Agriculture	6	15.00
Motor mechanics	13	32.50
Livestock	3	7.50
Technical Training	15	37.50
Fisheries	2	5.00
Horticulture	1	2.50
Small business	12	30.00
Poultry rearing	9	22.50
Tailoring	12	30.00
Driving	15	37.50
Computer	6	15.00
Beauty parlour	1	2.50
Total	95	237.50

Budget

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Rohita	Rate	Rohita Estimate
1	2	3		5	6
	Loss of residential, commercial structures without title to land (squatters/vendors/encroachers)				
	Pucca	Sft.	200	1,000	200,000
	Semi-Pucca	Sft.	1117	800	893,600
	Tin Made	Sft.	150	400	60,000
	Katcha	Sft.	5355	200	1,071,000
	Thatched	Sft.	0	100	-
	Total Primary Structure & Compensation		6822		2,224,600
Impact	Secondary Structure				
category 4/1	Bench		0	400	-
1/ 1	Boundary Wall		0	800	-
	RCC Pillar	No.	0	800	-
	Sanitary Toilet	No.	0	60,000	-
	Slab Toilet		0	5,000	-
	Tube well		0	17,000	-
	Varonda	Sft.	0	250	-
	Water Pump		0	21,333	-
	Tin shade	Sft.	0		-
	Total Secondary Structure & Compensation		0		-
	Total Structure Compensation				2,224,600
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant (TRG) @ Tk 50 per sft of floor area with a minimum of Tk 7,000 and maximum of Tk 10,000	No.	41	10000	410,000
Sub total of 4					2,634,600
Impact category 8:	Loss of income from displaced commercial premises- One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2,500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7,500 for three months rental cost.	No.	39	10,000	390,000

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Rohita	Rate	Rohita Estimate
1	2	3		5	6
Impact category 9	Temporary loss of income loss of regular wage income @ average wage/day in the locality for 30 days @ BDT 8000	No.	1	8,000	8,000
Impact category 10/1	Loss of income from rented -out commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7500 three months rental cost.	No.	2	10,000	20,000
Impact category 10/2	Loss of income from access to rented-in commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ 7500 three months rental cost. Actual shifting assistance @ BDT 5000	No.	2	15,000	30,000
Sub total of 10					50,000
Impact category 12/1	Income restoration grants for three months @ 5000 based on the average monthly income loss(3*5000=15000)	No.	11	15,000	165,000
Impact category 12/2	Special Assistance of a one-time payment @ 5000 for vulnerable household as each female-headed, disabled-headed, elderly-headed and poor household	No.	11	5,000	55,000
Impact category 12/3	Income restoration Training (Structure owners + tenants + wage labour)	No.	44	2,500	110,000
Sub total of 12					330,000
Total					3,412,600
	Contingency @5% of the total budget			5%	170,630.00
	Grand Total				3,583,230

Summary Budget

SL.	Category of Loss	Rohita
Impact category 4/1	Compensation for structure	2,224,600
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant	410,000
Impact category 8	Loss of business	390,000
Impact category 9	Loss of wage labour	8,000
Impact category 10	Loss of Income from rented-out and rented in commercial premises	50,000
Impact category 12	Grants for Income restoration grants, Income restoration training and vulnerable household	330,000
	Contingency @5% of the Sub-total	170,630
	Grand Total	3,583,230

CW-07

Impact

Table 7: Total entities temporarily affected by the project

Sl.		Alokdi	Alomkhal	Kathakhal	Tota
No.	Project Impacts	a Bazar	i	i	1
	Number of squatters losing commercial				
A	Structure	39	74	11	124
В	Number of Upazila parishod owned structure	1	0	1	2
B1	Number of market Somiti owned structure	1	1	0	2
C	Total number of Project Affected Units (A+B)	41	75	12	128
D	Total number of persons affected from entities	140	270	50	460
E	Number of tenants affected	15	44	9	68
F	Number of business loss (Own + Tenant)	34	80	20	134
G	Number of wage labourer affected	0	0	0	0
Н	Vulnerable HHs	4	10	0	14

Table 8: Use of affected structure

SL No	Impacts	Unit	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakhali	Total
1	Affected shops	No	43	86	20	149
2	No. of Structure owners	No	41	75	12	128
3	Affected Business Operator	No	34	80	20	134
3.1	Business running by owner	No	19	36	11	66
3.2	Business running by tenants	No	15	44	9	68
4	No. of wage labour affected	No	0	0	0	0

Table 9: Impact on Structure

Name of the Location	Total Entities	Affected by only Primary Structures	Affected by only secondary structure	Total	Floor Area (sft)
Alokdia					,
Bazar	41	45	2	47	8213
Alomkhali	75	98	9	107	25302
Kathakhali	12	21	12	33	8412
Total	128	164	23	187	41927

Table 10: Quantity of affected primary structures

S.L	S.L Category of Uni		Alokdia Uni Bazar		Alomkhali		Kathakhali		Total	
	structure	t	N	Quantit	N	Quantit	N	Quantit	No	Quantit
			0	У	0	У	0	У	110	У
1	Pucca	Sft.	1	660	0	0	1	184	2	844
2	Semi-pucca	Sft.	20	4664	62	16139	1	100	83	20903
3	Tin-made	Sft.	18	2486	26	2268	11	1332	55	6086
4	Katcha	Sft.	6	283	10	6332	8	5656	24	12271
	Total	Sft.	45	8093	98	24739	21	7272	16	
	Total	DIL.	73	45 6095	90	27137	21	1212	4	40104

Table 11: Location-wise affected secondary structures of households

		Alok	Alokdia Bazar		Alomkhali Bazar		ali Bazar	Total	
Type	Code	No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity
Bench	Rft	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Boundary Wall	Rft	1	40	0	0	0	0	1	40
RCC Pillar	Nos.	0	0	0	0	1	88	1	88
Sanitary Toilet	Nos.	0	0	0	0	1	3	1	3
Slab Toilet	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tin Shade	Sft	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tube well	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Varonda	Sft	1	120	9	563	10	1140	20	1823
Water Pump	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total		2	160	9	563	12	1231	23	1954

Table 12: Number of business units affected

	Affected persons losing	Affected persons losing business
Name of Market	business structures	income
Alokdia Bazar	39	34
Alomkhali	74	80
Kathakhali	11	20
Total	124	134

Table 13: Number of Wage Labor in different locations

Affected wage laborers/employees by location	Number of wage laborers
Alokdia Bazar	0
Alomkhali	0
Kathakhali	0
Total	0

Table 14: Number of vulnerable in different locations

Type of vulnerable	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakhali	Total
People to be physically disable	0	0	0	0
Income poverty (Income less than 10,500)	4	10	0	14
Female Headed HHs	0	0	0	0
Total	4	10	0	14

Table 15: Categories of losses based on Entitlement Matrix

Sl		Uni	Alokdia	Alomkha	Kathakha	
#	Losses Items	t	Bazar	li	li	Total
						4010
1	Primary Structures	Sft.	8093	24739	7272	4
2	Secondary Structures	Sft.	120	563	1140	1823
3	Compensation for business losses	Nos	34	80	20	134
4	Wage Labour	Nos	0	0	0	0
5	Loss of Income from rented-out commercial premises	Nos	15	44	9	68
	access to rented-in commercial					
6	premises	Nos	15	44	9	68
7	Vulnerable household.	Nos	4	10	0	14

Table 15: Demography of the project affected households and people

		Alokdi	a Baz	zar		Alon	nkhal	i		Katha	ıkha	li		То	tal	
Sex	Ц	НН.	Pop	ulatio			Pop	ulatio			Po	pulati			Pop	ulatio
	11	1111.		n	Н	HH.		n	Н	HH.		on	Н	HH.		n
Mal	3	100.	78	55.7	7	100.	13	51.4	1	100.	2	58.0	12	100.	24	53.4
e	9	00	70	1	4	00	9	8	1	00	9	0	4	00	6	8
Fem	0	0.00	62	44.2	0	0.00	13	48.5	0	0.00	2	42.0	0	0.00	21	46.5
ale	U	0.00	02	9	0	0.00	1	2	0	0.00	1	0	U	0.00	4	2
Tota	3	100.	14	100.	7	100.	27	100.	1	100.	5	100.	12	100.	46	100.
1	9	00	0	00	4	00	0	00	1	00	0	00	4	00	0	00

Table 16: Affected people by age and sex

			Alokdia	a Baza					Alom	khali					Khata	khali					То	tal		
Ag	Ma		Fem		Tot		Ma		Fem		Tot		Ma		Fem		Tot		Ma		Fem		Tot	
e	le		ale		al		le		ale		al		le		ale		al		le		ale		al	
	No	%	No.	%	No ·	%	No ·	%	No.	%	No	%	No ·	%	No.	%	No ·	%	No ·	%	No.	%	No	%
Up to 5	5	3.5 7	3	2.1	8	5.71	6	2.2	9	3.3	15	5.56	3	6.0	3	6.0	6	12.0	14	3.0	15	3.2	29	6.30
5+ to 15	12	8.5 7	8	5.7 1	20	14.2	25	9.2	20	7.4 1	45	16.6 7	2	4.0	4	8.0	6	12.0	39	8.4	32	6.9 6	71	15.4
15 + to 30	15	10. 71	17	12. 14	32	22.8	28	10. 37	31	11. 48	59	21.8	12	24. 00	5	10. 00	17	34.0	55	11. 96	53	11. 52	10	23.4
30 + to 60	36	25. 71	32	22. 86	68	48.5 7	62	22. 96	58	21. 48	12 0	44.4 4	10	20. 00	9	18. 00	19	38.0 0	10 8	23. 48	99	21. 52	20 7	45.0 0
Mo re tha n 60	10	7.1 4	2	1.4	12	8.57	18	6.6 7	13	4.8	31	11.4	2	4.0	0	0.0	2	4.00	30	6.5	15	3.2	45	9.78
Tot al	78	55. 71	62	44. 29	14 0	100. 00	13 9	51. 48	131	48. 52	27 0	100. 00	29	58. 00	21	42. 00	50	100. 00	24 6	53. 48	214	46. 52	46 0	100. 00

Table 17: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

A				Alo	kdia l	Bazar							A	lomk	hali							Ka	athak	hali								Tota	1			
ge Gr	Ma ie		Un rri		Wid Wid	low/ ower	r	Γota	ıl	M ie	arr ed	Un rri	ma ed	Wid	low/ ower	То	tal		M		Un rri	ma led		low/ ower	7	Γota	ıl		arri d	_	ima ied		low/ ower	7	Γota	ĺ
ou	M	F	M	F	M	F	M	F	Т	M	F	M	F	M	F	M	F	Т	M	F	M	F	M	F	M	F	Т	M	F	M	F	M	F	M	F	Т
U p to 5	0	0	5	3	0	0	5	3	8	0	0	6	9	0	0	6	9	1 5	0	0	3	3	0	0	3	3	6	0	0	1 4	1 5	0	0	1 4	1 5	2 9
5+ to 15	0	0	1 2	8	0	0	1 2	8	2 0	0	0	2 5	2 0	0	0	2 5	2 0	4 5	0	0	2	4	0	0	2	4	6	0	0	3 9	3 2	0	0	3 9	3 2	7
15 + to 30	2	1 0	1 3	7	0	0	1 5	1 7	3 2	4	1 9	2 4	1 2	0	0	2 8	3	5 9	2	4	1 0	1	0	0	1 2	5	1 7	8	3	4 7	2 0	0	0	5 5	5	1 0 8
30 +- 60	3 6	3 2	0	0	0	0	3 6	3 2	6 8	5 8	5 7	3	0	1	1	6 2	5 8	1 2 0	9	9	1	0	0	0	1 0	9	1 9	1 0 3	9	4	0	1	1	1 0 8	9	2 0 7
>6 0	9	2	0	0	1	0	1 0	2	1 2	1 8	7	0	0	0	6	1 8	1 3	3	2	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	2	2 9	9	0	0	1	6	3 0	1 5	4 5
To tal	4 7	4 4	3 0	1 8	1	0	7 8	6 2	1 4 0	8 0	8 3	5 8	4	1	7	1 3 9	1 3 1	2 7 0	1 3	1 3	1 6	8	0	0	2 9	2	5 0	1 4 0	1 4 0	1 0 4	6 7	2	7	2 4 6	2 1 4	4 6 0

Table 18: Household by Religion

Religion	Alokdia Baz	zar	Alon	ıkhali	Katha	akhali	To	tal
Kengion	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%
Islam	38	97.44	54	72.97	11	100.00	103	83.06
Hindu	1	2.56	20	27.03	0	0.00	21	16.94
Total	39	100.00	74	100.00	11	100.00	124	100.00

Table 19: Education level of the PAPs

Table 13	· Lut	icutio	11 10 101	or the	. 1 . 1 . 1	,																		
Educa			Alokdia	a Baza					Alom	khali					Katha	ıkhali					То	tal		
tion	M	%	Fem	%	To	%	M	%	Fem	%	To	%	M	%	Fem	%	To	%	M	%	Fem	%	To	%
Level	ale		ale		tal		ale		ale		tal		ale		ale		tal	70	ale	, ,	ale		tal	
Illiter	4	2.8	3	2.1	7	5.0	8	2.9	14	5.1	22	8.1	3	6.0	5	10.	8	16.	15	3.2	22	4.7	37	8.0
ate		6		4	,	0		6		9		5		0		00		00	1.0	6		8	<i>J</i> ,	4
Only							_		_		_									0.8		0.6	_	1.5
Signa	1	0.7	0	0.0	1	0.7	3	1.1	3	1.1	6	2.2	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	4	7	3	5	7	2
ture		1		0		1		1		l		2		0		0		0						
Class																				10		1.0	10	26
I -	17	10	26	18.	43	30.	27	10	45	1.0	72	26	5	10	4	8.0	9	18.	49	10. 65	75	16. 30	12	26. 96
Class V		12. 14		18. 57		30. 71		10. 00		16. 67		26. 67		10. 00		8.0		18.		03		30	4	90
Class		14		37		/1		00		07		07		00		U		00						
VI -																				10.		9.1		19.
Class	19	13.	12	8.5	31	22.	20	7.4	24	8.8	44	16.	8	16.	6	12.	14	28.	47	22	42	3	89	35
VIII		57		7		14		1		9		30		00		00		00				3		33
Class																								
IX -			_				1.5		10		20		2		2				22	4.7	1.0	3.9	40	8.7
Class	4	2.8	2	1.4	6	4.2	15	5.5	13	4.8	28	10.	3	6.0	3	6.0	6	12.	22	8	18	1	40	0
X		6		3		9		6		1		37		0		0		00						
SSC/																				8.0		4.7		12.
Dakhi	13	9.2	5	3.5	18	12.	20	7.4	14	5.1	34	12.	4	8.0	3	6.0	7	14.	37	8.0 4	22	8	59	83
1		9		7		86		1		9		59		0		0		00		·				0.5
HSC/	7	5.0	4	2.8	11	7.8	26	9.6	8	2.9	34	12.	4	8.0	0	0.0	4	8.0	37	8.0	12	2.6	49	10.
Alim	,	0	_	6	11	6	20	3	0	6	54	59	7	0	0	0	7	0	31	4	12	1	77	65
Hono																				4.3		2.6		6.9
rs/	7	5.0	5	3.5	12	8.5	11	4.0	7	2.5	18	6.6	2	4.0	0	0.0	2	4.0	20	5	12	1	32	6
Fazil		0		7		7		7		9		7		0		0		0						0
Maste	_		_			. .			_					0.0		0.0			1-	3.2		1.7	2.2	5.0
rs/	6	4.2	5	3.5	11	7.8	9	3.3	3	1.1	12	4.4	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	15	6	8	4	23	0
Kamil		9		7	1.4	6	12	3		10	27	4		0		0		0	24	52			1.0	
Total	78	55.	62	44.	14	100	13	51.	131	48.	27	100	29	58.	21	42.	50	100	24	53.	214	46.	46	100
		71		29	0	.00	9	48		52	0	.00		00		00		.00	6	48		52	0	.00

Table 20: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

Income		Alokdia	a Bazar			Alom	khali			Katha	ıkhali			То	tal	
range	Male	Female	Total	%	Male	Female	Total	%	Male	Female	Total	%	Male	Female	Total	%
Up to 10500	4	0	4	10.26	10	0	10	13.51	0	0	0	0.00	14	0	14	11.29
10500- 21,000	17	0	17	43.59	43	0	43	58.11	8	0	8	72.73	68	0	68	54.84
21,001- 30,000	12	0	12	30.77	16	0	16	21.62	1	0	1	9.09	29	0	29	23.39
30,001- 40,000	5	0	5	12.82	3	0	3	4.05	1	0	1	9.09	9	0	9	7.26
40,001- 50,000	1	0	1	2.56	1	0	1	1.35	1	0	1	9.09	3	0	3	2.42
50,001- 60,000	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00
More than 60,000	0	0	0	0.00	1	0	1	1.35	0	0	0	0.00	1	0	1	0.81
Total	39	0	39	100.00	74	0	74	100.00	11	0	11	100.00	124	0	124	100.00

Table 21: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

		1	Alokdi	a Baza	ır				Alom	khali					Katha	ıkhali					To	tal		
Occupation	M ale	%	Fe mal e	%	To tal	%	M ale	%	Fe mal e	%	To tal	%	M ale	%	Fe mal e	%	To tal	%	M ale	%	Fe mal e	%	To tal	%
		2.8		0.0		2.8		5.5		0.0		5.5		4.0		0.0		4.0		4.5		0.0		4.5
Agriculture	4	6	0	0	4	6	15	6	0	0	15	6	2	0	0	0	2	0	21	7	0	0	21	7
		25.		0.0		25.		22.		0.0		22.		20.		0.0		20.	10	22.		0.0	10	22.
Business	35	00	0	0	35	00	60	22	0	0	60	22	10	00	0	0	10	00	5	83	0	0	5	83
		2.8		2.1		5.0		2.2		2.9		5.1		4.0		6.0		10.		2.6		3.0		5.6
Child	4	6	3	4	7	0	6	2	8	6	14	9	2	0	3	0	5	00	12	1	14	4	26	5
		0.7		0.0		0.7		0.3		0.0		0.3		4.0		0.0		4.0		0.8		0.0		0.8
Day Labor	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	7	0	0	1	7	2	0	0	0	2	0	4	7	0	0	4	7

		0.0		31.		31.		0.0		33.		33.		0.0		26.		26.		0.0		31.	14	31.
II	0		4.4		4.4		0		00		00		Λ		12		12		0	0.0	1.47		7	
Housewife	U	0	44	43	44	43	0	0	90	33	90	33	0	0	13	00	13	00	0	0	147	96	/	96
		0.7		0.0		0.7		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.2		0.0		0.2
Old	1	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	1	2
		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0
Retired	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Rickshaw/																								
van/push		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.0		2.0		0.0		2.0		0.2		0.0		0.2
cart puller	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	1	2	0	0	1	2
		17.		10.		27.		16.		12.		28.		16.		10.		26.		16.		11.	12	27.
Student	24	14	14	00	38	14	44	30	33	22	77	52	8	00	5	00	13	00	76	52	52	30	8	83
		5.7		0.7		6.4		2.2		0.0		2.2		8.0		0.0		8.0		3.9		0.2		4.1
Service	8	1	1	1	9	3	6	2	0	0	6	2	4	0	0	0	4	0	18	1	1	2	19	3
Profession		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.3		0.0		0.3		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.2		0.0		0.2
al	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	7	0	0	1	7	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	1	2
		0.0		0.0		0.0		1.4		0.0		1.4								0.8		0.0		0.8
Retired	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	8	0	0	4	8							4	7	0	0	4	7
Unemploy		0.7		0.0		0.7		0.7		0.0		0.7		0.0		0.0		0.0		0.6		0.0		0.6
ed	1	1	0	0	1	1	2	4	0	0	2	4	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	5	0	0	3	5
		55.		44.	14	100	13	51.		48.	27	100		58.		42.		100	24	53.		46.	46	100
Total	78	71	62	29	0	.00	9	48	131	52	0	.00	29	00	21	00	50	.00	6	48	214	52	0	.00

Table 22: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs

Location	N	Ratio Income gen.:		
Location	Income Generating	Dependent	Total	Dependents
Alokdia Bazar	49	91	140	1:1.8
Alomkhali	83	187	270	1:2.25
Kathakhali	19	31	50	1:1.63
Total	151	309	460	1:2.05

Table 23: Type of Vulnerable Household

Type	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakhali	
Type	No.	No.	No.	Total
People with physical disabilities	0	0	0	0
Under Poverty Line	4	10	0	14
Female HH Head	0	0	0	0
Total	4	10	0	14

Table 25: Sources of drinking water at household level

Location	Source of drinking water		Total	%
Location	Hand Tube well	Total	/0	
Alokdia Bazar	37	2	39	31.45
Alomkhali	73	1	74	59.68
Alomkhali	10	1	11	8.87
Total	120	4	124	100.00

Table 26: Use of Toilets

Dataila	Type of	Toilet		Total	0/
Details	Sanitary	Katcha Slub	Total	%	
Alokdia Bazar	38	0	1	39	31.45
Khatakhali	73	0	1	74	59.68
Alomkhali	11	0	0	11	8.87
Total	122	0	2	124	100.00

Table 27: Sources of Cooking

Details		Source of Light						
Details	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total	%			
Alokdia Bazar	2	2	35	39	31.45			
Alomkhali	0	8	66	74	59.68			

Data:1a		Source of Light						
Details	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total	%			
Khatakhali	0	3	8	11	8.87			
Total	2	13	109	124	100.00			

Table 28: Sources of Light

Dataila	Source of Light	Total	0/
Details	Electricity	Total	%
Alokdia Bazar	39	39	31.45
Alomkhali	74	74	59.68
Khatakhali	11	11	8.87
Total	124	124	100.00

Table 34 Source of income generating activities

Sources of IGAs	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Khatakhali	Total	%
Agriculture	37	66	11	114	91.94
Motor mechanics	10	10	8	28	22.58
Livestock	7	18	6	31	25.00
Auto Rickshaw Pulling	25	28	7	60	48.39
Rickshaw /van pulling	17	24	5	46	37.10
Fisheries	11	38	9	58	46.77
Horticulture	15	27	10	52	41.94
Small Business	29	43	10	82	66.13
Poultry rearing	19	18	7	44	35.48
CNG Auto Driving	23	9	7	39	31.45
Transport Working	10	4	4	18	14.52
Agriculture Day labour	8	7	1	16	12.90
Non-Agriculture Day labour	5	5	0	10	8.06
Mason	0	3	0	3	2.42

Sources of IGAs	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Khatakhali	Total	%
Carpenter	0	0	0	0	0.00
Garments Worker	0	0	0	0	0.00

Table 36: Income Restoration Assistance

Preferred IGA Training	Alokdia Bazar	Khatakhali	Alomkhali	Total	%
Agriculture	28	61	2	91	73.39
Motor mechanics	3	5	0	8	6.45
Livestock	13	16	0	29	23.39
Technical training	10	12	0	22	17.74
Fisheries	14	35	1	50	40.32
Horticulture	11	19	1	31	25.00
Small business	25	53	9	87	70.16
Poultry rearing	25	35	0	60	48.39
Tailoring	11	12	4	27	21.77
Driving	9	5	1	15	12.10
Computer	5	0	4	9	7.26
Barber/Beauty parlour	1	0	0	1	0.81
Total	155	253	22	430	346.77

Budget

Sl. I	No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhal i	Kathakh ali	Rate	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakh ali	Estimat e
1	-	2	3				5				6
Imp	gory	Loss of residential, commercial structures without title to land (squatters/vendors/encroachers)									
4/	1	Pucca	Sft.	660	0	184	1,000	660,000	-	184,000	844,000

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhal i	Kathakh ali	Rate	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakh ali	Estimat e
1	2	3				5				6
	Semi-Pucca	Sft.	4664	16139	100	800	3,731,20 0	12,911,20 0	80,000	16,722, 400
	Tin Made	Sft.	2486	2268	1332	400	994,400	907,200	532,800	2,434,4 00
	Katcha	Sft.	283	6332	5656	200	56,600	1,266,400	1,131,20 0	2,454,2 00
	Thatched	Sft.	0	0	0	100	-	-	-	-
	Total Primary Structure & Compensation		8093	24739	7272		5,442,20 0	15,084,80	1,928,00	22,455, 000
	Secondary Structure									
	Bench					400	-	_	-	-
	Boundary Wall (Rft)	Rft.	40	0	0	800	32,000	-	-	32,000
	RCC Pillar	No.	0	0	88	800	-	-	70,400	70,400
	Sanitary Toilet	No.	0	0	3	60,000	-	-	180,000	180,000
	Slab Toilet		0	0		5,000	-	-	-	
	Tube well	No.	0	0	0	17,000	-	-	-	-
	Varonda	Sft.	120	563	1140	250	30,000	140,750	285,000	455,750

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhal i	Kathakh ali	Rate	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakh ali	Estimat e
1	2	3				5				6
	Water Pump		0	0	0	21,333	-	-	-	0
	Tin Shade	Sft.	0	0	0	400	0	0	0	0
	Total Secondary Structure & Compensation		160	563	1231		62,000	140,750	535,400	738,150
	Total Structure Compensation						5,504,20 0	15,225,55 0	2,463,40 0	23,193, 150
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant (TRG) @ Tk 50 per sft of floor area with a minimum of Tk 7,000 and maximum of Tk 10,000	No.	41	75	12	10000	410,000	750,000	120,000	1,280,0 00
Sub total of 4							5,914,20 0	15,975,55 0	2,583,40 0	24,473, 150
Impact category 8:	Loss of income from displaced commercial premises- One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2,500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7,500 for three months rental cost.	No.	34	80	20	10,000	340,000	800,000	200,000	1,340,0 00

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhal i	Kathakh ali	Rate	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakh ali	Estimat e
1	2	3				5				6
Impact category 9			0	0	0	8,000	1	-	-	-
Impact category 10/1	Loss of income from rented -out commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7500 three months rental cost.	No.	15	44	9	10,000	150,000	440,000	90,000	680,000
Impact category 10/2	Loss of income from access to rented-in commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ 7500 three months rental cost. Actual shifting assistance @ BDT 5000	No.	15	44	9	15,000	225,000	660,000	135,000	1,020,0
Sub total of 10							375,000	1,100,000	225,000	1,700,0 00
Impact category 12/1	Income restoration grants for three months @ 5000 based on the average monthly income loss.(3*5000=15000)	No.	4	10	0	15,000	60,000	150,000	-	210,000

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhal i	Kathakh ali	Rate	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakh ali	Estimat e
1	2	3				5				6
Impact category 12/2	Special Assistance of a one-time payment @ 5000 for vulnerable household as each female-headed, disabled-headed, elderly-headed and poor household		10	0	5,000	20,000	50,000	-	70,000	
Impact category 12/3	Income restoration Training (Structure owners + tenants + wage labour)	No.	56	119	21	2,500	140,000	297,500	52,500	490,000
Sub total of 12							220,000	497,500	52,500	770,000
Total							6,849,20 0	18,373,05 0	3,060,90 0	28,283, 150
	Contingency @5% of the total budget						342,460	918,653	153,045	1,414,1 58
	Grand Total					5%	7191660	19291703	3213945	29,697, 308

Summary Budget

SL.	Category of Loss	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakhali	Estimate
Impact category 4/1	Compensation for structure	5,504,200	15,225,550	2,463,400	23,193,150
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant	410,000	750,000	120,000	1,280,000
Impact category 8	Loss of business	340,000	800,000	200,000	1,340,000
Impact category 9	Loss of wage labour	0	0	0	0
	Loss of Income from rented-out and rented in				
Impact category 10	commercial premises	375,000	1,100,000	225,000	1,700,000

SL.	Category of Loss	Alokdia Bazar	Alomkhali	Kathakhali	Estimate
	Grants for Income restoration grants,				
	Income restoration training and vulnerable				
Impact category 12	household	220,000	497,500	52,500	770,000
	Contingency @5% of the Sub-total	342,460	918,653	153,045	1,414,158
	Grand Total	7,191,660	19,291,703	3,213,945	29,697,308

CW-10

Impact

Table 7: Total entities affected by the project

Sl. No.	Project Impacts	Andulbaria
A	Number of squatters losing commercial Structure	39
В	Number of Upazila parishod owned structure	1
B1	Number of market Somiti owned structure	0
С	Total number of Project Affected Units (A+B)	40
D	Total number of persons affected from entities	157
Е	Number of tenants affected	0
F	Number of business loss (Own + Tenant)	40
G	Number of wage labourer affected	0
Н	Vulnerable HHs	14

Table 8: Use of affected structure

SL No	Impacts	Unit	Andulbaria
1	Affected shops	No	40
2	No. of Structure owners	No	40
3	Affected Business Operator	No	40
3.1	Business running by owner	No	40
3.2	Business running by tenants	No	0
4	No. of wage labour affected	No	0

Table 9: Impact on Structure

Name of th	ne Market	Total Entities	Affected by only Primary Structures	Affected by only secondary structure	Total	Floor Area (sft)
Andul	baria	40	47	6	53	7680

Table 10: Quantity of affected primary structures

S.L	Category of structure	Unit		Andulbaria
S.L		Unit	No	Quantity
	1 Pucca	Sft.	1	56
	2 Semi-Pucca	Sft.	1	112
	Tin-Made	Sft.	11	1280
	4 Katcha	Sft.	34	5929
	Total		47	7377

Table 11: Location-wise affected secondary structures of households

		Andulba	aria
Type	Code	No.	Quantity
Bench	Rft	0	0
Boundary Wall	Rft	0	0
RCC Pillar	Nos.	0	0
Sanitary Toilet	Nos.	1	1
Slab Toilet	Nos.	0	0
Tin Shade	Sft	0	0
Tube well	Nos.	1	2
Varonda	Sft	3	303
Water Pump	Nos.	1	2
Total		6	308

Table 12: Number of business units affected

Name of Market	Affected persons losing business structures	Affected persons losing business income
Andulbaria	39	40

Table 13: Number of Wage Labor in different locations

Efficiency of the laborer/employee	Quantity
Andulbaria	0

Table 14: Number of vulnerable in different locations

Type	Andulbaria
Disable	0
Income poverty (Income less than 10,500)	14
Female HH Head	0
Total	14

Table 14: Categories of losses based on Entitlement Matrix

S1 #	Losses Items	Unit	Andulbaria	Reference of EM
1	Primary Structures	Sft.	7377	Impact category 4
2	Secondary Structures	Sft.	303	Impact category 4
3	Compensation for business losses	Nos.	40	Impact category 8
4	Wage Labour	Nos.	0	Impact category 9
5	Loss of Income from		0	Impact category 10

6	access to rented-in commercial premises	Nos.	0	Impact category 10
7	Vulnerable household.	Nos.	14	Impact category 12

SES

Table 15: Demography of the project affected households and people

Sex]	ннн.	Population		
Male	39	39 100.00		54.78	
Female	0	0.00	71	45.22	
Total	39	100.00	157	100.00	

Table 16: Affected people by age and sex

A	Male		Female		Total	
Age	N	%	N	%	N	%
Up to 5	5	3.18	5	3.18	10	6.37
5+ to 15	20	12.74	7	4.46	27	17.20
15+ to 30	22	14.01	25	15.92	47	29.94
30+ to 60	32	20.38	32	20.38	64	40.76
More than 60	7	4.46	2	1.27	9	5.73
Total	86	54.78	71	45.22	157	100.00

Table 17: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

A C	Married		Unmarried		Widow/Widower		Total		
Age Group	Male	Female	le Male Female Male Female		Female	Male	Female	Total	
Up to 5	0	0	5	5	0	0	5	5	10
5+ to 15	0	0	20	7	0	0	20	7	27
15+ to 30	11	17	11	7	0	1	22	25	47
30+-60	32	32	0	0	0	0	32	32	64
>60	7	1	0	0	0	1	7	2	9
Total	50	50	36	19	0	2	86	71	157

Table 18: Household by Religion

Religion	Number	%
Islam	39	100.00
Hindu	0	0.00
Total	39	100.00

Table 19: Education level of the PAPs

Education Level	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%
Illiterate	15	9.55	20	12.74	35	22.29
Only Signature	3	1.91	3	1.91	6	3.82
Class I - Class V	33	21.02	19	12.10	52	33.12
Class VI - Class VIII	12	7.64	17	10.83	29	18.47

Education Level	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%
Class IX - Class X	6	3.82	4	2.55	10	6.37
SSC/ Dakhil	8	5.10	6	3.82	14	8.92
HSC/ Alim	5	3.18	1	0.64	6	3.82
Honors/ Fazil	4	2.55	1	0.64	5	3.18
Masters/ Kamil	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00
Total	86	54.78	71	45.22	157	100.00

Table 20: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

Income range	Male	Female	Total	%
Up to 10500	14	0	14	35.90
10500-21,000	16	0	16	41.03
21,001-30,000	5	0	5	12.82
30,001-40,000	1	0	1	2.56
40,001-50,000	2	0	2	5.13
50,001-60,000	0	0	0	0.00
More than 60,000	1	0	1	2.56
Total	39	0	39	100.00

Table 21: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

Occupation	Male	%	Female	%	Total	%
Business	42	26.75	0	0.00	42	26.75
Child	7	4.46	5	3.18	12	7.64
Day Labor	2	1.27	0	0.00	2	1.27
Housewife	0	0.00	48	30.57	48	30.57
Old	2	1.27	4	2.55	6	3.82
Retired	1	0.64	0	0.00	1	0.64
Student	27	17.20	14	8.92	41	26.11
Service	2	1.27	0	0.00		0.00
Teacher	1	0.64	0	0.00	1	0.64
Unemployed	2	1.27	0	0.00	2	1.27
Total	86	54.78	71	45.22	157	100.00

Table 22: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs

Location	No. of	Ratio Income gen.:		
Location	Income Generating	Dependent	Total	Dependents
Andul Baria	47	110	157	1:2.3

Table 23: Type of Vulnerable Household

Туре	No
Disable	0
Under Poverty Line	14
Female HH Head	0

Table 25: Sources of drinking water at household level

	Source of d	rinking water	Total	
Location	Hand Tube Shallow Tube			%
	well	Well		
Andul Baria	39	0	39	100.00
Total	39	0	39	100.00

Table 26: Use of Toilets

Dotoila	Type of Toilet				
Details	Sanitary	Semi Pucca	Katcha Slub	Total	
Total	36	0	3	39	
%	92.31	0.00	7.69	100.00	

Table 27: Sources of Cooking

Location	Source of Light			
Location	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total
Andul Baria	0	6	33	39

Table 28: Sources of Light

Dataila	Source of Light	Total	
Details	Electricity		
Total	39	39	
%	100.00	100.00	

Table 34 Source of income generating activities

Sources of IGAs	Total	%
Agriculture	44	112.82
Motor mechanics	11	28.21
Livestock	12	30.77
Auto Rickshaw Pulling	25	64.10
Rickshaw /van pulling	10	25.64
Fisheries	20	51.28
Horticulture	8	20.51
Small Business	41	105.13
Poultry rearing	24	61.54
CNG Auto Driving	22	56.41
Transport Working	15	38.46
Agriculture Day labour	10	25.64
Non-Agriculture Day labour	3	7.69
Mason	2	5.13
Carpenter	0	0.00
Garments Worker	0	0.00

Table 36: Income Restoration Assistance

Preferred IGA Training	Total	%
Agriculture	22	56.41
Motor mechanics	1	2.56
Livestock	0	0.00
Technical Training	13	33.33
Fisheries	3	7.69
Horticulture	3	7.69
Small business	29	74.36
Poultry rearing	17	43.59
Tailoring	9	23.08
Driving	1	2.56
Computer	2	5.13
Beauty parlour	0	0.00
Total	100	256.41

Budget

CL M.	C-4	TT24	Andulbari	D-4-	Andulbaria		
Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	a	Rate	Estimate		
1	2 Logg of posidential as	3	aturaturas rr	5 ithaut titla (6		
	Loss of residential, commercial structures without title to land (squatters/vendors/encroachers)						
	Pucca	Sft.	56	1,000	56,000		
	Semi-Pucca	Sft.	112	800	89,600		
	Tin Made	Sft.	1280	400	512,000		
	Katcha	Sft.	5929	200	1,185,800		
	Thatched	Sft.	0	100	-		
	Total Primary Structure & Compensation		7377		1,843,400		
	Secondary Structure						
	Bench		0	400	-		
	Boundary Wall (Rft)		0	800	-		
	RCC Pillar		0	800	-		
	Sanitary Toilet	No.	1	60,000	60,000		
	Slab Toilet		0	5,000	-		
	Tube well	No.	2	17,000	34,000		
	Varonda	Sft.	303	250	75,750		
	Water Pump	No.	2	21,333	42,666		
Impact	Tin Shade	Sft.	0		-		
category 4/1	Total Secondary Structure & Compensation		308		212,416		
	Total Structure Compensation		7685		2,055,816		

				1	
	Transfer and Reconstruction				
	Grant (TRG				
Impact) @ Tk 50 per sft of floor area				
category	with a minimum of Tk 7,000				
4/2	and maximum of Tk 10,000	No.	40	10000	400,000
	Sub total of 4				2,455,816
	Loss of income from				
	displaced commercial				
	premises-				
	One time Assistance for				
	alternate rental based on the				
	average rental rate/month @				
	BDT 2,500				
	within the project influence				
Impact	area and transitional				
categor	allowance @ BDT 7,500 for	N	40	10.000	400.000
y 8:	three months rental cost.	No.	40	10,000	400,000
	Temporary loss of income				
T	loss of regular wage income				
Impact	@ average wage/day in the				
categor	locality for 30 days @ BDT	No	0	8 000	
y 9	8000 Loss of income from rented -	No.	U	8,000	-
	out commercial premises/				
	One time Assistance for				
	alternate rental based on the				
	average rental rate/month @				
	BDT 2500				
	within the project influence				
Impact	area and transitional				
category	allowance @ BDT 7500 three				
10/1	months rental cost.	No.	0	10,000	-
	Loss of income from access				
	to rented-in commercial				
	premises/ One time				
	Assistance for alternate rental				
	based on the average rental				
	rate/month @ 2500				
	within the project influence				
	area and transitional				
Terror	allowance @ 7500				
Impact	three months rental cost.				
category 10/2	Actual shifting assistance @ BDT 5000	No.	0	15,000	
10/2		NO.	U	13,000	-
	Sub total of 10				
Inners of	Income restoration grants for				
Impact	three months @ 5000 based				
category 12/1	on the average monthly	No	14	15,000	210 000
12/1	income loss(3*5000=15000)	No.	14	15,000	210,000

	Special Assistance of a one-				
	time payment @ 5000 for				
	vulnerable household as each				
Impact	female-headed, disabled-				
category	headed, elderly-headed and				
12/2	poor household	No.	14	5,000	70,000
Impact	Income restoration Training				
category	(Structure owners + tenants +				
12/3	wage labour)	No.	40	2,500	100,000
	Sub total of 12				380,000
Total					3,235,816
	Contingency @5% of the				
	total budget			5%	161,790.80
	Grand Total				3,397,607

Summary Budget

SL.	Category of Loss	Andulbaria
Impact category 4/1	Compensation for structure	2,055,816
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant	400,000
Impact category 8	Loss of business	400,000
Impact category 9	Loss of wage labour	0
Impact category 10	Loss of Income from rented-out and rented in commercial premises	0
Impact category 12	Grants for Income restoration grants, Income restoration training and vulnerable household	380,000
	Contingency @5% of the Sub-total	161,791
	Grand Total	3,397,607

CW-13

Impact

Table 7: Total entities affected by the project

Sl. No.	Project Impacts	Hatgopalpur	Narikel Baria	Total
A	Number of squatters losing commercial Structure	55	58	113
В	Number of Upazila parishod owned structure	1	1	2
B1	Number of market Somiti owned structure	1	2	3
С	Total number of Project Affected Units (A+B)	57	61	118
D	Total number of persons affected from entities	211	231	442
Е	Number of tenants affected	56	17	73
F	Number of business loss (own tenant)	74	60	134
G	Number of wage labourer affected	29	7	36
Н	Vulnerable HHs	13	11	24

	Vendor Affected with temporary structure	0	19	19
I	without fence	· ·	17	17

Table 8: Use of affected structure

SL No	Impacts	Unit	Hatgopalpur	Narikelbaria	Total
1	Affected shops	No	75	63	138
2	No. of Structure owners	No	57	61	118
3	Affected Business Operator	No	74	60	134
3.1	Business running by owner	No	18	43	61
3.2	Business running by tenants	No	56	17	73
4	No. of wage labour affected	No	29	7	36
5	Vendor affected with temporary structure without fence	No	0	19	19

Table 9: Impact on Structure (Without Temporary)

Name of the Market	Total Entities	Affected by only Primary Structures	Affected by only secondary structure	Total	Floor Area (sft)
Hatgopalpur	57	89	7	96	21144
Narikelbaria	61	87	11	98	12140
Total	118	176	18	194	33284

Table 10: Quantity of affected primary structures

CI	Category of structure	T I:4	Hatgopalpur		Narikelbaria		Total	
S.L		Unit	No	Quantity	No	Quantity	No	Quantity
1	Pucca	Sft.	12	1763	1	529	13	2292
2	Semi-pucca	Sft.	66	12176	56	6207	122	18383
3	Tin-made	Sft.	4	860	5	360	9	1220
4	Katcha	Sft.	7	5432	25	4585	32	10017
	Total	Sft.	89	20231	87	11681	176	31912

Table 11: Location-wise affected secondary structures of households

Туре	Code	Hatgopalpur		Narikel Ba	Total		
		No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity
Bench	Rft	0	0	0	0	0	0
Boundary Wall	Rft	0	0	0	0	0	0
RCC Pillar	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sanitary Toilet	Nos.	0	0	2	2	2	2
Slab Toilet	Nos.	1	1	0	0	1	1
Tin Shade	Sft	3	535	0	0	3	535
Tube well	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0

Varonda	Sft	3	378	9	459	12	837
Water Pump	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total		7	914	11	461	18	1375

Table 12: Number of business units affected

Name of Market	Affected persons losing business structures	Affected persons losing business income		
Hatgopalpur	55	74		
Narikelbaria	58	60		
Total	113	134		

Table 13: Number of Wage Labor in different locations

Affected wage laborers/employees by location	Number of wage laborers
Hatgopalpur	29
Narikelbaria	7
Total	36

Table 14: Number of vulnerable in different locations

Type of vulnerable	Hatgopalpur	Narikel baria	Total
People to be physically disable	2	3	5
Income poverty (Income less than 10,500)	9	8	17
Female Headed HHs	2	0	2
Total	13	11	24

Table 15: Categories of losses based on Entitlement Matrix

S1 #	Losses Items	Unit	Hatgopalpur	Narikelbaria	Total
1	Primary Structures	Sft.	20231	11681	31912
2	Secondary Structures	Sft.	913	459	1372
3	Compensation for business losses	Nos.	74	60	134
4	Wage Labour	Nos.	29	7	36
5	Loss of Income from rented-out commercial premises	Nos.	56	17	73
6	access to rented-in commercial premises	Nos.	56	17	73
7	Vulnerable household.	Nos.	13	11	24

SES

Table 15: Demography of the project affected households and people

Sex	Hatgopalpur	Narikel baria	Total

		НН		lation by		IH.		tion by	НН	Heads	Popula	•
	I.	Ieads		Sex	Н	eads	So	ex			Se	ex
	5								11			
Male	3	96.36	111	52.61	58	100	126	54.55	1	98.23	237	53.62
Fema												
le	2	3.64	100	47.39	0	0	105	45.45	2	1.77	205	46.38
	5	100.0							11	100.0		100.0
Total	5	0	211	100.00	58	100	231	100.00	3	0	442	0

Table 16: Affected people by age and sex

			Hatg	opalpur					Narik	el Baria					Т	`otal		
Age	M	Iale	Fe	male	Τ	`otal	M	lale	Fe	male	T	'otal	N.	Iale	Fei	male	T	otal
	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%
Up to 5	8	3.79	6	2.84	14	6.64	7	3.03	16	6.93	23	9.96	15	3.39	22	4.98	37	8.37
5+ to 15	13	6.16	13	6.16	26	12.32	20	8.66	12	5.19	32	13.85	33	7.47	25	5.66	58	13.12
15+ to 30	25	11.85	26	12.32	51	24.17	36	15.58	25	10.82	61	26.41	61	13.80	51	11.54	112	25.34
30+ to 60	49	23.22	48	22.75	97	45.97	53	22.94	51	22.08	104	45.02	102	23.08	99	22.40	201	45.48
More than 60	16	7.58	7	3.32	23	10.90	10	4.33	1	0.43	11	4.76	26	5.88	8	1.81	34	7.69
Total	111	52.61	100	47.39	211	100.00	126	54.55	105	45.45	231	100.00	237	53.62	205	46.38	442	100.00

Table 17: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

				Hatgo	opalpu	r						Narik	el Bari	a							Total				
Age	Ma	rried		narri ed		ow/W wer	Т	otal	Ma	rried		marri ed		ow/W wer	Te	otal	Ma	rried		marri ed		ow/W wer		Total	
Grou p	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	Ma le	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	Ma le	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	Ma le	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	To tal
Up to 5	0	0	8	6	0	0	8	6	0	0	7	16	0	0	7	16	0	0	15	22	0	0	15	22	37
5+ to 15	0	0	13	13	0	0	13	13	0	0	20	12	0	0	20	12	0	0	33	25	0	0	33	25	58
15+ to 30	6	14	19	12	0	0	25	26	14	19	22	6	0	0	36	25	20	33	41	18	0	0	61	51	11 2
30+- 60	46	44	3	0	0	4	49	48	53	51	0	0	0	0	53	51	99	95	3	0	0	4	10 2	99	20
>60	16	5	0	2	0	0	16	7	10	1	0	0	0	0	10	1	26	6	0	2	0	0	26	8	34
Total	68	63	43	33	0	4	11 1	100	77	71	49	34	0	0	12 6	105	14 5	134	92	67	0	4	23 7	205	44 2

Table 18: Household by Religion

Daligion	Hatgopalp	ur	Narikel baria		Total	
Religion	Number	%	Number	%	Number	%
Islam	42	37.17	56	49.56	98	86.73
Hindu	13	11.50	2	1.77	15	13.27
Total	55	48.67	58	51.33	113	100.00

Table 19: Education level of the PAPs

1 aut 17. L	ite 13. Education level of the LATS																	
Educatio			Hatgo	palpur					Narike	l baria					To	tal		
n Level	Mal	%	Femal	%	Tota	%	Mal	%	Femal	%	Tota	%	Mal	%	Femal	%	Tota	%
	e		e		1		e		e		1		e		e		1	
Illiterate	8	3.79	5	2.37	13	6.16	8	3.46	14	6.06	22	9.52	16	3.62	19	4.30	35	7.92
Only Signature	2	0.95	3	1.42	5	2.37	3	1.30	6	2.60	9	3.90	5	1.13	9	2.04	14	3.17
Class I - Class V	15	7.11	23	10.9	38	18.01	19	8.23	26	11.2 6	45	19.48	34	7.69	49	11.0 9	83	18.78
Class VI - Class VIII	11	5.21	13	6.16	24	11.37	26	11.2	22	9.52	48	20.78	37	8.37	35	7.92	72	16.29
Class IX - Class X	13	6.16	17	8.06	30	14.22	21	9.09	13	5.63	34	14.72	34	7.69	30	6.79	64	14.48
SSC/ Dakhil	27	12.8 0	19	9.00	46	21.80	22	9.52	10	4.33	32	13.85	49	11.0 9	29	6.56	78	17.65
HSC/ Alim	14	6.64	7	3.32	21	9.95	14	6.06	7	3.03	21	9.09	28	6.33	14	3.17	42	9.50
Honors/ Fazil	11	5.21	11	5.21	22	10.43	8	3.46	7	3.03	15	6.49	19	4.30	18	4.07	37	8.37
Masters/ Kamil	10	4.74	2	0.95	12	5.69	5	2.16	0	0.00	5	2.16	15	3.39	2	0.45	17	3.85
Total	111	52.6 1	100	47.3 9	211	100.0	126	54.5 5	105	45.4 5	231	100.0	237	53.6 2	205	46.3 8	442	100.0

Table 20: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

Ingoma ranga		Hatgo	palpur			Narikel l	Baria			То	tal	
Income range	Male	Female	Total	%	Male	Female	Total	%	Male	Female	Total	%
Up to 10500	8	1	9	16.36	8	0	8	13.79	16	1	17	15.04
10500-21,000	26	1	27	49.09	41	0	41	70.69	67	1	68	60.18
21,001-30,000	8	0	8	14.55	8	0	8	13.79	16	0	16	14.16
30,001-40,000	2	0	2	3.64	0	0	0	0.00	2	0	2	1.77
40,001-50,000	5	0	5	9.09	1	0	1	1.72	6	0	6	5.31
50,001-60,000	4	0	4	7.27	0	0	0	0.00	4	0	4	3.54
More than 60,000	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00
Total	53	2	55	100.00	58	0	58	100.00	111	2	113	100.00

Table 21: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

Occumatio			Hatgo	palpur	1 1				Narike	l Baria					To	tal		
Occupatio n	Mal		Femal	_	Tota		Mal		Femal		Tota		Mal		Femal		Tota	
	e	%	e	%	1	%	e	%	e	%	1	%	e	%	e	%	l	%
Agriculture	9	4.27	0	0.00	9	4.27	5	2.16	0	0.00	5	2.16	14	3.17	0	0.00	14	3.17
Business		19.4						22.5						21.0				
Dusilless	41	3	2	0.95	43	20.38	52	1	2	0.87	54	23.38	93	4	4	0.90	97	21.95
Day Labor	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	1	0.43	0	0.00	1	0.43	1	0.23	0	0.00	1	0.23
Comico		10.4																
Service	22	3	2	0.95	24	11.37	13	5.63	0	0.00	13	5.63	35	7.92	2	0.45	37	8.37
Tailors	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	2	0.87	0	0.00	2	0.87	2	0.45	0	0.00	2	0.45
Housewife				29.8						29.0						29.4		
Housewife	0	0.00	63	6	63	29.86	0	0.00	67	0	67	29.00	0	0.00	130	1	130	29.41
Student		12.8		12.3				17.3						15.1		10.8		
Student	27	0	26	2	53	25.12	40	2	22	9.52	62	26.84	67	6	48	6	115	26.02
Child	7	3.32	4	1.90	11	5.21	7	3.03	12	5.19	19	8.23	14	3.17	16	3.62	30	6.79
Old	0	0.00	1	0.47	1	0.47	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	1	0.23	1	0.23
Retired	1	0.47	0	0.00	1	0.47	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	1	0.23	0	0.00	1	0.23

Occupatio			Hatgo	palpur					Narike	Baria					Tot	tal		
n	Mal		Femal		Tota		Mal		Femal		Tota		Mal		Femal		Tota	
	e	%	e	%	1	%	e	%	e	%	1	%	e	%	e	%	l	%
Unemploye																		
d	4	1.90	2	0.95	6	2.84	6	2.60	2	0.87	8	3.46	10	2.26	4	0.90	14	3.17
Total		52.6		47.3		100.0		54.5		45.4		100.0		53.6		46.3		100.0
Total	111	1	100	9	211	0	126	5	105	5	231	0	237	2	205	8	442	0

Table 22: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs

Location	No. of	Population		Datic of Domandants
Location	Income Generating	Dependent	Total	Ratio of Dependents
Hatgopalpur	76	135	211	1:1.7
Narikel baria	75	156	231	1:2.08
Total	151	291	442	1:1.9

Table 23: Type of Vulnerable Household

Type	Hatgopalpur	Narikel baria	Total
People with physical disabilities	2	3	5
Under Poverty Line	9	8	17
Female HH Head	2	0	2
Total	13	11	24

Table 25: Sources of drinking water at household level

Data:1a	Source of drinki	ng water	Total
Details	Hand Tube-well	Well	Total
Total	110	3	113
%	97.35	2.65	100

Table 26: Use of Toilets

Details	oe of Toilet			
Details	Sanitary	Semi Pucca	Katcha (Slub)	Total
Total	76	20	17	113
%	67.13	17.47	15.4	100

Table 27: Source of Cooking

Dataila	Sourc	e of Light		Total
Details	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total
Total	1	12	100	113
%	0.88	10.62	88.50	100.00

Table 28: Source of Light

Details	Source of Light (PBS)	Total
Total	113	113
%	100.00	100.00

Table 34 Source of income generating activities

Sources of IGAs	Location	on	Total	%	
Sources of IOAs	Hatgopalpur	Narikel Baria	Total	70	
Agriculture	33	31	64	56.64	
Motor mechanics	15	12	27	23.89	
Livestock	12	9	21	18.58	
Auto Rickshaw Pulling	19	15	34	30.09	
Rickshaw /van pulling	24	20	44	38.94	
Fisheries	16	21	37	32.74	
Horticulture	9	12	21	18.58	
Small Business	45	40	85	75.22	
Poultry rearing	27	33	60	53.10	
CNG Auto Driving	33	30	63	55.75	
Transport Working	12	11	23	20.35	
Agriculture Day labour	23	18	41	36.28	
Non-Agriculture Day labour	29	27	56	49.56	
Mason	5	6	11	9.73	
Carpenter	2	1	3	2.65	
Garments Worker	0	0	0	0.00	

Table 36: Income Restoration Assistance

Dueformed IC A Training	Location	on	Total	0/	
Preferred IGA Training	Hatgopalpur Narikel Baria		Total	%	
Agriculture	12	19	31	27.43	
Motor mechanics	17	21	38	33.63	
Livestock	8	6	14	12.39	
Technical Training	12	14	26	23.01	

Drafamad IC A Training	Locatio	on	Total	0/
Preferred IGA Training	Hatgopalpur	Narikel Baria	Total	%
Fisheries	6	8	14	12.39
Horticulture	2	4	6	5.31
Small business	11	19	30	26.55
Poultry rearing	18	17	35	30.97
Tailoring	17	12	29	25.66
Driving	23	11	34	30.09
Computer	9	7	16	14.16
Beauty parlour	1	0	1	0.88
Total	136	138	274	242.48

Budget

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Uni t	Hatgo palpur	Narike l barira	Rate	Hatgopa lpur Estimate	Narikel barira Estimat e	Total Estimate d RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
	Loss of residential, commercial structures without title to land (squatters/vendors/e ncroachers)							
	pucca	Sft.	1763	529	1,000	1,763,00	529,00 0	2,292,00
	Semi-pucca	Sft.	12176	6207	800	9,740,80	4,965,6 00	14,706,4 00
	Tin-made	Sft.	860	360	400	344,000	144,00 0	488,000
	Katcha	Sft.	5432	4585	200	1,086,40	917,00 0	2,003,40
Impact	Thatched	Sft.	0	0	100	-	-	-
categor y 4/1	Total Primary Structure & Compensation		20231	11681		12,934,2 00	6,555,6 00	19,489,8 00
	Secondary Structure							
	Bench		0	0	400	-	-	-
	Boundary Wall (Rft)		0	0	800	-	-	-
	RCC Pillar		0	0	800	-	-	-
	SanitaryToilet		0	2	60,00	-	120,00 0	120,000
	Slab toilet	No.	1	0	5,000	5,000	-	5,000
	Tubewell		0	0	17,00 0	-	-	-
	Varonda	Sft.	378	459	250	94,500	114,75 0	209,250
	Water Pump		0	0	21,333	-	-	-

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Uni t	Hatgo palpur	Narike l barira	Rate	Hatgopa lpur Estimate	Narikel barira Estimat e	Total Estimate d RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
	Tin Shade	Sft.	535	0	400	214,000	-	214,000
	Total Secondary Structure & Compensation		914	461		313,500	234,75	548,250
	Total Structure					13,247,7	6,790,3	20,038,0
	Compensation					00	50	50
Impact categor y 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant (TRG) @ Tk 50 per sft of floor area with a minimum of Tk 7,000 and maximum of Tk 10,000	No.	57	80	10000	570,000	800,00	1,370,00 0
Sub total of 4						13,817,7 00	7,590,3 50	21,408,0 50
Impact categor y 8:	Loss of income from displaced commercial/industrial premises-One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @BDT 7500 for three months rental cost.	No.	74	60	10,00	740,000	600,00	1,340,00
Impact categor y 9	Temporary loss of income loss of regular wage income @ average wage/day in the locality for 30 days @ BDT 8000	No.	29	7	8,000	232,000	56,000	288,000

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Uni t	Hatgo palpur	Narike l barira	Rate	Hatgopa lpur Estimate	Narikel barira Estimat e	Total Estimate d RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
Impact categor y 10/1	Loss of income from rented -out commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7500 three months rental cost.	No.	56	17	10,00	560,000	170,00 0	730,000
Impact categor y 10/2	Loss of income from access to rented-in commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ 7500 three months rental cost. Actual shifting assistance @ BDT 5000	No.	56	17	15,00	840,000	255,00 0	1,095,00
Sub total of 10						1,400,00	425,00 0	1,825,00
Impact categor y 12/1	Income restoration grants for three months @ 5000 based on the average monthly income loss(3*5000=15000)	No.	13	11	15,00	195,000	165,00 0	360,000
Impact categor y 12/2	Special Assistance of a one-time payment @ 5000 for vulnerable household as each female- headed, disabled- headed, elderly- headed and poor household	No.	13	11	5,000	65,000	55,000	120,000

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Uni t	Hatgo palpur	Narike l barira	Rate	Hatgopa lpur Estimate	Narikel barira Estimat e	Total Estimate d RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
	Income restoration Training (Structure owners+tenents+wage labour)	No.	142	85	2,500	355,000	212,50 0	567,500
Sub total of 12						615,000	432,50 0	1,047,50 0
Total						16,804, 700	9,103, 850	25,908, 550
	Contingency @5% of the total budget				5%	840,235. 00	455,19 2.50	1,295,42 7.50
	Grand Total					17,644 ,935	9,559 ,043	27,203 ,978

Summary Budget

SL.	Category of Loss	Hatgopalpur	Narikelbaria	Total
Impact category 4/1	Compensation for structure	13,247,700	6,790,350	20,038,050
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant	570,000	800,000	1,370,000
Impact category 8	Loss of business	740,000	600,000	1,340,000
Impact category 9	Loss of wage labour	232,000	56,000	288,000
Impact category 10	Loss of Income from rented- out and rented in commercial premisess	1,400,000	425,000	1,825,000
Impact category 12	Grants for Income restoration grants, Income restoration training and vulnerable household	615,000	432,500	1,047,500
	Contingency @5% of the Subtotal	840,235	455,193	1,295,428
	Grand Total	17,644,935	9,559,043	27,203,978

CW-16

Impact

Table 7: Total entities affected by the project.

Sl. No.	Project Impacts	Barobazar	Kola	Total
A	Number of squatters losing commercial Structure	30	18	48
В	Number of Upazila parishod owned structure	3	1	4

Sl. No.	Project Impacts	Barobazar	Kola	Total
B1	Number of market Somiti owned structure	0	0	0
С	Total number of Project Affected Units (A+B)	33	19	52
D	Total number of persons affected from entities	109	57	166
Е	Number of tenants affected	15	11	26
F	Number of business loss (Own+Tenant)	41	21	62
G	Number of wage labourer affected	15	5	20
Н	Vulnerable HHs	6	2	8

Table 8: Use of affected structure

SL No	Impacts	Unit	Barobazar	Kola	Total
1	Affected shops	No	45	24	69
2	No. of Structure owners	No	33	19	52
3	Affected Business Operator	No	41	21	62
3.1	Business running by owner	No	26	10	36
3.2	Business running by tenants	No	15	11	26
4	No. of wage labour affected	No	15	5	20

Table: 9 Impacts on Structure

Name of the Market	Total Entities	Affected by only Primary Structures	Affected by only secondary structure	Total	Floor Area (sft)
Barobazar	33	38	4	42	7484
Kola	19	25	4	29	4,837
Total	52	63	8	71	12320.5

Table 10: Quantity of affected primary structures

10010 101	ione 10. Quantity of affected primary structures									
C I	Cotogowy of atmostrans	Unit		Barobazar		Kola	Total			
S.L	Category of structure	Omi	No	Quantity	No	Quantity	No	Quantity		
1	Pucca	Sft.	4	2,860	7	1,354	11	4,214		
2	Semi-Pucca	Sft.		0	16	2,830	16	2,830		
3	Tin Made	Sft.	6	421	0	0	6	421		
4	Katcha	Sft.	28	4,041	2	443	30	4,484		
	Total	Sft.	38	7,322	25	4,627	63	11,949		

Table 11: Location-wise affected secondary structures of households

Type	Code	Baro Bazar		Kola Ba	Total		
		No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity
Bench	Rft	1	10	0	0	1	10
Baoundary Wall	Rft	0	0	0	0	0	0
RCC Pillar	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0
Sanitary Toilet	Nos.	0	0	1	1	1	1

Type	Code	Baro Bazar		Kola Ba	Total		
		No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity	No.	Quantity
Slab Toilet	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tin Shade	Sft	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tubewell	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0
Varonda	Sft	3	162	3	210	6	372
Water Pump	Nos.	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total		4	172	4	211	8	383

Table 12: Number of business units affected

Name of Market	Affected entities losing business structures	Affected persons losing business income
Baro Bazar	30	41
Kola Bazar	18	21
Total	48	62

Table 13: Number of Wage Labour in different Location

Efficiency of the laborer/employee	Quantity				
Barobazar	15				
Kola	5				
Total	20				

Table 14: Number of vulnerable in different locations

Type	Number		Total
	Barobazar	Kola	
Person with disability	0	0	0
Income poverty (Income less than 10,500)	6	2	8
Female HH Head	0	0	0
Total	6	2	8

Table 14: Categories of losses based on Entitlement Matrix

SI#	Losses Items	Unit	Barobazar	Kola	Total	
1	Primary Structures	Sft.	7,322	4,627	11,949	
2	Secondary Structures	Sft.	162	210	372	
3	Compensation for business losses	Nos.	41	21	62	
4	Wage Labour	Nos.	15	5	20	
5	Loss of Income from rented-out commercial premisess	Nos.	15	11	26	

6	access to rented- in commercial premises	Nos.	15	11	26
7	Vulnerable household.	Nos.	6	2	8

SES

Table 15: Demography of the project affected households and people

	Boro Bazar					Kola Bazar			Total			
		НН	Popula	tion by		HH	Population by		HH		Population by	
Sex	Н	Ieads	Se	ex	Н	Ieads	Se	ex	Н	Ieads	Sex	
	3	100.0			1	100.0			4	100.0		
Male	0	0	60	55.05	8	0	30	52.63	8	0	90	54.22
Femal												
e	0	0.00	49	44.95	0	0.00	27	47.37	0	0.00	76	45.78
	3	100.0		100.0	1	100.0		100.0	4	100.0		100.0
Total	0	0	109	0	8	0	57	0	8	0	166	0

Table 16: Affected people by age and sex

			Baro I	Bazar					Kola	Bazar			Total					
Age	Male		Female		Total		Male		Female		Total		Male		Female		Total	
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Up to 5	4	3.67	3	2.75	7	6.42	4	7.02	3	5.26	7	12.28	8	4.82	6	3.61	14	8.43
5+ to 15	12	11.01	10	9.17	22	20.18	6	10.53	5	8.77	11	19.30	18	10.84	15	9.04	33	19.88
15+ to 30	10	9.17	15	13.76	25	22.94	1	1.75	4	7.02	5	8.77	11	6.63	19	11.45	30	18.07
30+ to 60	27	24.77	17	15.60	44	40.37	14	24.56	13	22.81	27	47.37	41	24.70	30	18.07	71	42.77
More than 60	7	6.42	4	3.67	11	10.09	5	8.77	2	3.51	7	12.28	12	7.23	6	3.61	18	10.84
Total	60	55.05	49	44.95	109	100.00	30	52.63	27	47.37	57	100.00	90	54.22	76	45.78	166	100.00

Table 17: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

				Baro	Bazar							Kola	Bazar				Total								
Age	Ma	rried		narri ed		ow/W wer	То	otal	Ma	rried		marri ed	Wido ido	ow/W wer	Te	otal	Ma	rried		marri ed		ow/W wer		Total	
Grou p	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	Mal e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	Mal e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	Mal e	Fe mal e	M al e	Fe mal e	To tal
Up to 5	0	0	4	3	0	0	4	3	0	0	4	3	0	0	4	3	0	0	8	6	0	0	8	6	14
5+ to 15	0	0	12	10	0	0	12	10	0	0	6	5	0	0	6	5	0	0	18	15	0	0	18	15	33
15+ to 30	1	10	9	4	0	1	10	15	0	2	1	2	0	0	1	4	1	12	10	6	0	1	11	19	30
30+- 60	27	17	0	0	0	0	27	17	14	13	0	0	0	0	14	13	41	30	0	0	0	0	41	30	71
>60	6	3	0	0	1	1	7	4	5	2	0	0	0	0	5	2	11	5	0	0	1	1	12	6	18
Total	34	30	25	17	1	2	60	49	19	17	11	10	0	0	30	27	53	47	36	27	1	2	90	76	16 6

Table 18: Household by Religion

Deligion	Religion Barobazar			Kola	Total	I
Kengion	No.	%	Number	%	Number	%
Islam	24	80	15	20	39	28.89
Hindu	6	20.45	3	17.58	9	18.52
Total	30	32.59	18	67.41	48	100

Table 19: Education level of the PAPs

Educatio			Baro	Bazar					Kola	Bazar					То	tal		
n Level	Mal		Femal		Tota		Mal		Femal		Tota		Mal		Femal		Tota	
II Level	e	%	e	%	1	%	e	%	e	%	1	%	e	%	e	%	1	%
Illiterate	9	8.26	4	3.67	13	11.93	4	7.02	5	8.77	9	15.79	13	7.83	9	5.42	22	13.25
Only																		
Signature	7	6.42	9	8.26	16	14.68	1	1.75	1	1.75	2	3.51	8	4.82	10	6.02	18	10.84
Class I -		18.3		11.9				17.5						18.0		10.8		
Class V	20	5	13	3	33	30.28	10	4	5	8.77	15	26.32	30	7	18	4	48	28.92
Class VI																		
- Class																		
VIII	6	5.50	3	2.75	9	8.26	2	3.51	4	7.02	6	10.53	8	4.82	7	4.22	15	9.04
Class IX		10.0		13.7						12.2						13.2		
- Class X	11	9	15	6	26	23.85	5	8.77	7	8	12	21.05	16	9.64	22	5	38	22.89
SSC/																		
Dakhil	4	3.67	5	4.59	9	8.26	3	5.26	3	5.26	6	10.53	7	4.22	8	4.82	15	9.04
HSC/																		
Alim	2	1.83	0	0.00	2	1.83	2	3.51	0	0.00	2	3.51	4	2.41	0	0.00	4	2.41
Honors/																		
Fazil	1	0.92	0	0.00	1	0.92	2	3.51	2	3.51	4	7.02	3	1.81	2	1.20	5	3.01
Masters/																		
Kamil	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	1	1.75	0	0.00	1	1.75	1	0.60	0	0.00	1	0.60
Total		55.0		44.9		100.0		52.6		47.3		100.0		54.2		45.7		100.0
Total	60	5	49	5	109	0	30	3	27	7	57	0	90	2	76	8	166	0

Table 20: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

In come non co	Baro Ba	zar			Kola Bazar				Total			
Income range	Male	Female	Total	%	Male	Female	Total	%	Male	Female	Total	%
Up to 10500	6	0	6	20.00	2	0	2	11.11	8	0	8	16.67%
10500-21,000	17	0	17	56.67	9	0	9	50.00	26	0	26	54.17%
21,001-30,000	6	0	6	20.00	7	0	7	38.89	13	0	13	27.08%
30,001-40,000	1	0	1	3.33	0	0	0	0.00	1	0	1	2.08%
40,001-50,000	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00%
50,001-60,000	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00%
More than 60,000	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00%
Total	30	0	30	100.00	18	0	18	100.00	48	0	48	100.00

Table 21: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

Details	Occupation	Barob	azar	Kola		Total						
	Occupation	M	F	M	F	M	%	F	%	Total	%	
	Agriculture	1	0	6	0	7	7.78	0	0	7	4.22	
	Barber	2	0	0	0	2	2.22	0	0	2	1.20	
Income generating activities	Business	29	0	13	0	42	46.67	0	0	42	25.30	
meome generating activities	Expatriate	0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	
	Service	0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	
	Day labor	0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	
	Housewife	0	30	0	16	0	0.00	46	60.53	46	27.71	
N	Child	5	3	4	3	9	10.00	6	7.89	15	9.04	
Non income generating activities	Old	4	2	0	1	4	4.44	3	3.95	7	4.22	
activities	Student	18	14	6	7	24	26.67	21	27.63	45	27.11	
	Unemployed	1	0	1	0	2	2.22	0	0.00	2	1.20	
	Total	60	49	30	27	90	100.00	76	100.00	166	100.00	

Table 22: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs

Location	No. of 1	Population		Ratio Income gen.:
Location	Income Generating	Dependent	Total	Dependents
Barobazar	32	77	109	01:01.9
Kola	18	39	57	01:02.0
Total	50	116	166	01:01.9

Table 23: Type of Vulnerable Household

Type	Barobazar	Kola	Total
Disable	0	0	0
Under Poverty Line	6	2	8
Female HH Head	0	0	0
Total	6	2	8

Table 25: Sources of drinking water at household level

Location	Source of dr	inking water	Total	0/
Location	Hand Tube well	Shallow Tube Well	Total	%
Barobazar	30	0	30	62.50
Kola	18	0	18	37.50
Total	48	0	48	100.00

Table 26: Use of Toilets

Details		Type of Toilet									
Details	Sanitary	Semi Pucca	Katcha Slub	Total							
Barobazar	26	3	1	30							
Kola	5	10	3	18							
Total	31	13	4	48							
%	64.58	27.08	8.33	100.00							

Table 27: Source of Cooking

Dataila	Sourc	e of Light		Total
Details	Electricity	Gas	Wood	Total
Total	1	3	44	48
%	2.08	6.25	91.67	100.00

Table 28: Source of Light

Details	Source of Light (electricity)	Total
Barobazar	30	30
Kola	18	18
Total	48	48
%	100	100

Table 34 Source of income generating activities

Sources of IGAs	Loca	ation	Total	%
Sources of IOAs	Baro Bazar	Kola Bazar	Total	70
Agriculture	18	16	34	70.83
Motor mechanics	12	8	20	41.67
Livestock	5	3	8	16.67
Auto Rickshaw Pulling	11	8	19	39.58
Rickshaw /van pulling	9	5	14	29.17
Fisheries	5	3	8	16.67
Horticulture	6	2	8	16.67
Small Business	24	15	39	81.25
Poultry rearing	18	12	30	62.50
CNG Auto Driving	21	13	34	70.83
Transport Working	5	2	7	14.58
Agriculture Day labour	12	5	17	35.42
Non-Agriculture Day labour	18	4	22	45.83
Mason	5	2	7	14.58
Carpenter	2	0	2	4.17
Garments Worker	0	0	0	0.00

Table 36: Income Restoration Assistance

Preferred IGA Training	Location	า		
Freiened IOA Training	Baro Bazar	Kola Bazar	Total	%
Agriculture	6	3	9	25.00
Motor mechanics	8	4	12	8.33
Livestock	2	2	4	35.42
Technical Training				
Technical Training	10	7	17	16.67
Fisheries	5	3	8	8.33
Horticulture	2	2	4	25.00
Small business	7	5	12	31.25
Poultry rearing	9	6	15	22.92
Tailoring	8	3	11	35.42
Driving	12	5	17	12.50
Computer	4	2	6	0.00
Beauty parlour	0	0	0	239.58
Total	73	42	115	0.00

Budget

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Bo rob aza r	Kol a	Rate	Borobaz ar Estimat e	Kola Estimat e	Total Estimated RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
	Loss of residential, commercial structures without title to land (squatters/vendors/encr oachers)							
	Pucca	Sft.	28 60	135 4	1,00 0	2,860,0 00	1,354,0 00	4,214,000
	Semi-Pucca	Sft.	0	283 0	800	-	2,264,0 00	2,264,000
	Tin Made	Sft.	42 1	0	400	168,400	-	168,400
	Katcha	Sft.	40 41	443	200	808,200	88,600	896,800
	Thatched	Sft.	0	0	100	-	-	-
	Total Primary Structure & Compensation		73 22	462 7		3,836,6 00	3,706,6 00	7,543,200
Impac	Secondary Structure							
t catego	Bench	Sft.	10	0	400	4,000	-	4,000
ry 4/1	Boundary Wall (Rft)		0	0	800		-	_
	RCC Pillar		0	0	800		-	-
	Sanitary Toilet		0	1	60,00		60,000	60,000
	Slab Toilet		0	0	5,000		-	-
	Tubewell	No.		0	17,00 0	-	-	-
	Veranda	Sft.	16 2	210	250	40,500	52,500	93,000
	Water Pump		0	0	21,33		-	-
	Tin Shade	Sft.	0	0			-	
	Total Secondary Structure & Compensation		17 2	211		44,500	112,500	157,000
	Total Structure Compensation					3,881,1 00	3,819,1 00	7,700,200

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Bo rob aza r	Kol a	Rate	Borobaz ar Estimat e	Kola Estimat e	Total Estimated RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
Impac t catego ry 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant (TRG) @ Tk 50 per sft of floor area with a minimum of Tk 7,000 and maximum of Tk 10,000	No.	33	19	1000	330,000	190,000	520,000
Sub total of 4						4,211,1 00	4,009,1 00	8,220,200
Impa ct categ ory 8:	Loss of income from displaced comercial premises- One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2,500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7,500 for three months rental cost.	No.	41	21	10,0 00	410,000	210,000	620,000
Impa ct categ ory 9	Temporary loss of income loss of regular wage income @ average wage/day in the locality for 30 days @ BDT 8000	No.	15	5	8,00	120,000	40,000	160,000
Impac t catego ry 10/1	Loss of income from rented -out commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ BDT 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ BDT 7500 three months rental cost.	No.	15	11	10,0 00	150,000	110,000	260,000

Sl. No.	Category of Loss	Unit	Bo rob aza r	Kol a	Rate	Borobaz ar Estimat e	Kola Estimat e	Total Estimated RC amount in BDT
1	2	3		4	5	6	7	8
Impac t catego ry 10/2	Loss of income from access to rented-in commercial premises/ One time Assistance for alternate rental based on the average rental rate/month @ 2500 within the project influence area and transitional allowance @ 7500 three months rental cost. Actual shifting assistance @ BDT 5000	No.	15	11	15,0 00	225,000	165,000	390,000
Sub total of 10						375,000	275,000	650,000
Impac t catego ry 12/1	Income restoration grants for three months @ 5000 based on the average monthly income loss(3*5000=15000)	No.	6	2	15,0 00	90,000	30,000	120,000
Impac t catego ry 12/2	Special Assistance of a one-time payment @ 5000 for vulnerable household as each female-headed, disabledheaded, elderly-headed and poor household	No.	6	2	5,00	30,000	10,000	40,000
Impac t catego ry 12/3	Income restoration Training (Structure owners+tenents+wage labour)	No.	63	35	2,50 0	157,500	87,500	245,000
Sub total of 12						277,500	127,500	405,000
Total						5,393,6 00	4,661,6 00	10,055,20 0
	Contingency @5% of the total budget				5%	269,680 .00	233,080	502,760.00
	Grand Total					5,663, 280	4,894, 680	10,557,9 60

SL.	Category of Loss	Borobazar	Kola	Total
Impact category 4/1	Compensation for structure	3,881,100	3,819,100	7,700,200
Impact category 4/2	Transfer and Reconstruction Grant	330,000	190,000	520,000
Impact category 8	Loss of business	410,000	210,000	620,000
Impact category 9	Loss of wage labour	120,000	40,000	160,000
Impact category 10	Loss of Income from rented-out and rented in commercial premises	375,000	275,000	650,000
Impact category 12	Grants for Income restoration grants, Income restoration training and vulnerable household	277,500	127,500	405,000
	Contingency @5% of the Sub-total	269,680	233,080	502,760
	Grand Total	5,663,280	4,894,680	10,557,960

Annex 2: Consultation meeting picture

Haybatpur GCM, Jessore Sadar, Jessore.





Gorpara Consultation Meeting



Rohita GCM Consultation Meeting



Alamkhali Growth Center Market



Katakhali Growth Center Market



Alokdia Growth Center Market



Andulbaria GCM



Hat-Gopalpur



Narkelbaria



Barobazar GCM



Kola bazar



Annex 3: List of the affected Households (HHs)

SI.	Form	CCNA	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	V (21)		6:
No.	No.	GCM	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Upazila	District
		Churamonka			0171124			Jashore	
1	37	ti Bazar	Md. Ramjan Ali	Forman Biswas	6552	7799077040	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0172591			Jashore	
2	39	ti Bazar	Asak Kumar Sarkar	Gour Chandro Sarkar	8023	1498804127	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0177559			Jashore	
3	40	ti Bazar	Md. Abul Kasem	Ali Hossin	6736	102 463 6456	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			01774			Jashore	
4	41	ti Bazar	Sunil Kumar	Mahadeb Kumar	911716	419 869 0853	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			01927			Jashore	
5	42	ti Bazar	Prosanto Kumar Kundu	Akkay Kumar Kundu	943491	689 908 4625	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0192316			Jashore	
6	43	ti Bazar	Md. Ismail	Md. Mohasin	7777	5525035340	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0175440			Jashore	
7	44	ti Bazar	Md. Soharab Hossain	Md. Hozrot Ali	5762	2848162992	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0196844			Jashore	
8	45	ti Bazar	Md. Salim Hossain	Md. Hozrot Ali	9829	1949225005	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0176247			Jashore	
9	46	ti Bazar	Md. Dabir Uddin	Daud Hossain	8250	6449159646	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0173311	41111170305		Jashore	
10	47	ti Bazar	Sree Bepul Roy	Sree Sontosh Roy	7346	50	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0172094			Jashore	
11	82	ti Bazar	Md. Daud Hossain	Sadek Ali Dofader	4444	7799093922	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0172730			Jashore	
12	84	ti Bazar	Milon Nandi	Dabendro Nath Nandi	3334	6448652864	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0197641			Jashore	
13	97	ti Bazar	Md. Tojammel Biswas	Moniruzzaman	8131	7349283742	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0182085			Jashore	
14	98	ti Bazar	Nikhil Chandra Kundu	Nondolal Kundu	0309	6853812219	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0178449			Jashore	
15	99	ti Bazar	Md. Hossen Ali	Md. Asab Ali	8578	5549113446	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	District
		Churamonka			0174648			Jashore	
16	100	ti Bazar	Wakumar Kundu	Roky Kundu	8732	7348709507	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0174649			Jashore	
17	101	ti Bazar	Sreenando Mohon Ray	Jogo Bondhu Roy	5462	2849206723	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0179118			Jashore	
18	102	ti Bazar	Robiul Islam	Toriqul Islam	0810	7348893889	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0173767			Jashore	
19	103	ti Bazar	Shedul Islam	Arob Ali	5133	4649274711	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0199531			Jashore	
20	104	ti Bazar	Ajhit Shil	Volanath Shil	6461	824870539	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0171645			Jashore	
21	105	ti Bazar	Nimai Kumar Nandi	Dabandro Nath Nandi	3136	7798682550	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0172897			Jashore	
22	106	ti Bazar	Dipanker Nandi	Dabanbro Nath Nandi	4109	8698717561	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0183516			Jashore	
23	107	ti Bazar	Md. Rashidul Islam	Akkas Ali Sadar	0830	2849103003	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0179300			Jashore	
24	108	ti Bazar	Md. Younus Ali	Md. Asab Ali Sarder	4365	3299132054	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0179809	41147292586		Jashore	
25	109	ti Bazar	Md. Kohinur Hossain	Late Akkas Ali Sarder	0798	22	Churamonkati Bazar	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0195614			Jashore	
26	119	ti Bazar	Kabir Hossan	Maher Uddin	6459	8688909491	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Churamonka			0175369			Jashore	
27	120	ti Bazar	Md. Farukh Kazi	Johor Ali Kazi	4369	3299089296	Churamonkati	Sadar	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171774				
28	11	Bazar	City shop	N/A	3960	N/A	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171558	41190694844			
29	12	Bazar	A.Z.M. Shamsur Rahman	Late Khoda Box Moral	6143	52	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0176894	19734119069			
30	13	Bazar	Md. Alauddin	Md. Abdul Khalak	6280	483519	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0192875	41190695066			
31	14	Bazar	Md. Abu Bokkar Siddik	Md. Abul Kashem	2998	24	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0172535	41190695062			
32	15	Bazar	Md. Abu Kasam	Nur Mohammad	2500	89	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	District
		Gorpara			0177914	41190694847			
33	16	Bazar	Md. Shafiiqur Rahman	Md. Tomeja Uddin	1194	02	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara		Late Khabir Ullah	0192559	41190695065			
34	17	Bazar	Md. Abdul Jubber	Biswas	7294	35	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara		Md. Kashem Ali	0171804	41190695042			
35	18	Bazar	Md. Faisal Ahmad	Biswas	3928	55	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0198831	41190695131			
36	19	Bazar	Mohammad Ali	Satish Chandra	4831	54	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0194497	41190695065			
37	20	Bazar	Md. Robiul Islam	Md. Abdul Jubbar	6936	29	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0177788	41190694828			
38	21	Bazar	Md. Mohabbat Sardar	Sajahan Sardar	0710	11	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171187				
39	22	Bazar	Md. Mozzaffar Hossen	Tobdil Hossen	3727	1456924503	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171751	41190695041			
40	23	Bazar	Md. Shofiuddin	Delbar Khan	0795	40	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0172123	41190694848			
41	24	Bazar	Md. Abdus Sattar	Late Sikender Ali	0513	40	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171622	41223027817			
42	25	Bazar	Md. Anarul Islam	Nurul Islam	5520	20	Gorpara	Jhikorgasa	Jashore
		Gorpara			0170052	41223027816			
43	26	Bazar	Md. Rofikul Islam	Md. Nurul Islam	4095	89	Gorpara	Jhikorgasa	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171011	41223027816			
44	27	Bazar	Md. Alauddin	Nurul Islam	5432	35	Gorpara	Jhikorgasa	Jashore
		Gorpara			0191980	41190694830			
45	28	Bazar	Md. Sukur Ali	Akbor Ali	2858	56	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0172658				
46	29	Bazar	Md. Khalilur Rahman	Md. Sultan Bepari	4633	1003466081	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara		Late Abdur Razzaq	0171821	41190694847			
47	30	Bazar	Md. Robiul Islam	Fakir	0195	68	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0193772	41190694816	·		
48	31	Bazar	Md. Shazan Kobir	Md. Jalal Uddin	8417	53	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0172948	41190695069			
49	32	Bazar	Md. Emamul Hossain	Md. Abdul Jabbar	7609	31	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Opaziia	District
		Gorpara			0171011				
50	33	Bazar	Club	N/A	5516	N/A	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0186261	19760004141			
51	34	Bazar	Sabuj	Abdul Mannan	1753	003519	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0172717	41190695066			
52	35	Bazar	Md. Azob Ali	Md. Abdul Kashem	5043	27	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0195581	41190694816			
53	38	Bazar	Md. Kobir Hossain	Md. Billal Hossain	3252	25	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171608	41190695068			
54	39	Bazar	Md. Abu Bakor Biswas	Late Nur Mohammad	7770	75	Gorpara Bazar	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara		Md. Abdul Malek	0163751				
55	40	Bazar	Md. Alamgir	Miya	2955	5115072414	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171444	41190694831			
56	41	Bazar	Md. Obeydur Rahman	Md. Rabiul Hossain	1267	61	Gorpara Bazar	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0188992	26172942126			
57	42	Bazar	Md. Yeasin Ali	Md. Omar Ali	2614	81	Gorpara Bazar	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara		Late Alhaz Nurul	0191322	41190694836			
58	43	Bazar	Md. Shariful Islam	Islam	0552	78	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0174130	41190695044			
59	44	Bazar	Md. Abdur Oyadud	Late Ahidur Rahman	4977	24	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara		Late Kamruzzaman	0171011	41190695135			
60	54	Bazar	Mst. Rebeka Sultana	Mondal	5516	67	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171070	19934119069			
61	55	Bazar	Tarikul Islam	Abdul Malek	8920	000047	Gorpara	Sharshah	Jashore
		Gorpara			0174501	19784119069			
62	56	Bazar	Md. Abu Bakor Biswas	Md. Sultan Ahammad	0299	000001	Gorpara Bazar	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0191289	41190694828			
63	66	Bazar	Md. Shahazan Ali	Alahi Box	8477	84	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0191289	41190694844			
64	67	Bazar	Md. Hafizur Rahman	Md. Shahjahan	8477	47	Gorpara Bazar	Sharshah	Jashore
		Gorpara		-	0173719	41190695134			
65	68	Bazar	Mst. Arjina Begum	Md. Abdul Malek	7771	35	Gorpara Bazar	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0172650	41190695136			
66	69	Bazar	Md. Abu Zafor	Md. Sultan Ahmmed	5025	62	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	District
		Gorpara			0174993	41190694847			
67	70	Bazar	Nur Mohammad	Md. Lal Mia	2780	61	Gorpara	Sharshah	Jashore
		Gorpara			0192582	41190695110			
68	72	Bazar	Md. Kamruzzaman	Md. Emam Ali	8519	11	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0173964	41190694835			
69	73	Bazar	Md. Tabibur Rahman	Md. Golum Mostofa	9092	59	Gorpara Bazar	Sharshah	Jashore
		Gorpara			0192181	41190694848			
70	74	Bazar	Md. Abul Hossain	Md. Abdul Razzaq	6429	13	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0174595	41190695045			
71	75	Bazar	Md. Alauddin	Md. Jahara Ali	3127	50	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0165005				
72	76	Bazar	Sunmon	Md. Minanur	2570	8704086639	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171685	41190695136			
73	79	Bazar	Md. Sahiduzzaman	Md. Abdur Rahman	3127	18	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0171011	41190695135			
74	80	Bazar	Md. Aktaruzzaman	Md. Abdur Rahman	5516	88	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
		Gorpara			0194424	41190695134			
75	82	Bazar	Md. Arob Billa	Md.Aynal Haque	1263	25	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore
					0171078	41161895052		Monirampu	
76	1	Rohita	Md. Nazrul Islam	Abdul Malek	7317	76	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0196940	41161895062		Monirampu	
77	2	Rohita	Md. Ajger Ali	Md. Intaz Ali Morol	9913	44	Bagdob	r	Jashore
				Late Abdul Hossen	0171893	41161895315		Monirampu	
78	4	Rohita	Md. Abdul Hai	Morol	5970	94	Sorosh Kathi	r	Jashore
					0172766	41161894612		Monirampu	
79	5	Rohita	Joydeb Adhikary	Gopal Adhikary	5525	62	Polashi	r	Jashore
					0172988	41161894630		Monirampu	
80	6	Rohita	Sohadeb Biswas	Monomoto Biswas	4996	86	Bashudebpur	r	Jashore
				Md. Abdur Razzak	0175124	41161895067	·	Monirampu	
81	9	Rohita	Md. Rizaul Islam	Sarder	1517	98	Bagdob	r	Jashore
					0191722	41161895071		Monirampu	
82	15	Rohita	Md. Mizanur Rahman	Abdur Rahman	7466	09	Bagdob	r	Jashore
					0173277		_	Monirampu	
83	16	Rohita	Md. Abdus Sattar	Abdur Rahim	9061	N/F	Kodalpara	r	Jashore

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	village	Opaziia	DISTRICT
				Md. Momrez Ali	0192989	41161895034		Monirampu	
84	25	Rohita	Md. Milon Hossen	Sardar	0504	71	Rohita Bazar	r	Jashore
					0174571			Monirampu	
85	27	Rohita	Md. Milon Hossen	Surot Ali	1587	9156229560	Rohita Bazar	r	Jashore
					0170493	41161895076		Monirampu	
86	28	Rohita	Md. Moshin	Md. Khorshed	1474	97	Rohita Bazar	r	Jashore
					0172339	41161895076		Monirampu	
87	29	Rohita	Md. Rashad Ali	Md. Khorshed Ali	6486	82	Rohita Bazar	r	Jashore
					0172454	41161895298		Monirampu	
88	31	Rohita	Masudur Rahman	Sohil Uddin Kha	7736	46	Rohita Bazar	r	Jashore
					0170061	41161895035		Monirampu	
89	35	Rohita	Md. Jakir Hossain	Kazi Shahidul Islam	3093	76	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0193129			Monirampu	
90	39	Rohita	Kazi Badaruddin	Kazi Abdul Hamid	7281	N/F	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0174577	41161895299		Monirampu	
91	42	Rohita	Md. Moslem Ali	Keramat Ali Dofader	6170	27	Kodalpara	r	Jashore
					0140001			Monirampu	
92	43	Rohita	Md. Shidul Biswas	Amed Ali Biswas	4106	N/F	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0194758			Monirampu	
93	44	Rohita	Md. Abdul Latif Shake	Late Amin Uddin	3873	N/F	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0198001			Monirampu	
94	45	Rohita	Md. Anwar Hossain	Md. Abdur Rahim	9445	N/F	Kodalpara	r	Jashore
					0175328			Monirampu	
95	46	Rohita	Mst. Johora Begum	Anser Ali	9502	N/F	Polashi	r	Jashore
					0177160	41161895050		Monirampu	
96	48	Rohita	Md. Sarower Hossain	Kiramot Morol	9794	387	Rohita	r	Jashore
				Late Md. Rojam	0173062			Monirampu	
97	49	Rohita	Md. Akram Hosen	Morol	7411	N/F	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0193652			Monirampu	
98	51	Rohita	Md. Munsur Ali Morol	Late Tayeb Ali Morol	7218	N/F	Bagdob	r	Jashore
					0179980			Monirampu	
99	52	Rohita	Md. Kamrul Islam	Sheikh Fojor Ali	3109	N/F	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0199055			Monirampu	
100	53	Rohita	Uttam Kumar Hori	Arobindu Hori	5368	N/F	Khedapara	r	Jashore

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	village	Орагна	DISTRICT
					0192478	41161895066		Monirampu	
101	54	Rohita	Md. Nazrul Islam	Late Pacu Morol	3929	17	Bagdob	r	Jashore
					0173218			Monirampu	
102	56	Rohita	Md. Babul	Late Sanaullah Morol	8688	N/F	Rohita	r	Jashore
				Md. Abdur Rahman	0170569	19814116189		Monirampu	
103	57	Rohita	Md. Moniruzzaman Firoz	Biswas	0234	000027	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0172682	41161895074		Monirampu	
104	63	Rohita	Md. Kowsar Ali	Late Fazar Ali	4185	72	Rohita Bazar	r	Jashore
				Late Shakh Abdul	0192674	41161895035		Monirampu	
105	66	Rohita	Shakh Abdul Kader	Barik	8606	96	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0193183	41161895068		Monirampu	
106	71	Rohita	Md. Abbas Ali	Md. Siddik Morol	0499	67	Bagdob	r	Jashore
					0193827	19744116189	_	Monirampu	
107	72	Rohita	Abzal Hossain	Late Hazer Morol	4162	505355	Rohita	r	Jashore
				Md. Poresh Ullah	0172522	41161895047		Monirampu	
108	76	Rohita	Md. Daud Hossain	Morol	5871	34	Rohita	r	Jashore
					0171604	41161895034		Monirampu	
109	77	Rohita	Md. Abdul Kader Biswas	Late Gohor Ali Biswas	3845	35	Rohita	r	Jashore
				Late Hazer Ali	0173372	41161895298		Monirampu	
110	78	Rohita	Md. Shukchan Ali Dofader	Dofader	9971	74	Kodalpara	r	Jashore
					0192631	41161895071	·	Monirampu	
111	80	Rohita	Md. Eusup Ali	Late Taleb Ali Morol	3681	58	Bagdob	r	Jashore
					0172942	41161894618	Ü	Monirampu	
112	81	Rohita	Sushanto Biswash	Dulal Chandra Biswas	0397	31	Polashi	r	Jashore
					0173134	41161894630		Monirampu	
113	82	Rohita	Amal Chandra Biwash	Tarapad Biswash	8123	40	Bashudebpur	r	Jashore
			Chairman 1 No. Rohita Union		0171213		·	Monirampu	
114	83	Rohita	Porishod	N/A	6201	N/A	Bagdob	r	Jashore
					0171682	19874116189	J	Monirampu	
115	89	Rohita	Md. Shafiqul Islam	Afsar Ali	0336	000078	Bashudebpur	r	Jashore
			1		0198841	41161895052	,	Monirampu	
116	93	Rohita	Md. Fokur Uddin	Md. Mohiuddin	2586	61	Rohita Bazar	r	Jashore
					0171288	55157252040		Magura	Magur
117	23	Alokdia bazar	Md. Rafigul Islam	Late M.A. Hadek Mia	1247	53	Pukhoriya	Sadar	а

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Opaziia	DISTRICT
					0191133	55157252041		Magura	Magur
118	24	Alokdia bazar	Md. Sayful Islam	Late M. A. Hadek Mia	3370	40	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a
					0193503			Magura	Magur
119	25	Alokdia bazar	Md. Golam Rosul Biswas	Abdul Karim Biswas	1447	5541584479	Baliadanga	Sadar	a
					0172855			Magura	Magur
120	26	Alokdia bazar	Md. Momin Uddin	Abdul goni Biswas	6166	5541654314	Baliadanga	Sadar	a
				Khandakara latif	0174646			Magura	Magur
121	27	Alokdia bazar	Md. Abdul Rashid	Biswas	3451	7791639383	Alokdia	Sadar	a
				Khandokar masiyara	0171602			Magura	Magur
122	28	Alokdia bazar	Khandokar Muktar Hossain	rahman	5210	3728169982	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0171690			Magura	Magur
123	29	Alokdia bazar	Progati Cakra	N/A	2417	N/A	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0172581			Magura	Magur
124	30	Alokdia bazar	Md. Atikul Islam	Not Found	7579	5953910675	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0162069			Magura	Magur
125	31	Alokdia bazar	Md. Nasir Molla	Md. Afzal Molla	6503	5091665397	Griho gram	Sadar	a
					0168095			Magura	Magur
126	34	Alokdia bazar	Rabiul Islam	Meshar Biswas	6856	4191539834	Pukhoriya	Sadar	а
				Khondakar ahmmed	0172701			Magura	Magur
127	36	Alokdia bazar	Khondakar Hafijul Huque	Hossain	6054	4641702495	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0172581			Magura	Magur
128	37	Alokdia bazar	Rashedul Islam	Atiqul Islam	7579	3304286051	Sirishdia	Sadar	a
					0171808			Magura	Magur
129	38	Alokdia bazar	Md. Atiar rahman	Nafazuddin shak	1892	7772069402	Satdoha para	Sadar	a
								Magura	Magur
130	39	Alokdia bazar	Lged	N/A	N/F	N/A	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0172066			Magura	Magur
131	45	Alokdia bazar	Md. Ziaur Rahman	Bahadur Biswas	3421	6441532709	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0171804			Magura	Magur
132	46	Alokdia bazar	Paritosh Majumdar	Nirapad Majumdar	5366	N/F	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0176349			Magura	Magur
133	47	Alokdia bazar	Md. Jahid Hasan	Daud biswas	5695	8241642506	Baliadanga	Sadar	a
					0131186			Magura	Magur
134	50	Alokdia bazar	Md. Mamun	Akbar Ali Biswas	2367	8205374237	Griho gram	Sadar	a

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.		Head	Name	No.	No.	85		
								Magura	Magur
135	51	Alokdia bazar	Nazim Sarder	Rajab Ali Sarder	N/F	N/F	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0182584			Magura	Magur
136	52	Alokdia bazar	Md. Kalam Mollah	Md. momrez molla	3108	3741553303	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a
					0193992			Magura	Magur
137	53	Alokdia bazar	Md. Feroz Khan	Md. Hajer khan	5216	6891500818	Alokdia	Sadar	а
					0173578			Magura	Magur
138	54	Alokdia bazar	Moslem Khalifa	Abul kashem khalifa	8791	7791599603	Alokdia	Sadar	а
				Md. Abdful Hakim	0191326			Magura	Magur
139	55	Alokdia bazar	Md. Kabir Hossain	molla	1425	3291628281	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a
					0176824			Magura	Magur
140	56	Alokdia bazar	Md. Intaj Molla	Md. Hanif Molla	5517	9570752478	Sirijdia	Sadar	а
					0178095			Magura	Magur
141	57	Alokdia bazar	Md. Nazmul Hossain	Md. Awoal Molla	2507	4641545324	Alokdia Bazar	Sadar	а
					0193663			Magura	Magur
142	58	Alokdia bazar	Md. Jamir Hosain	Barik molla	2701	7341673833	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a
					0173419			Magura	Magur
143	59	Alokdia bazar	Md. Sultan Hossain	Md. Soleman Molla	9091	8657060516	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a
					0175675		,	Magura	Magur
144	60	Alokdia bazar	Dilu	Md. Dalil uddin	2016	3753155385	Alokdia	Sadar	a
				Md. Abdus samad	0167929			Magura	Magur
145	61	Alokdia bazar	Md. Sazzad Ali	shake	5728	8241605131	Alokdia	Sadar	a
					0185854			Magura	Magur
146	62	Alokdia bazar	Md. Moniruddin	Foyez uddin molla	3476	4191679937	Griho gram	Sadar	a
				<i>'</i>	0194641			Magura	Magur
147	63	Alokdia bazar	Md. Idris Mazumdar	Sobur Mojumder	4684	2841528546	Baliadanga	Sadar	a
					0172566			Magura	Magur
148	64	Alokdia bazar	Md. Rokibul Islam	Md. Rashed Sheikh	4812	7791673168	Bogia	Sadar	a
			2 2 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3		0172730	3=3:3=30	- 3	Magura	Magur
149	65	Alokdia bazar	Md. Nazrul Islam	Md. Bagan Ali molla	0736	5541630454	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a
5				2.50	0172479			Magura	Magur
150	67	Alokdia bazar	Md. Ariful Islam	Saber uddin sardar	2987	8691584380	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a
133			The state of the s	20001 000111 001 001	0171800	223230 .330		Magura	Magur
151	68	Alokdia bazar	Md. Hasanul Bari	Sober Uddin sardar	2175	2841591882	Pukhoriya	Sadar	a

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	village	Орагна	District
				Late khandaker	0176459	19793323001		Magura	Magur
152	71	Alokdia bazar	Khandaker Habibur Rahmana	masiyara rahman	9688	800000	Alokdia	Sadar	а
					0177751			Magura	Magur
153	72	Alokdia bazar	Md. Habibur Rahman	Not Found	0691	4206288575	Alokdia	Sadar	a
				Md. Makbul Hossain	0171391			Magura	Magur
154	73	Alokdia bazar	Md. Mustain Biswas(Rakhu)	mollah	5641	8693249966	Alokdia	Sadar	а
					0172426			Magura	Magur
155	74	Alokdia bazar	Md. Abdul jalil	Nafazuddin shak	9338	6891518646	Pukhoreya	Sadar	а
					0173451			Magura	Magur
156	75	Alokdia bazar	Md. Azizur rahman	Md. Nafazuddin shak	1602	1472549680	Alokdia	Sadar	а
					0196698			Magura	Magur
157	76	Alokdia bazar	Abdul Sattar shekh	Nefaz Uddin Shekh	4742	3290097157	Satdoha	Sadar	а
					0171044			Magura	Magur
158	15	Alamkhali	Amit Bosu	Amaresh Bosu	9114	1941795435	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0171195	55157472092		Magura	Magur
159	16	Alamkhali	Shamol Basu	Late. Sudhir Basu	9037	86	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0174600			Magura	Magur
160	17	Alamkhali	Md. Ali Zinnah	Sattar Molla	7773	5541918552	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0131535			Magura	Magur
161	18	Alamkhali	Mohammad Mohsin Alam	Alauddin	8246	140150568	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0171411	55157473387			Magur
162	19	Alamkhali	Md. Tarikul Islam	Md. Golam Mostafa	3010	71	Alamkhali	Magura	а
					0192051			Magura	Magur
163	20	Alamkhali	Mohammad Monir	Md. Asgor Ali Mondal	1958	5991723221	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0193036			Magura	Magur
164	21	Alamkhali	Md. sohrab Hossain	Suruth ali mondol	0432	6891669688	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0191067			Magura	Magur
165	22	Alamkhali	Abdul Wahab	Surat Ali Mondal	8710	4191840190	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0191794			Magura	Magur
166	23	Alamkhali	Md. Ayub Hossain	Abul Hossen	8517	3741694933	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0172093			Magura	Magur
167	25	Alamkhali	Nirmol Kumar Kundo	Bimol Kumar Kundu	0350	4641851722	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0191830			Magura	Magur
168	26	Alamkhali	Basudev Kundu Nandi	Sudhir Kundu Nandi	4143	4644175491	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	village	Орагна	District
					0130390			Magura	Magur
169	27	Alamkhali	Amal kumar Nandi	Rada madob nondi	6201	6891716422	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
				Lat gobindo chondro	0171248	55157472098		Magura	Magur
170	28	Alamkhali	Kanu kumar kundu	kundu	7524	03	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0191372			Magura	Magur
171	29	Alamkhali	SREE BISWOJIT KUMAR KUNDU	Binoy kumar kundu	5603	1491811780	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0196111			Magura	Magur
172	30	Alamkhali	Apurba Kumar Biswas	Anil Kumar Biswas	6137	3291824260	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
				Md. Abdur Sattar	0194920			Magura	Magur
173	31	Alamkhali	Md. Sahidul Islam	Mondal	5820	3741828036	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0191274			Magura	Magur
174	32	Alamkhali	Ratan Datta	Nogendra Nath Datta	1036	8691842416	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
				Ronojit Kumnar	0171170			Magura	Magur
175	33	Alamkhali	Nabokumar Kundu Saha	Kunbu Shah	9477	8691863461	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0175226			Magura	Magur
176	34	Alamkhali	Palash Kundu Shah	Ronjit Kundu Shah	2160	8676723748	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
				Debendra nath	0174588			Magura	Magur
177	35	Alamkhali	Degendra nath biswas	biswas	6612	9141069238	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
				Naraon Chandra	0170629			Magura	Magur
178	36	Alamkhali	Jogadish Biswas	Biswas	6535	1491736813	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0193057			Magura	Magur
179	71	Alamkhali	Md. Zahidul Islam	Kuddus Shekh	8131	8691732930	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0191418			Magura	Magur
180	72	Alamkhali	Ali Kadar	Abdul Quddus Biswas	5475	7341857162	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					1934810			Magura	Magur
181	73	Alamkhali	Shajahan Ali	Mahtab Biawas	924	3741816544	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0177848			Magura	Magur
182	76	Alamkhali	Ashok Kumer Biswas	Pagol Chand Biswas	6342	9141731407	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0195334			Magura	Magur
183	77	Alamkhali	Pintu Sake	Md.Abzal Shekh	5412	3297825972	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
				Khondokakar Mostak	0171860			Magura	Magur
184	79	Alamkhali	Shirajul Islam	Ahmed	8805	1491829741	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0175686			Magura	Magur
185	80	Alamkhali	Ahmmed Ali	Golam Mawla molla	9720	2391866122	Alamkhali	Sadar	a

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	village	Орагна	District
					0193386			Magura	Magur
186	82	Alamkhali	MD. Nizam Uddin	Md. Shamser Laskar	1032	9141729112	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0177358			Magura	Magur
187	83	Alamkhali	Abdul Jallil Biswas	Jalal Uddin Biswas	5211	8691855012	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
				Md. Rowsan Ali	0184259			Magura	Magur
188	84	Alamkhali	Md. Moshrraf Hossain	Loskar	4922	5991770875	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0171585			Magura	Magur
189	85	Alamkhali	Md. feroj alom	Raihan Uddin molla	0989	2391714975	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0175934			Magura	Magur
190	86	Alamkhali	Md. Dulal Hossen	Soyad ali biswas	4102	2841781871	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0188713			Magura	Magur
191	87	Alamkhali	Md. MONIRUL ISLAM	Late moinuddin	1809	7810873146	Alamkhali bazar	Sadar	а
				Golam Rahman	0131134			Magura	Magur
192	88	Alamkhali	Md. OSMAN ALI	Mollah	8077	7810873146	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0175368			Magura	Magur
193	89	Alamkhali	Manik Mollah	Adi loddi mollah	8989	9570918301	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
				Jitendronath Kundu	0171430			Magura	Magur
194	90	Alamkhali	Hari Narayan Kundu Saha	Saha	3719	7341787435	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
				Dibondu Naraon	0162248			Magura	Magur
195	91	Alamkhali	Dabbrotow Kundu Saha	Kundu Saha	4140	8691788106	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	а
					0191068			Magura	Magur
196	92	Alamkhali	Mohammad ali	Abdul kader mollah	6950	2841781871	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					1921660			Magura	Magur
197	93	Alamkhali	Nur Mohammad	Abdul Kader mollah	910	1940003807	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0171772			Magura	Magur
198	94	Alamkhali	SUMON KUMAR KUNDU	Shyamol kundu nondi	6069	4191747197	Alamkhali bazar	Sadar	a
					0171728			Magura	Magur
199	95	Alamkhali	Md. Sanaullah	Abdul Gofur	5169	1020931984	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0173136			Magura	Magur
200	96	Alamkhali	Md. Khokon Mollla	Md.yusuf Molla	8374	1941899146	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0174873			Magura	Magur
201	97	Alamkhali	Md. Sobahan mollah	Md Gofur mollah	8638	7791903532	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0167518	26508982563		Magura	Magur
202	98	Alamkhali	Md. Moklesur Rahman	Abul ohab biswas	8512	63	Alamkhali	Sadar	a

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Opaziia	DISTRICT
					0131400			Magura	Magur
203	99	Alamkhali	Shankor kundu	Modusudon kundu	2407	6441809024	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0177055	55157472110		Magura	Magur
204	101	Alamkhali	Md. jasim Uddin	Lat Lokman molla	0772	903	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0171798	19792696352		Magura	Magur
205	102	Alamkhali	Md. Momen ali	Md soyed ali	8993	466604	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
								Magura	Magur
206	103	Alamkhali	Md. Alomgir hossain	Lokman Hossain	N/F	6441769954	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0171392			Magura	Magur
207	104	Alamkhali	Md. sayed ali	Lokman molla	4107	3291910036	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0171045			Magura	Magur
208	105	Alamkhali	Md. Mokarom Ali	Abdul Wahab Biswas	0274	4641898046	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0178432			Magura	Magur
209	106	Alamkhali	Motalab Mollah	Khorsed Mollah	8690	1941815423	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0171391			Magura	Magur
210	107	Alamkhali	Shohidul Islam	N/F	3420	N/F	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0191775			Magura	Magur
211	108	Alamkhali	Md. Mokhlesur Rahman	Md sorman mollah	3360	2849073503	Raja rampur	Sadar	a
					0173145			Magura	Magur
212	109	Alamkhali	SHEKHOR BISWAS	Hrid komol biswas	3154	6441779748	Alamkhali bazar	Sadar	a
					0140157			Magura	Magur
213	112	Alamkhali	Md. Rony Hossain	Md asaloth molla	2142	1027152352	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0192874			Magura	Magur
214	114	Alamkhali	Md. Mokaddes hossain	Mobarek mollah	8550	9570877366	Alamkhali bazar	Sadar	a
				Narayanchondro	0171220			Magura	Magur
215	117	Alamkhali	Nishivusan kundo	kundo	2466	7791830198	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0171956			Magura	Magur
216	118	Alamkhali	Md. BABUL AKTAR	Md.Ajibor Mondol	9009	5541710967	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
				Md. Mokbul Hossen	0178694			Magura	Magur
217	119	Alamkhali	Md. Moksul Hossain Mithun	Biswas	9122	7797780835	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0191671			Magura	Magur
218	120	Alamkhali	Abdus Salam Biswas	Mannan Biswas	8333	3291765232	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0172423			Magura	Magur
219	121	Alamkhali	Md. Mahabub Alam	Md. Moazzem Hossen	9914	5991789859	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагііа	District
					0172454			Magura	Magur
220	122	Alamkhali	Md. SOHEL RANA	Md.shahidur Rahman	6992	7360901966	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	а
					0171845			Magura	Magur
221	123	Alamkhali	Shahabuddin	A.Rashid	5969	5997794719	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0192306			Magura	Magur
222	124	Alamkhali	MD. RABIUL ISLAM LINTU	Abul gani Loskor	8399	1941798223	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	а
					0172562			Magura	Magur
223	125	Alamkhali	Md. MUKTAR LASKAR	Abdul gani laskar	4740	2391773492	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	а
					0198233			Magura	Magur
224	126	Alamkhali	Md. NAZRUL ISLAM	Md.Abdul Goni Laskar	0042	4641773504	Alamkhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0171538			Magura	Magur
225	129	Alamkhali	Md. ABDUL MOMEN	Abdul jobbar Biswas	4944	3741879245	Alamkhali bazar	Sadar	а
								Magura	Magur
226	130	Alamkhali	Chandina (Bazar)	N/A	N/F	N/A	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0174255			Magura	Magur
227	132	Alamkhali	Md. Mongurul Alam	Md. Golam Khabir	0199	2391922354	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					1851770			Magura	Magur
228	135	Alamkhali	Md. Abdul Mojid Shekh	Felu Shekh	930	1941787812	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0178169			Magura	Magur
229	136	Alamkhali	Abdus salam	Md soyed ali	0853	5541926464	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0161112			Magura	Magur
230	137	Alamkhali	Md. shohel arman	Md Abdur Rouf	3123	4608346880	Alamkhali	Sadar	а
					0193802			Magura	Magur
231	138	Alamkhali	Mohammad forhad	Liyakoth ali	1527	1455017168	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
					0179872			Magura	Magur
232	139	Alamkhali	Md. saiful Islam	Lokman molla	8821	7791797058	Alamkhali	Sadar	a
		Katakhali			0189286			Magura	Magur
233	1	Bazar	Md. Liakot Ali	Matleb Biswas	9290	6892645604	Norsinghati	Sadar	а
		Katakhali			0163772			Magura	Magur
234	2	Bazar	Md. Sumon Hossain	Md. Kuddus Molla	6738	9571336172	Norsingpur	Sadar	a
		Katakhali			0174693			Magura	Magur
235	3	Bazar	Md. Pikul Hossain	Md. Shomsher Molla	5719	1492663438	Norsinghati	Sadar	a
		Katakhali			0192064			Magura	Magur
236	4	Bazar	Md. Mahabub	Khosdel Biswas	1230	23929357773	Norsinghati	Sadar	a

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	village	Opaziia	DISTRICT
		Katakhali			0183070			Magura	Magur
237	5	Bazar	Md. Hirog Khan	Md. Alahi Khan	0028	5540485173	Norsinghati	Sadar	а
		Katakhali			0173418	33130472796		Magura	Magur
238	6	Bazar	Md. Akidul Islam	Md. Ainuddin Shekh	6739	75	Norsinghati	Sadar	a
		Katakhali			0175244			Magura	Magur
239	7	Bazar	Amanat Hossain	Md. Salem Molla	0200	3742684040	Norsinghati	Sadar	а
		Katakhali			0171622			Magura	Magur
240	8	Bazar	Md. Golam Sorowar	Pachu Shekh	8437	4192664755	Norsinghati	Sadar	а
		Katakhali			0163982			Magura	Magur
241	9	Bazar	Miraz	Md. Moshiar Rahman	1999	4163533450	Norsinghati	Sadar	а
		Katakhali			0198452			Magura	Magur
242	10	Bazar	Md. Akram Hossain	Md. Alek Molla	9233	8242847013	Norsinghati	Sadar	а
		Katakhali			0176567			Magura	Magur
243	11	Bazar	Md. Nobir Biswas	Mujam Biswas	0365	1942730324	Norsinghati	Sadar	а
		Katakhali						Magura	Magur
244	12	Bazar	LGED	N/A	N/F	N/A	Katakhali Bazar	Sadar	a
					0195209	19921815519			Chuada
245	1	Andulbaria	Md. Saddam Hossen	Md. Bozlur Rahman	6042	000309	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0178251	18155195313			Chuada
246	2	Andulbaria	Molla Isharuddin	Late Bari Molla	6297	46	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
									Chuada
247	3	Andulbaria	Upazila PorishodCPR	N/A	N/F	N/A	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0171884				Chuada
248	7	Andulbaria	Md. Rafiqul Islam	Md. Jamal Sheikh	6582	86869920832	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0131216				Chuada
249	11	Andulbaria	Md. Shiful Islam Sobuj	Aiyob hossen	2815	4200776955	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192026				Chuada
250	12	Andulbaria	Md. Mofizul Haque	Amod ali	2944	9137306925	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0193526				Chuada
251	14	Andulbaria	Md. Apiluddin	Barik mondol	0316	9136838563	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0190487				Chuada
252	15	Andulbaria	Md. Moslem Hossain	Md. Islam Mondal	4252	2386862250	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0198911			·	Chuada
253	16	Andulbaria	Md. Babor Ali	Niyamoth mondol	9042	9136956076	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Opaziia	DISTRICT
					0179706				Chuada
254	17	Andulbaria	Md. Anar Ali	Abdul Aziz	8632	6436832460	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0172192				Chuada
255	18	Andulbaria	Md. Samsher Ali	Boliy Mondol	0480	886729513	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0176597				Chuada
256	19	Andulbaria	Md. Babar Ali	Bowliy mondol	4083	5986776895	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0191388				Chuada
257	20	Andulbaria	Md. Habil Mia	Ahmmed Ali	5847	9136954246	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0191216				Chuada
258	22	Andulbaria	Md. Shaidul Islam	Mohed Ali	0185	5536966616	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0171455				Chuada
259	23	Andulbaria	Md. Razab Ali	Khoder ali	7277	4187015781	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0193457				Chuada
260	24	Andulbaria	Md. Juel	Md. Mozibur Rahman	5088	7337002096	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0193617				Chuada
261	25	Andulbaria	Md. Sukur Ali	Moksed bissas	9960	5986980117	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192811	18155195266			Chuada
262	26	Andulbaria	Md. Haider Ali	Md. Azad Ali	0850	49	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192115				Chuada
263	27	Andulbaria	Md. Rajib Hossain Munna	Md. Rojob ali	5517	2319230992	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0191758				Chuada
264	28	Andulbaria	Md. Fozlur Rahman	Attab Sheikh	3481	4636883151	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192542				Chuada
265	31	Andulbaria	Md. Ashraful Islam	Abdur Razzak	6531	9568387923	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192235				Chuada
266	32	Andulbaria	Md. Abdus Satter	Beser ali Mondol	7870	8686772321	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0191880				Chuada
267	33	Andulbaria	Md. Naeb Hossain	Md. daud ali	9096	5086934733	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0194053			_	Chuada
268	34	Andulbaria	Md. Saidul Islam	Md. Atiar Rahman	6170	3254901485	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0195139	18155195267			Chuada
269	35	Andulbaria	Md. Soharab Hossain	Dead Barik Mondal	6537	92	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0172826				Chuada
270	36	Andulbaria	Md. Shohidul Islam	Md. Haider Ali	5372	2836849238	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Opaziia	DISTIFICE
					0191718				Chuada
271	37	Andulbaria	Md. Hafizul Rahaman	Amod Ali	2791	9137302924	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0191583				Chuada
272	38	Andulbaria	Md. Abbas Ali	Alauddin	3412	5086901393	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0190884				Chuada
273	39	Andulbaria	Md. Joherul Islam	Abbas uddin	9096	6912910624	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0172844				Chuada
274	40	Andulbaria	Md. Anisur Rahman	Momin Biswas	9358	5511258344	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0175981				Chuada
275	41	Andulbaria	Md. Tutul	Md. Rahmat Ali	6190	5973594947	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0174536				Chuada
276	42	Andulbaria	Md. Nur Mohammad	Abu Bokor	9316	1486733288	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0172314				Chuada
277	43	Andulbaria	Md. Sirajul Islam	Ahammod Ali Biswas	5413	3737196919	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0171650				Chuada
278	44	Andulbaria	Md. Razib Hossain	Md. Saidul Islam	5733	1494969684	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0172352				Chuada
279	45	Andulbaria	Md. Sahabuddin	Sukur ali bissas	7005	4637212277	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0172987				Chuada
280	46	Andulbaria	Md. Hasanuzzaman Hasan	Mukter bissas	7929	2837071907	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192172				Chuada
281	47	Andulbaria	Md. Ariful Islam	Azizul Haque	6364	8694673099	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
				Md. Abdul Haque	0191330				Chuada
282	51	Andulbaria	Md. Arafat Hossain	biswas	8782	3737505002	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
				Late Samsul Haque	0174354	18155765071			Chuada
283	53	Andulbaria	Md. Badsha Mia	Deoan	8527	39	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192182				Chuada
284	54	Andulbaria	Md. Nasir Uddin	Md. Abul Hossen	3414	8687009772	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	nga
					0192543			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
285	1	Hatgopalpur	Md. Emdad Hosen	Abdul Jalil Biswas	2018	5096866297	Sreerampur	sadar	ah
					0179906			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
286	8	Hatgopalpur	Shamirul Islam	Panju Jowardar	6212	6444568627	Kanchonpur	sadar	ah
					0176335			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
287	9	Hatgopalpur	Abdul Aziz Joarder	Panchu Jowardar	9695	1946868732	Paikpara	sadar	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	District
					0185286			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
288	14	Hatgopalpur	Muktar Hossain Malitha	Mannan Malitha	8750	8697003146	Tiordah	sadar	ah
					0175601	44119683110		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
289	15	Hatgopalpur	Golam Sorowar	Late Abdul Wahed	5245	16	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah
					0171632			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
290	16	Hatgopalpur	Md. Sajedul Islam	Momin Uddin Biswas	8264	5096981906	Tiordah	sadar	ah
								Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
291	19	Hatgopalpur	Odhin Chandro	Not Found	N/F	Not Found	Tiordah	sadar	ah
					0171962			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
292	20	Hatgopalpur	Md. Harun Molla	Abdul Halim Molla	8459	7347118962	Sreefoltola	sadar	ah
					0171178			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
293	22	Hatgopalpur	Kamrul Islam	Pandu Jowardar	4463	2396842367	Paikpara	sadar	ah
					0171262			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
294	24	Hatgopalpur	Eshaque Sarder	Md. Ramjan Jowarder	4458	4196804555	Paikpara	sadar	ah
			•		0196903			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
295	29	Hatgopalpur	Jhanto Doom	Putul Doom	1178	55468845	Poilonpur	sadar	ah
					0191145			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
296	30	Hatgopalpur	Md. Hafizur Rahman	Md. Mokbul Hossain	5816	9145088612	Sowail	sadar	ah
					0193392				Jhenaid
297	31	Hatgopalpur	Md. Saleha Begum	Altaf Hossain	2647	8690242386	Jugni Abaipur	Shailkupa	ah
					0175335			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
298	34	Hatgopalpur	Aragami Nathygusti	N/A	7070	N/A	Horishankorpur	sadar	ah
					0172522			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
299	42	Hatgopalpur	Bijoy Kumar Kundu	Kalidas Kundu	6727	3746828361	Narohoridra	sadar	ah
					0176675			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
300	48	Hatgopalpur	Raton Sarkar	Foni Vushan Sarker	2598	4646944852	Louhajang	sadar	ah
					0191801			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
301	61	Hatgopalpur	Md. Khairul Islam	Abdul Motaleb Molla	3049	6896936090	Purba Gopinathpur	sadar	ah
				Md. Rowshan Ali	0173191			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
302	95	Hatgopalpur	Md. Moshiul Azam	Molla	4047	5533734181	Sowail	sadar	ah
					0171625			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
303	96	Hatgopalpur	Tohidul Alam Milon	Rowshon Molla	2732	3746903677	Sowail	sadar	ah
		-			0174944			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
304	97	Hatgopalpur	Md. Rouson Mollah	Himatullah Mollah	7541	5996937024	Sowail	sadar	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	COM	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	Bistrict
					0192419	44119683123		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
305	98	Hatgopalpur	Md. Pentu Mollah	Rowshon Molla	9073	72	Sowail	sadar	ah
				Md. Momin Uddin	9509688			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
306	109	Hatgopalpur	Emdadul Islam	Biswas	1906	5547025238	Tiordah	sadar	ah
					0175444			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
307	110	Hatgopalpur	Md. Omar Faruk	Ahamed Mondal	2304	9573528503	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah
				Golam Aamed	0171263			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
308	111	Hatgopalpur	Md. Abu Bakar Siddique	Mondal	5076	3294372721	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah
					0192306			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
309	112	Hatgopalpur	Moshiul Azam	Abdur Rashid	6577	2391153083	Sreerampur	sadar	ah
					0171618			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
310	113	Hatgopalpur	Md. Murad Ali Biswas	Abdur Rashid Biswas	7135	8246820373	Sreerampur	sadar	ah
					0171838			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
311	114	Hatgopalpur	Md. Odud Biswas	Abdul Jolil Biswas	4420	4196875944	Sreerampur	sadar	ah
				Madhom Union				Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
312	115	Hatgopalpur	Upazila Porishod	Porishod	N/F	N/A	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah
					0176211			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
313	116	Hatgopalpur	Md. Abdul Mannan	Abdur Rashid	7501	6896891082	Sreerampur	sadar	ah
					0171772			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
314	131	Hatgopalpur	Krishna Gopal Datta	Horipado Datta	6105	1023464702	Tiordah	sadar	ah
			•		0171261			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
315	132	Hatgopalpur	Sadhon Kumar Datta	Horipado Datta	3494	2846891915	Tiordah	sadar	ah
					0173409			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
316	133	Hatgopalpur	Nirmol Kumar Kundu	Nimai Kundu	0279	8246962370	Louhajang	sadar	ah
					0195267			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
317	134	Hatgopalpur	Md. Pikul Hossain	Owahab	3424	3261938579	Sreefoltola	sadar	ah
					0172443		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
318	135	Hatgopalpur	Md. Mazid Khan	Ramjan Ali	3247	2397071222	Schoopara	sadar	ah
				Md. Badoruddin	0172673	44119683032		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
319	136	Hatgopalpur	Torikul Islam	Molla	8942	80	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah
		<u> </u>			0172576		Ĭ	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
320	137	Hatgopalpur	Md. Jahidul Islam	Momin Uddin Biswas	1865	4196940425	Duail Modhapara	sadar	ah
					0182260	44119683070		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
321	138	Hatgopalpur	Tarun Kundu	Kanailal Kundu	0846	05	Louhajang	sadar	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	COM	Head	Name	No.	No.	• mage	Орагна	Bistifice
					0171485		Louhajang	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
322	139	Hatgopalpur	Biddut Kumar Kundu	Bolai Kundu	0102	1947015325	Modhapara	sadar	ah
					0171983		Louhajang	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
323	142	Hatgopalpur	Milon Kumar Mandal	Nitai Chandra Mondal	6495	7796971088	Modhapara	sadar	ah
					0140107			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
324	151	Hatgopalpur	Md. Shariful Islam	Osman Goni Biswas	0849	1945083168	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah
					0194595		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
325	153	Hatgopalpur	Md. Bisarot Ali Jowaddar	Khobir Uddin Jowadar	6121	1497051944	Jowaddarpara	sadar	ah
					0177865			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
326	154	Hatgopalpur	Md. Jahidul Islam	Kazi Golam Mowla	0633	8250877662	Laxmipur	sadar	ah
					0174530	44119683047		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
327	155	Hatgopalpur	Mst. Rabia Khatun	Late. Razzak Mia	9083	60	Laxmipur	sadar	ah
				Mnowar Hosen	0195374			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
328	156	Hatgopalpur	Md. Saifuzzaman	Montu	0538	2396960326	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah
					0186888			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
329	157	Hatgopalpur	Md. Mokshed Ali Jordder	Moyen Uddin Jordder	5213	4196999744	Huda Putia	sadar	ah
					0171859			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
330	166	Hatgopalpur	Md. Kobat Ali Mollah	Akbor Ali Molla	0684	3297001137	Berbari Purbapara	sadar	ah
					0178359		·	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
331	167	Hatgopalpur	Sayuadul Islam	Abdus Sattar	2738	5095054762	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah
					0176048			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
332	168	Hatgopalpur	Shahadat Hossain Losker	Ekabbor Losker	4211	8247292959	Dhananjoypur	SADAR	DAH
		<u> </u>			0171244		KABI GOLAM	JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
333	199	Hatgopalpur	Topu Kundu	Gobinda Kundu	0048	6005399467	MOSTAFA SOROK	SADAR	DAH
					0174750	44119683120		JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
334	207	Hatgopalpur	Md. Anisuzzaman	Md. Lotafot Hosen	6796	68	Sowail	SADAR	DAH
		<u> </u>			0171287			MAGURA	MAGU
335	209	Hatgopalpur	Md. Abu Bakkar	Md. Abul Hossain	7318	5090953828	DARIAPUR	SADAR	RA
					0171476			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
336	210	Hatgopalpur	Md. Niamat Ali	Teshem Ali	5981	1022648701	ARAPPUR	SADAR	DAH
		5 1 1 1			0171485			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
337	211	Hatgopalpur	Md. Anzad Hossan	Mobarek Ali	0203	3297040275	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH
		011			0172927		311	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
338	251	Hatgopalpur	Md. Osman Biswas	Abdur Rashid Shikdar	1285	9117657255	Shrirampur	sadar	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	District
					0191448			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
339	501	Hatgopalpur	Kartik Kumar	Nani Gopal	1477	1023549858	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH
					0171653	19524411968		JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
340	502	Hatgopalpur	Adhir Kumar Kundu	Late addwity kumar	9030	000001	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH
				Md.Poros ullah	0191938			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
341	503	Hatgopalpur	Md. Habib Hosen Ripon	Mondol	3874	9146996245	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH
					0173534			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
342	283	Narikel Baria	Mizanur Rahman	Md. Montu Loskar	5252	1947403810	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0173728			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
343	285	Narikel Baria	Md. Hafizur Rahaman	Syed Ali Biswas	8481	7797358491	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
				Md. Sodoruddin	0171390			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
344	287	Narikel Baria	Md. Mabud Hossain	Biswas	8254	5096991160	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0193033			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
345	288	Narikel Baria	Md. Shahinur Rahman	Md. Akher Ali	1150	7347430618	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0193723			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
346	290	Narikel Baria	Harun Or Rashid	Ismail Biswas	5448	6897307390	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
								Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
347	292	Narikel Baria	Anamul Mondol	Towaj Mondol	N/F	8247403184	East Tetul Baria	sadar	ah
				Md. Sodoruddin	0192476			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
348	311	Narikel Baria	Md. Alekuddin Biswas	Biswas	5336	2397045275	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0172111			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
349	312	Narikel Baria	Alamgir Hossain	Mozammel Haque	2193	1487382281	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0170585			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
350	313	Narikel Baria	Md. Samsur Rahman	Erad Ali Biswas	4170	5096947279	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0193665			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
351	314	Narikel Baria	Md. Wajir Ali	Samsuddin Khan	3595	2847324007	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0191690			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
352	315	Narikel Baria	Md. Josim	Md. Motiar Rahman	5974	5507900719	East Tetul Baria	sadar	ah
					0179853			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
353	316	Narikel Baria	Md. Baccu Mia	Md. Sodor Uddin	6394	2846993554	Dogachi	sadar	ah
				Md. Abu Bakkar	0196093	14873973975		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
354	330	Narikel Baria	Md. Jahidul Islam	Loskor	9467	29	East Tetul Baria	sadar	ah
					0198902	44133204438		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
355	371	Narikel Baria	Md. Mintu	Late Moslem	7399	70	Purbo Tetulbaria	sadar	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	COM	Head	Name	No.	No.	• mage	Орагна	Bistifet
				Md. Akbor Hossain	0171966			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
356	378	Narikel Baria	Md. Moslam Uddin Mollah	Mollah	3426	5997385207	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
				Late Mokbul Hossain	0172829	26968297582		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
357	379	Narikel Baria	Md. Siddiqur Rahman (Sagor)	Mia	4243	06	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0183972			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
358	380	Narikel Baria	Rasel Hossain	Akbor Mandal	7438	7347429818	Paka	sadar	ah
					0177989		Paschim	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
359	383	Narikel Baria	Firoz Hosen	Md. Ator Ali	9235	7347429594	Narikelbaria	sadar	ah
				Md. Abdul Kuddus	0174055	44119213842		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
360	384	Narikel Baria	Md. Mokta Munsi	Munshi	7758	43	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0140824			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
361	385	Narikel Baria	Ruhul Amin	Toffazal Mandal	1250	3297315255	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
					0173925			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
362	386	Narikel Baria	Md. Golam Mostafa	Babor Ali Biswas	3183	1496959618	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0177655			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
363	387	Narikel Baria	Md. Hadek Ali	Barik	3752	2397365350	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
					0175660		•	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
364	390	Narikel Baria	Md. Nifaz Uddin Biswas	Bador Uddin Biswas	5339	9146979761	Dogachi Purbo Para	sadar	ah
					0193618			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
365	391	Narikel Baria	Mustafizur Rahman	Bador Uddin	4225	9147314463	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0195610			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
366	392	Narikel Baria	Abdul Mozid	Intaj Mandal	9586	1947393383	Ghorashal	sadar	ah
				Md. Moshiyar	0191428			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
367	393	Narikel Baria	Md. Ishaque Ali	Rahman	8914	9573692192	Purbo Tetulbaria	sadar	ah
			•		0193267			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
368	394	Narikel Baria	Md. Younus Ali Mandal	Md. Ohab Mandal	9017	7796978265	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0186127		J	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
369	396	Narikel Baria	Md. Shahadat Hossain	Fotik Mandal	9231	6447185783	Kallyanpur	sadar	ah
					0170082			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
370	397	Narikel Baria	Md. Sobhan Ali	Md. Abdur Rahman	5358	5547389493	Kushabaria	sadar	ah
					0174832			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
371	398	Narikel Baria	Md. Mofazul Hossain	Md. Yousuf Ali Biswas	9239	7797382350	Kushabaria	sadar	ah
				1 100	0191767			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
372	399	Narikel Baria	Md. Borhan Uddin	Abdul Ohab Biswas	2713	7347388402	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	00.11	Head	Name	No.	No.	• mage	орагна	Bistrict
				Md. Samsuddin	0191654			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
373	400	Narikel Baria	Md. Wahiduzzaman	Mandal	6412	2821628175	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
					0191546			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
374	401	Narikel Baria	Md. Aktaruzzaman	Md. Anwar Hossain	8523	7347391703	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0192132			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
375	402	Narikel Baria	Md. Sabdar Mondol	Sona Ula Mondol	7612	6446952803	Dogachi	sadar	ah
				Md. Abdul Karim	0183749			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
376	403	Narikel Baria	Jahangir	Biswas	7169	9555276121	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0192128			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
377	404	Narikel Baria	Shohel Hossain	Akbor Ali	6056	8697384165	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
					0191945			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
378	405	Narikel Baria	Azizul	Abdul Aywal	9570	8697359589	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
				Md. Abdul Hakim	0196678			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
379	406	Narikel Baria	Masudur Rahman	Biswas	1345	6897305517	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
					0175759		Paschim	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
380	407	Narikel Baria	Md. Ali Azam Biswas	Sayed Ali	8550	4647419755	Narikelbaria	sadar	ah
					0192618			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
381	408	Narikel Baria	Md. Biplob Hossain	Md. Mofiz Mondol	1208	8697438383	Paka Uttar Para	sadar	ah
					0171616		Paschim	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
382	409	Narikel Baria	Md. Abdul Rashid Biswas	Abdul Malek	9395	4197378393	Narikelbaria	sadar	ah
					0192618			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
383	410	Narikel Baria	Md. Shidur Rahman	Nurel Mondol	1082	6897283393	Ghorashal	sadar	ah
				Md. Golam Mawla	0170795			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
384	412	Narikel Baria	Md. Sultan Hossain	Mondol	9112	6876267524	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0140956		Paschim	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
385	413	Narikel Baria	Md. Lotafat Hossen	Monsur	5915	5097328123	Narikelbaria	sadar	ah
					0192517			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
386	414	Narikel Baria	Md. Azizul Islam	Rohim Box	3736	4196960339	Dogachi	sadar	ah
					0172833		_	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
387	415	Narikel Baria	Abdul Awal Mollah	Sirajul Mollah	7906	3747313710	Pirozpur	sadar	ah
		-			0172151		•	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
388	416	Narikel Baria	Md. Shahanur Rahman	Md. Chojam Uddin	5880	5547367952	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah
					0188349			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
389	417	Narikel Baria	Md. Moterae Mollah	Khayer Mollah	2254	9197350723	Paka Narikel baria	sadar	ah

SI. No.	Form No.	GCM	Name of Affected Household Head	Father/Husband's Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Upazila	District
NO.	NO.		neau	Name	0172522	INO.		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
390	419	Narikel Baria	Harun Or Rashjid	Md. Aynal Laskor	3291	3297407102	Purbo Tetulbaria	sadar	ah
		T (MITTOT DUTT)	Third of Husigit	1	0192670	0.000		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid
391	421	Narikel Baria	Md. Gajiar Loskar	Ator Ali	0190	6897358948	East Narikel Baria	Sadar	ah
					0197520			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
392	430	Narikel Baria	Md. Saheb Ali	Md Somser Ali	2068	8247388070	Narikel Baria	SADAR	DAH
					0172571			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
393	431	Narikel Baria	Md. Mosharaf Hossain	Moyan Uddin	6933	9573704336	Purbo Tetulbaria	SADAR	DAH
					0193787				JHENAI
394	432	Narikel Baria	Kartik Chandra Biswas	Sotis Biswas	1027	1479700674	BORO TALIAN	KALIGONJ	DAH
				Raton Chandra	0173481			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
395	433	Narikel Baria	Rabin Chandra Vayomir	Vayomik	5811	1945321568	TATUL TOLA PARA	SADAR	DAH
				Md Hasem Ali	0171469			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
396	434	Narikel Baria	Md. EMd.adul Haque Munsee	Munsee	3731	5097329493	Narikel Baria	SADAR	DAH
					0175044			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
397	435	Narikel Baria	Md. Biplob Hossin	Md Samsur Rahman	3420	6897367642	Kushabaria	SADAR	DAH
					0140527			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
398	436	Narikel Baria	Md. Milon Mondol	Not Found	9714	Not Found	Narikel Baria	SADAR	DAH
			Alleten Herenia		0172891			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
399	437	Narikel Baria	Akhtar Hossain	Not Found	4017	Not Found	Kushabaria	SADAR	DAH
			Narikel Baria Union Porishod					JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
400	438	Narikel Baria	Bazar	N/A	N/F	N/A	Kushabaria	SADAR	DAH
			Narikel Baria Union Porishod					JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
401	439	Narikel Baria	Somity	N/A	N/F	N/A		SADAR	DAH
			Narikel Baria Joynal Abedin					JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
402	550	Narikel Baria	Maddomik Biddaloy	N/A	N/F	N/A	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
					0172080			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
403	500	Narikel Baria	Monirul Islam	Afzal Samita	4872	4197370622	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
					0195202			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
404	501	Narikel Baria	Riaz Mullah	Md. Fazlu	2372	8697399445	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
	_				0193067			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
405	502	Narikel Baria	Jumarot Hossain	Shomser Ali Mondal	3313	2397430667	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
				Md. Yousuf Ali	0172165			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
406	503	Narikel Baria	Md. Robiul Islam	Bishwas	1321	1947309124	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	COM	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	Bistifice
				Md. Yousuf Ali	0173555			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
407	504	Narikel Baria	Md. Hasanuzzaman	Bishwas	2630	7797263246	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
				Rokibuddin	0175716			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
408	505	Narikel Baria	Abu Zafor Bishwas	Bishwash	8114	6447360105	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
					0191805			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
409	506	Narikel Baria	Md. Romzan Ali	Md. Yakub Ali	7291	4647441874	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
				Gulam Sarowar	0182170			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
410	507	Narikel Baria	Md. Abdus Sattar Bishwash	Bishwash	6714	6897169139	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
				Late Jonardhan	0193558	4411921382		JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
411	508	Narikel Baria	Shorzit Bishwash	Bishwash	9492	588	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
					0179911			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
412	509	Narikel Baria	Amit Kumar Bishwash	Vodro kanto Shikdar	6434	9564965128	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
					0192919			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
413	510	Narikel Baria	Ashradul	Abdul Razzak	5006	4197370374	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
					0192568			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
414	511	Narikel Baria	Md. Muktar Hossain	Md. Ansar	4593	6897383193	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
		TATINCT BUTTU	110111011110111110000111	1141111111111	0185687	007/000170		JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
415	512	Narikel Baria	Badsha Mia	Mohibuddin	0070	6447389971	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
		TATINCT BUTTU	Budona Pha	Abul Hossain	0176142	011/00///1	- Transcriberra	JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
416	513	Narikel Baria	Sorowar Jowardar	Jowardar	6617	1947253595	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
1.00		T (drine) Buria	boro war jo war aar	Jonarda	0182950	1917.200090		JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
417	514	Narikel Baria	Md. Ali Akbor	Amanat Bishwash	8419	554689111	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
717	<u> </u>	Narikei Baria	Pid. III IIKDOI	Timanat Dishwash	0175512	331007111	TVar Kerbaria	JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
418	515	Narikel Baria	Md. Boshir Mullah	Pagu Mullah	1797	1497346062	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
110	313	TATIKET BUTTU	Ma. Bosini Manan	1 agu Munan	0187516	1177310002	IVarkeibaria	JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
419	516	Narikel Baria	Md. Ibrahim Mandol	Motlab Mondol	4765	7797122659	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
413	310	Natikei Daila	Mu. Ibi allilli Malluoi	Modab Mondo		7777122037	IVarkeibaria	JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
420	517	Narikel Baria	Nozir Munshi	Rabiul Munshi	0175290 0315	4197337324	Narkelbaria	SADAR	DAH
420	31/	ralikei Dalla	NOZII MUIISIII	INADIUI MUIISIII		717/33/324	IVALICIDALIA	JHENAIDAH	JHENAI
121	518	Namilal Daria	Goutum Bishwash	Cohindo Diahura	0191588	7707242700	Narkolharia		DAH
421	218	Narikel Baria	GOULUM BISHWASH	Gobindo Bishwas	1455	7797343709	Narkelbaria	SADAR	
422	1	Darahazar	Iil IIi	Abulllassan	0183972	6967220002	Mitho Dukur	Kaligani	Jhenaid
422	1	Barobazar	Ismail Hossain	Abul Hossen	6584	6867230093	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	ah
422	2	Davida and	B 11 36	Down a skew skew AA' 1.	0172415	6066074304	Delet Develoter	Kaliaa ai	Jhenaid
423	3	Barobazar	Prabir Mistri	Purnochandra Mistri	9723	6866871384	Belat Doulatpur	Kaliganj	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Орагна	DISTRICT
					0181690				Jhenaid
424	46	Barobazar	Asadul Islam	Nur Box Biswas	1833	6867177005	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	ah
					0178553				Jhenaid
425	56	Barobazar	Md. Aminur Rahman	Abdul Gofur	9848	7317391428	Baro Bazar	Kaliganj	ah
					0196090				Jhenaid
426	67	Barobazar	Mostafijur Rahman	Babar Ali	4593	8666920734	Badher Dihi	Kaliganj	ah
					0172168				Jhenaid
427	68	Barobazar	Md. Azizur Rahman	Ah. Sattar Mondal	9377	1917292433	Thikdanga	Kaliganj	ah
					0174610		_		Jhenaid
428	103	Barobazar	Rashed Zaman	Abdur Razzak	2035	7767146264	Kasthodanga	Kaliganj	ah
				Sree Ronjit Kumar	0171828				Jhenaid
429	136	Barobazar	Sree Polash Kumar Biswas	Biswas	7026	1008650226	Baro Bazar	Kaliganj	ah
					0177143				Jhenaid
430	142	Barobazar	Subol Das	Shorot Das	5328	1467486971	Sadikpur	Kaliganj	ah
					0163083		·		Jhenaid
431	143	Barobazar	Md. Alauddin	Toiab Ali	7507	46642911228	Mohisha Hat	Kaliganj	ah
					0173624	41111439782			Jhenaid
432	149	Barobazar	Anarul	Abdul Kader	7815	65	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	ah
					0194921				Jhenaid
433	150	Barobazar	Abdul Al Mamun	Aynal Biswas	1811	3711318301	Mohisha Hat	Kaliganj	ah
					0172964				Jhenaid
434	151	Barobazar	Sree Topon Kumar Biswas	Ajit Kumar Biswas	8457	3267596726	Sadikpur	Kaliganj	ah
			•		0177218		·		Jhenaid
435	152	Barobazar	Md. Jahurul Islam	Md. Hasem Ali	7340	4166412878	Fulbari	Kaliganj	ah
					0172945				Jhenaid
436	273	Barobazar	Abu Taher	Joynal Abedin	3123	5967144063	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	ah
					0174673				Jhenaid
437	280	Barobazar	Hider Ali Sheikh	Lutfor Sheikh	9940	1917044842	Belat Doulatpur	Kaliganj	ah
					0175008	44133105253	·		Jhenaid
438	281	Barobazar	Nasir Uddin	Late Abdul Hossain	8511	80	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	ah
					0198747			, ,	Jhenaid
439	283	Barobazar	Bimol Chandra Shingha	Horipad	3590	4166965675	Pirozpur	Kaliganj	ah
				·	0177123				Jhenaid
440	288	Barobazar	Imdadul Haque (Juwel)	Ishrat Ali	5168	3717147346	Badurgacha	Kaliganj	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	Village	Opaziia	District
				Md. A. Mannan	0171245				Jhenaid
441	290	Barobazar	Md. Abdus Salam	Biswas	0512	1467287445	Baro Bazar	Kaliganj	ah
				Md. Abdul Mannan	0172239				Jhenaid
442	291	Barobazar	Md. Sobahan Ali Biwas	Biswash	4791	6417292593	Baro Bazar	Kaliganj	ah
					0175465				Jhenaid
443	294	Barobazar	Palus Dash	Bolai Dash	5315	6867964738	Thikdanga	Kaliganj	ah
					0179827				Jhenaid
444	296	Barobazar	Taz Uddin Khan	Hasan Ali Khan	4189	4653406050	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	ah
					0170532				Jhenaid
445	323	Barobazar	Ripon Kumar	Shubol Das	8021	7317486805	Sadikpur	Kaliganj	ah
					0192936				Jhenaid
446	330	Barobazar	Kamrul Islam	Abed Ali Mullah	3921	5467233676	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	ah
					0173978				Jhenaid
447	386	Barobazar	Hazary Ghosh	Nimai Ghosh	1196	8667612033	Sadikpur	Kaliganj	ah
			Chairman Baro Bazar Union		Not				Jhenaid
448	411	Barobazar	Porishod	N/A	Found	not foud	Belat Doulatpur	Kaliganj	ah
					Not				Jhenaid
449	412	Barobazar	Zila Porishod, Jhenaidah	N/A	Found	not foud	Belat Doulatpur	Kaliganj	ah
			,		Not				Jhenaid
450	413	Barobazar	Zila Porishod, Kaliganj	N/A	Found	not foud	Belat Doulatpur	Kaliganj	ah
			, , ,		0192919		·		Jhenaid
451	414	Barobazar	Rezaul Islam	Joynal Abedin	4809	not foud	Mithapukur	Kaliganj	ah
					Not				Jhenaid
452	415	Barobazar	Yusuf Haque	Sirajul Haque	Found	not foud	Vogpara	Kaliganj	ah
			1		Not				Jhenaid
453	416	Barobazar	Kamruzzaman	Liakot Ali Mondool	Found	not foud	Doulotpur	Kaliganj	ah
					Not		·		Jhenaid
454	417	Barobazar	Abdul Jobbar	Abdul Sattar	Found	not foud	Thikdanga	Kaliganj	ah
					0191447		_		Jhenaid
455	98	Kola Bazar	Abu Sayed	Abdul Kuddus	8789	3266349160	Shorabaria	Kaliganj	ah
			,		0173481				Jhenaid
456	99	Kola Bazar	Jakir Hossain	Abdul Kuddus Biswas	6540	3266351158	Shorabaria	Kaliganj	ah
					0172506	26272065657		<u> </u>	Jhenaid
457	101	Kola Bazar	Md. Oliar Rahman	Edris Ali Biswas	0195	05	Ulail	Kaliganj	ah

SI.	Form	GCM	Name of Affected Household	Father/Husband's	Phone	National ID	Village	Upazila	District
No.	No.	GCIVI	Head	Name	No.	No.	village	Орагна	DISTRICT
					0192827				Jhenaid
458	102	Kola Bazar	Aroz Ali Biswas	Fajlul Haque Biswas	9112	5979819769	Ullya	Kaligonj	ah
					0171789				Jhenaid
459	105	Kola Bazar	Samir Kumar Roy	Monoranjan Roy	2954	7766275676	Kadirdanga	Kaliganj	ah
					0172672				Jhenaid
460	299	Kola Bazar	Abdur Rashid	Badsha Mia	1346	4180017646	Kamalhat	Kaliganj	ah
					0198193				Jhenaid
461	300	Kola Bazar	Rafiqul Islam	Badsha Mia	6960	4630028019	Kamalhat	Kaliganj	ah
					0192269				Jhenaid
462	301	Kola Bazar	Abdur Rahaman	Badsha Mia	4241	4179955895	Kamalhat	Kaliganj	ah
				Late Monir Uddin	0172426	44133024406			Jhenaid
463	316	Kola Bazar	Md. Shofi Uddin Biswas	Biswas	9791	69	Ullya	Kaliganj	ah
					0171399				Jhenaid
464	317	Kola Bazar	Md. Mizanur Rahman	Romjan Ali Molla	2383	2380023701	Daulatpur	Kaliganj	ah
					0172721				Jhenaid
465	335	Kola Bazar	Swadesh Biswas	Ashwani Biswas	6824	Not Found	Joynagar	Kaliganj	ah
					0191852				Jhenaid
466	501	Kola Bazar	Md. Robiul Islam	Late Lokman Biswas	4269	5529800459	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah
					0172285				Jhenaid
467	502	Kola Bazar	Md. Mahfuzur Rahman	Yousuf Ali	9181	N/F	Kola	Kaliganj	ah
					0172545				Jhenaid
468	503	Kola Bazar	Md. Jakir Hosen	Mofazzel Mondal	3506	8679746647	Kola	Kaliganj	ah
				Late Adil Uddin	0171018	19494413320			Jhenaid
469	504	Kola Bazar	Md. Imdadul Haque	Biswas	4375	444648	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah
					0177117				Jhenaid
470	505	Kola Bazar	Md. Shamsur Rahman	Budoi Loskor	9431	4179846110	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah
				Late Muntaz Ali	0192026	44133474546			Jhenaid
471	506	Kola Bazar	Md. Akbar Ali Biswas	Biswas	5522	13	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah
									Jhenaid
472	507	Kola Bazar	Choncol Gosh	Tarapodo Gosh	N/F	N/F	Kola	Kaligonj	ah
									Jhenaid
473	508	Kola Bazar	LGED	N/A	N/F	N/A	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah

Annex 4: List of the Affected Tenants

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi la	District	Nature of Tenant
		Churamonkat			01751202		Churamonkati	Jashore		
1	99	i Bazar	Md. Amir Hossain	Mohir Uddin	267	9149255326	Bazar	Sadar	Jashore	Business
		Churamonkat			01748968		Churamonkati	Jashore		
2	107	i Bazar	Susil Kumar	Satish Kumar	168	5998700669	Bazar	Sadar	Jashore	Business
		Churamonkat	Md. Asif Hossen		01706125	20044114729	Churamonkati	Jashore		
3	109	i Bazar	Billal	Md. Amir Hossen	864	125532	Bazar	Sadar	Jashore	Business
		Gorpara			01924184	41190695126				
4	12	Bazar	Md. Abdur Rashid	Late. A.Rouf	922	65	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01745526	19774119069				
5	12	Bazar	Md. Liton Mia	Md. Akbar Ali	601	800000	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01928752	41190695042				
6	13	Bazar	Mohammad Ali	Md. Nurul Islam	939	39	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01759816	19934119069				
7	17	Bazar	Md. Rofekul Islam	Abdul Jubber	005	000180	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara	Md. Mojnur	Late. Lutfor	01728076	41190695131				
8	18	Bazar	Rahman	Rahman	400	21	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01718623					
9	18	Bazar	Md. Abul Hassan	Md. Iddres Ali	570	9107068539	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01866719	41190694846				
10	19	Bazar	Md. Rafiqul Miah	Md. Mujibur Miah	696	86	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01734542	19944119069				
11	21	Bazar	Md. Toriqul Islam	Md. Usup Ali	533	000145	Amtola	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara	Md. Aminur		01745264	41190695110				
12	22	Bazar	Rahman	Md. Imam Ali	196	16	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01716933	41190694830				
13	22	Bazar	Md. Shiful Islam	Rabiul Islam	043	46	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01716933	41190694830				
14	23	Bazar	Md. Shiful	Rabiul Islam	043	46	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara		Md. Mojjaffar	01713926	41190695114				
15	25	Bazar	Md. Robiul Islam	Hossain	949	17	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara	Md. Arifur Rahman		01925607	19754119069				
16	26	Bazar	Khorshed	Md. Nabiulla	058	000009	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business

SI.	From	GCM	Name of the	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID	Village	Thana/Upozi	District	Nature of
No.	No.		Affected Tenant		04740750	No.		la		Tenant
4.7	20	Gorpara	NASI Islia II sassia	Md. Mosharaf	01710753	5056000733	C	Ch		Desciones
17	28	Bazar	Md. Jakir Hossain	Hossain	214	5056900722	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
4.0		Gorpara			01718927	41190695057				
18	29	Bazar	Md. Hashem Ali	Nur Mohammad	415	23	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01718210	41190694847				l
19	31	Bazar	Md. Robiul Islam	Abdur Razzak Fakir	195	68	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01952432	41190694827				l
20	34	Bazar	Md. Sabuj Mia	Md. Dedar Uddin	813	72	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara	Md. Abu Bokkar		01928752	41190695066				
21	35	Bazar	Siddik	Md. Abul Kashem	998	24	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01990720	41190694827				
22	38	Bazar	Md. Ahad Ali	Md. Harun Molla	361	83	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01955812	41190695129				
23	40	Bazar	Md. Intajul Rahman	Late Iskander Miya	302	93	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01745606	41190695125				
24	41	Bazar	Md. Sorjot Ali	Late Somser Ali	997	41	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01871902	41190694837				
25	56	Bazar	Md. Babul Hossain	Md. Yeakub Ali	219	29	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01307262					
26	66	Bazar	Md. Hasanur Jaman	Md. Shahajan Ali	351	2854009756	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01925596	41190694846				
27	67	Bazar	Md. Sofikul Haque	Md. Mujibul Haque	589	49	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01767898	41190347212				
28	70	Bazar	Md. Mohashin	Md. Abu Taleb	315	55	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara	Md. Habibur	Md. Mahabubur	01711468	41190694845				
29	73	Bazar	Rahman	Rahman	314	60	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01937728	41190694816				
30	73	Bazar	Md. Shajahan Kabir	Md. Shajahan Kabir	417	53	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara	_	-	01731169					
31	73	Bazar	Md. Monir Hossin	Nur Mohammad	543	9142328476	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jessore	Business
		Gorpara			01931279	41190695150				
32	79	Bazar	Mohammad Ali	Md. Abul Hossain	558	16	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jeshore	Business
					01724547					
33	72	Rohita	Masudur Rahman	Sohil uddin kha	736	N/F	Kodla para	monirampur	jossore	Business

SI.	From	GCM	Name of the	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID	Village	Thana/Upozi	District	Nature of
No.	No.		Affected Tenant			No.		la		Tenant
		5.1.	Md. Haten Ali		01712679					
34	77	Rohita	Morol	Mulam morol	051	N/F	Rohita Bazar	monirampur	jossore	Business
					01712653			Magura		
35	23	Alokdia bazar	Md. Zakir Hossain	Md. Masim Molla	367	7796031180	Alokdia Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01718771			Magura		
36	24	Alokdia bazar	Tauhur Molla	Jobbar Ali	128	1941732107	Alokdia bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01713915			Magura		
37	26	Alokdia bazar	Md. Al Helal	Md. Mustain Billah	641	5110767281	Alokdia bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01763495			Magura		
38	27	Alokdia bazar	Md. Jahid Hasan	Daud Biswas	695	8241642506	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Md. Nowsher					Magura		
39	36	Alokdia bazar	Sheikh	Shahadat Sheikh	N/F	6441534044	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
								Magura		
40	37	Alokdia bazar	Atiqul Islam	Moinuddin Shekh	N/F	N/F	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
								Magura		
41	37	Alokdia bazar	Saddam Mondol	Nozir Mondol	N/F	N/F	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01780305			Magura		
42	39	Alokdia bazar	Jalal Molla	Md. Jolel Molla	454	6891659200	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01888763			Magura		
43	39	Alokdia bazar	Khandoker Agor Ali	Md. Mokaddes Ali	738	2391617780	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01738736			Magura		
44	39	Alokdia bazar	Md. Alamin Islam	Abul Fakir	969	5081038316	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01716615			Magura		
45	39	Alokdia bazar	Md. Jahangir Hosen	A. Mannan Mia	891	2379468263	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01720663			Magura		
46	39	Alokdia bazar	Md. Ziaur Rahman	Bahadur Biswas	421	6441532709	Alokdia	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01796315			Magura		
47	67	Alokdia bazar	Roky Islam	Lulku Mia	193	2819299724	Alokdia bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01782909	55157251985		Magura		
48	68	Alokdia bazar	Md. Rafiqul Islam	Md. Mokbul Sheikh	970	18	Alokdia bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
	_							Magura		
49	76	Alokdia bazar	Miraz Khan	Jolil Khan	N/F	N/F	Alokdia bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01729992			Magura		
50	17	Alamkhali	Rup kumar kundu	Nobodip kundu	031	5991771568	Rawtara	Sadar	Magura	Business

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi Ia	District	Nature of Tenant
					01722946			Magura		
51	18	Alamkhali	Md. Robiul Isalm	Md. Shafiuddin	238	7771665127	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01711959	55157472092		Magura		
52	20	Alamkhali	Shamol Basu	Late Sudhir Basu	037	86	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01711959	55157472092		Magura		
53	21	Alamkhali	Shamol Basu	Late Sudhir Basu	037	86	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01996134			Magura		
54	22	Alamkhali	Md. Sana Hossain	Md. Joynal Hossen	110	5541917406	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01996134			Magura		
55	22	Alamkhali	Sana Hossain	Md. Joynal Hossain	110	5541917406	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
				Horendranath	01721950			Magura		
56	25	Alamkhali	Bishwhajit Pramanik	Pramanik	126	1941792036	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Khokan Kumar	Romesh Kumar	01750641			Magura		
57	25	Alamkhali	Kundu	Kundu	620	7341864655	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01407534			Magura		
58	25	Alamkhali	Monoranjan Biswas	Taroknath Biswas	201	8241806317	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
				Ronojit Kumar	01714835			Magura		
59	26	Alamkhali	Chittaronjon Ghose	Ghose	878	2840988436	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01728688			Magura		
60	26	Alamkhali	Ronogit Pal	Roton Pal	310	2391102643	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01713915			Magura		
61	26	Alamkhali	Shujoy Biswas	Sudhir Biswas	029	2391819857	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
			UTTAM KUMAR	Murari Mohon	01987012			Magura		
62	30	Alamkhali	KUNDU	Kundu	323	1491816102	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Prosanto Kumar	Sushil Kumar	01720458			Magura		
63	32	Alamkhali	Biswas	Biswas	155	6441811830	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01736166			Magura		
64	85	Alamkhali	Gopal kundu	Sudir kundu	900	8241757254	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Apurbo Kumar		01961116			Magura		
65	88	Alamkhali	Biswas	Anil kumar Biswas	137	3291824260	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
				Md. golam kader	01734627			Magura		
66	89	Alamkhali	Md. akkas ali	jordda	110	7346984722	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01728545			Magura		
67	89	Alamkhali	Osok sikder	Nittho gopal sikder	844	2406234183	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi la	District	Nature of Tenant
					01762855			Magura		
68	90	Alamkhali	Sukumar Kundu	Subol Kundu	061	8241754202	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Jibon Krishna Kundu	Jitendranath Kundu	01710598			Magura		
69	91	Alamkhali	Saha	Saha	573	7341785769	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01720639			Magura		
70	91	Alamkhali	Sanzit Kundu	Vuben Kundu	471	3291204489	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Sree Nikhil Kumar		01742550			Magura		
71	91	Alamkhali	Biswas	Gurupado Biswas	190	6441742746	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01759044			Magura		
72	96	Alamkhali	Md. karim TLukder	Kawsar Talukder	297	6008279876	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Swapan kumar	Sachindranath	01748086			Magura		
73	96	Alamkhali	Kundu	Kundu	279	6891772490	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01713915			Magura		
74	98	Alamkhali	Shujoy biswas	Sudir biswas	029	2391819857	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01775220	55157400169		Magura		
75	101	Alamkhali	Md. akber ali	Sodor uddin	975	664	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01727728			Magura		
76	104	Alamkhali	Alomgir Hossain	Lokman molla	118	6441769954	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01871967			Magura		
77	105	Alamkhali	Shahinur Islam	Tilam Molla	217	1020888275	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Sushanta kumar		01718342			Magura		
78	106	Alamkhali	Biswas	Susil kumar Biswas	055	4641846417	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Milon Kumar	Dulal chandra	01753689			Magura		
79	118	Alamkhali	sutradhor	sutradhor	170	5541883111	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Shuvash kumar		01729825			Magura		
80	118	Alamkhali	sikder	Sukumar sikder	212	1941795559	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Md. Mizanur	Md. Hasmat Ali	01830611	26929865705		Magura		
81	119	Alamkhali	Rahman	Fokir	385	54	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01838537			Magura		
82	120	Alamkhali	Goutom Kundu	Sunill Kundu	882	4641849205	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01714599			Magura		
83	122	Alamkhali	Joydeb kundu	Krisnopod kundu	876	4191746223	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01953390			Magura		
84	122	Alamkhali	Nisith Kumar	Gobindu Biswas	064	8705983974	Rawtara	Sadar	Magura	Business

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi Ia	District	Nature of Tenant
					01762855			Magura		
85	123	Alamkhali	Sukumar kundu	Subal Kunda	061	8241754202	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01745103			Magura		
86	124	Alamkhali	Eliase sheikh	Rahamat sheikh	660	5991175919	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01733812			Magura		
87	124	Alamkhali	Horidas kundu	Makohon lal kundu	005	1020883888	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01932697			Magura		
88	124	Alamkhali	Md. Rinku Hossain	Md.Rabiul Islam	243	9156666688	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01733812			Magura		
89	125	Alamkhali	Horidas kundu	Makon lal kundu	005	1020883888	Alomkhali Bazar	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01721537			Magura		
90	129	Alamkhali	MD. AYUB ALI	Ahad Ali	027	2841758051	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01711959	55157472092		Magura		
91	132	Alamkhali	Shamol Basu	Late Sudhir Basu	037	86	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Md. Shahabul	Md. Abdur Razak	01914294			Magura		
92	135	Alamkhali	Hossain	Shekh	992	3741877611	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
			Md. abu bokkor		01763550			Magura		
93	137	Alamkhali	siddik	Md. Abdur jabbar	464	9141039199	Alomkhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01733524			Magura		
94	2	Katakhali	Md Showkot Ali	Motleb Biswas	104	6892649234	Katakhali	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01846292			Magura		
95	8	Katakhali	Md Liton Molla	Abdul Mojid Molla	110	9142816439	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01892869			Magura	J	
96	12	Katakhali	Fatema	Md Salam Shekh	293	4192752436	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01704892		_	Magura		
97	12	Katakhali	Jesmin Ara Khatun	Abul Kalam Azad	639	419 267 3954	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01764306		J	Magura		
98	12	Katakhali	Md Azizur Rahman	Aliar Rahman Molla	436	7792844958	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01853311		Ĭ	Magura		
99	12	Katakhali	Nazmul	Anamul Kader	3512	5556280922	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01797110		Ĭ	Magura		
100	12	Katakhali	Shahina Khatun	Alek Molla	103	2392694556	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01883773		Ĭ	Magura		
101	12	Katakhali	Zakia Sultana	Jalal Uddin Mollik	793	7308336952	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi la	District	Nature of Tenant
					01314002			Magura		
102	12	Katakhali	Zakya Khatun	Akter Ali Meer	506	284 264 6909	Norsinghati	Sadar	Magura	Business
					01749524			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
103	1	Hatgopalpur	Gour Kumar Datta	N/F	399	N/F	Sreerampur	sadar	ah	Business
			Ratan Kumar		01794234			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
104	1	Hatgopalpur	Mollick	N/F	184	N/F	Sreerampur	sadar	ah	Business
					01716767			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
105	8	Hatgopalpur	Azad Hossen	N/F	232	N/F	Kanchonpur	sadar	ah	Business
			Md. Moklesur		01746376			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
106	15	Hatgopalpur	Rahman	N/F	358	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01949149			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
107	15	Hatgopalpur	Md. Rokunuzzaman	N/F	087	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01935514			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
108	22	Hatgopalpur	Tanvir Khan	N/F	988	N/F	Paikpara	sadar	ah	Business
					01739372				Jhenaid	
109	31	Hatgopalpur	Nimai Biswas	N/F	182	N/F	Jugni Abaipur	Shailkupa	ah	Business
			Saiyed Rowshan		01401684				Jhenaid	
110	31	Hatgopalpur	Alam	N/F	468	N/F	Jugni Abaipur	Shailkupa	ah	Business
					01712227		Purba	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
111	61	Hatgopalpur	Prohllad Voumik	N/F	603	N/F	Gopinathpur	sadar	ah	Business
								Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
112	95	Hatgopalpur	Amit Kumar	N/F	N/F	N/F	Sowail	sadar	ah	Business
					01719836			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
113	97	Hatgopalpur	Bikash Datta	N/F	482	N/F	Sowail	sadar	ah	Business
					01720655			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
114	98	Hatgopalpur	Mele	N/F	352	N/F	Sowail	sadar	ah	Business
					01716328			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
115	109	Hatgopalpur	Majedul Islam	N/F	264	N/F	Tiordah	sadar	ah	Business
					01736286			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
116	110	Hatgopalpur	Joydeb Mollick	N/F	615	N/F	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01716151			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
117	111	Hatgopalpur	Joygopal Biswas	N/F	790	N/F	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
	_				01755123			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
118	112	Hatgopalpur	Shusanto Kormokar	N/F	648	N/F	Sreerampur	sadar	ah	Business

SI.	From	GCM	Name of the	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID	Village	Thana/Upozi	District	Nature of
No.	No.		Affected Tenant		04700540	No.		la		Tenant
110	112		Nondon Kumar	NI/E	01720549	N /F	C	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	Description
119	113	Hatgopalpur	Mollick	N/F	486	N/F	Sreerampur	sadar	ah	Business
120	111	Hataanala	Nimai Chandra	NI/E	01725818	N/F	C	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	Durainana
120	114	Hatgopalpur	Karmokar	N/F	172	N/F	Sreerampur	sadar	ah	Business
121	445		Aldalad Ialana	NI/E	01711466	NI/F	Hataa aalaaa	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	Description
121	115	Hatgopalpur	Akidul Islam	N/F	77	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
422	445		A	NI/E	01936175	NI/F	Hataa aalaaa	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	Description
122	115	Hatgopalpur	Azmol Hossen	N/F	080	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
400	445				01714440	/=		Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
123	115	Hatgopalpur	Indrajit Vattacharjo	N/F	927	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01932619			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
124	115	Hatgopalpur	Mannan	N/F	681	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01728239			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
125	115	Hatgopalpur	Md. Azad Molla	N/F	731	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
		_		,	01712440		_	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
126	115	Hatgopalpur	Тори	N/F	048	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01792433			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
127	115	Hatgopalpur	Yousuf Ali	N/F	580	N/F	Hatgopalpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01712256			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
128	116	Hatgopalpur	Taposh Sarkar	N/F	846	N/F	Sreerampur	sadar	ah	Business
					01743249		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
129	135	Hatgopalpur	Abul Khayer	N/F	010	N/F	Schoopara	sadar	ah	Business
					01721563		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
130	135	Hatgopalpur	Ratan Kumar Biswas	N/F	142	N/F	Schoopara	sadar	ah	Business
					01734090		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
131	135	Hatgopalpur	Shishir Kumar	N/F	268	N/F	Schoopara	sadar	ah	Business
					01725761			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
132	136	Hatgopalpur	Jahidul Islam	N/F	865	N/F	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01715647		Louhajang	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
133	139	Hatgopalpur	Chandan	N/F	297	N/F	Modhapara	sadar	ah	Business
					01720549			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
134	151	Hatgopalpur	Milton Mojumder	N/F	982	N/F	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01720549			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
135	151	Hatgopalpur	Milton Mojumder	N/F	982	N/F	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah	Business

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi Ia	District	Nature of Tenant
					01712256			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
136	151	Hatgopalpur	Sushil Mollick	N/F	887	N/F	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01714251		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
137	154	Hatgopalpur	Pangkoj Adhikari	N/F	292	N/F	Jowaddarpara	sadar	ah	Business
					01915496			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
138	155	Hatgopalpur	Biplob Biswas	N/F	677	N/F	Laxmipur	sadar	ah	Business
					01747506			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
139	155	Hatgopalpur	Rentu Biswas	N/F	796	N/F	Laxmipur	sadar	ah	Business
					01718404			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
140	156	Hatgopalpur	Asish Kumar Nandi	N/F	682	N/F	Achanta Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01728296			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
141	157	Hatgopalpur	Shyamol Karmokar	N/F	164	N/F	Huda Putia	sadar	ah	Business
					01983906		Berbari	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
142	166	Hatgopalpur	Bikash Caki	N/F	766	N/F	Purbapara	sadar	ah	Business
			Gopal Chandra		01734189		Berbari	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
143	166	Hatgopalpur	Biswas	N/F	956	N/F	Purbapara	sadar	ah	Business
			Kartik Chandra		01714441		Berbari	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
144	166	Hatgopalpur	Mollick	N/F	670	N/F	Purbapara	sadar	ah	Business
					01771441		Berbari	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
145	166	Hatgopalpur	Polash Kumar	N/F	774	N/F	Purbapara	sadar	ah	Business
					01712337			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
146	167	Hatgopalpur	Kartik Sarkar	N/F	80	N/F	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01720592			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
147	167	Hatgopalpur	Mizu Vander	N/F	874	N/F	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01712853			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
148	167	Hatgopalpur	Moni Kumar	N/F	686	N/F	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	ah	Business
					01787161			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
149	168	Hatgopalpur	Anower Sheikh	N/F	979	N/F	Dhananjoypur	SADAR	DAH	Business
					01305427			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
150	168	Hatgopalpur	Goutam Kumar Das	N/F	166	N/F	Dhananjoypur	SADAR	DAH	Business
					01722574			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
151	168	Hatgopalpur	Robin Vander	N/F	087	N/F	Dhananjoypur	SADAR	DAH	Business
		-			01319445			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
152	168	Hatgopalpur	Selim	N/F	020	N/F	Dhananjoypur	SADAR	DAH	Business

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi Ia	District	Nature of Tenant
					01927483			MAGURA	MAGUR	
153	209	Hatgopalpur	Ajit Biswas	N/F	152	N/F	DARIAPUR	SADAR	Α	Business
					01724633			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
154	211	Hatgopalpur	Liakot Hossen	N/F	794	N/F	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH	Business
					01714251			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
155	211	Hatgopalpur	Poritosh Mollick	N/F	219	N/F	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH	Business
					01903116			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
156	211	Hatgopalpur	Taijul Islam	N/F	195	N/F	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH	Business
			Tapon Kumar		01712587			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
157	211	Hatgopalpur	Mollick	N/F	862	N/F	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	DAH	Business
					01712256			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
158	251	Hatgopalpur	Taposh Sarkar	N/F	846	N/F	Shrirampur	sadar	ah	Business
					01918819			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
159	399	Narikel Baria	Akidul Islam	N/F	888	N/F	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah	Business
					01772785			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
160	292	Narikel Baria	Alamin	N/F	044	N/F	Ghorashal	sadar	ah	Business
					01772785			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
161	330	Narikel Baria	Alamin	N/F	044	N/F	East Tetul Baria	sadar	ah	Business
					01933199			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
162	387	Narikel Baria	Ashraf	N/F	586	N/F	Pirozpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01923129			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
163	416	Narikel Baria	Chancal Hossen	N/F	569	N/F	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah	Business
					01810949			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
164	397	Narikel Baria	Hiron Joadder	N/F	370	N/F	Kushabaria	sadar	ah	Business
					01714693			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
165	438	Narikel Baria	Imdadul Haque	N/F	731	N/F	Kushabaria	SADAR	DAH	Business
					01715468			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
166	386	Narikel Baria	Kobir	N/F	104	N/F	Dogachi	sadar	ah	Business
					01706559			JHENAIDAH	JHENAI	
167	430	Narikel Baria	MD. Masud Hossen	N/F	098	N/F	Narikel Baria	SADAR	DAH	Business
	_				01918057			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
168	285	Narikel Baria	Md. Ramjan Ali	N/F	291	N/F	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah	Business
					01981259			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
169	401	Narikel Baria	Mikail	N/F	720	N/F	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah	Business

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi Ia	District	Nature of Tenant
					01772785			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
170	404	Narikel Baria	Nayeb Ali	N/F	044	N/F	Pirozpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01721651			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
171	398	Narikel Baria	Robiul Islam	N/F	321	N/F	Kushabaria	sadar	ah	Business
					01946367		Paschim	Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
172	409	Narikel Baria	Rubel Parvez	N/F	073	N/F	Narikelbaria	sadar	ah	Business
					01757168			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
173	314	Narikel Baria	Selim Hossen	N/F	114	N/F	Narikel Baria	sadar	ah	Business
								Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
174	385	Narikel Baria	Shamsuddi	N/F	N/F	N/F	Pirozpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01812630			Jhenaidah	Jhenaid	
175	405	Narikel Baria	Shuvankor Biswas	N/F	096	N/F	Pirozpur	sadar	ah	Business
					01913099				Jhenaid	
176	412	Barobazar	Monju Dey	N/F	634	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01725081				Jhenaid	
177	412	Barobazar	Md. Jomirul Islam	N/F	365	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
			Md. Mofizur Rahma		01915739				Jhenaid	
178	412	Barobazar	khan	N/F	400	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01771435				Jhenaid	
179	412	Barobazar	Md. Rubel Kha	N/F	260	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01718610				Jhenaid	
180	412	Barobazar	md. Rownakul Islam	N/F	490	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01715568				Jhenaid	
181	413	Barobazar	Md. Tariquzzaman	N/F	160	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01715647				Jhenaid	
182	413	Barobazar	Chitto Das	N/F	179	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01937870				Jhenaid	
183	413	Barobazar	Jugol Ray	N/F	423	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
			,		01858571		,		Jhenaid	
184	413	Barobazar	Shudir kumar Das	N/F	174	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01989491				Jhenaid	
185	413	Barobazar	Tapon Datto	N/F	487	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01917896		,		Jhenaid	
186	413	Barobazar	Shafiqul Islam	N/F	420	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business

SI. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Affected Tenant	Father Name	Phone No.	National ID No.	Village	Thana/Upozi la	District	Nature of Tenant
					01790063				Jhenaid	
187	413	Barobazar	Devendro Das	N/F	101	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01771235				Jhenaid	
188	413	Barobazar	Eshrat Ali	N/F	168	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01714960				Jhenaid	
189	413	Barobazar	Md. Anisur Rahman	N/F	975	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01718654				Jhenaid	
190	413	Barobazar	Md. Tota Mia	N/F	024	N/F	Belai Daulotpur	Kaliganj	ah	Business
			Sumon Kumar		01915255				Jhenaid	
191	98	Kola Bazar	Vodro	N/F	233	N/F	Shorabaria	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01948074				Jhenaid	
192	101	Kola Bazar	Anisur Rahman	N/F	835	N/F	Ulail	Kaliganj	ah	Business
			Kartick Chandro	Deelip Kumar	01712864				Jhenaid	
193	505	Kola Bazar	Biswas	Biswas	268	N/F	Kolabazar	Kaligonj	ah	Business
					01735274				Jhenaid	
194	506	Kola Bazar	Md. Rejaul Islam	Roich Uddin Mina	484	N/F	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah	Business
			Md. Sharafat	Md. Sohorab	01936174				Jhenaid	
195	506	Kola Bazar	Hossain Biswas	Hossain Biswas	658	N/F	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01918013				Jhenaid	
196	506	Kola Bazar	Bazlu	Golam Mawla	719	N/F	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01727216				Jhenaid	
197	507	Kola Bazar	Swadesh Biswas	Ashoni Biswas	824	N/F	Kola Bazar	Kaligonj	ah	Business
					01743416				Jhenaid	
198	102/1	Kola Bazar	Shahidul	N/F	338	N/F	Ullya	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01735885				Jhenaid	
199	102/2	Kola Bazar	Roton Roy	N/F	241	N/F	Ullya	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01721564				Jhenaid	
200	316/1	Kola Bazar	Ratan Kumar Dutta	N/F	473	N/F	Ullya	Kaliganj	ah	Business
					01966772				Jhenaid	
201	316/2	Kola Bazar	Amit Kumar Vodro	N/F	670	N/F	Ullya	Kaliganj	ah	Business

Annex 5: List of the Affected Wage Labour

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of Wage Labor	Father's Name	Age	Village	Upazila	District	Designation	Monthl y Salary	Name of the owner of Structure	Nature of Business
		Churamonkati	Md. Amzad			Churamonkati	Jashore					
1	119	Bazar	Hossain	N/F	30	Bazar	Sadar	Jashore	Salesman	10000	Kabir Hossain	Tailars
			Md. Raju	Md. Kamrul								
2	1	Rohita	Hasan	Islam	22	Rohita	Monirampur	Jessore	Salesman	8000	Md. Nazrul Islam	Medicine
				Md.			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				cookarise
3	16	Hatgopal	Riyad	Hashem Ali	17	Tiordah	sadar	h	Salesman	5000	Md. Sazedul Islam	Items
				Md. Mukter			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				cookarise
4	16	Hatgopal	Yousuf Ali	Hosen	19	Tiordah	sadar	h	Salesman	5000	Md. Sazedul Islam	Items
			Md. Asadul	Md. Omar			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				cookarise
5	16	Hatgopal	Mia	Ali	17	Tiordah	sadar	h	Salesman	6000	Md. Sadedul Islam	Items
			Md. Liton	Shamsul			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				Rice
6	24	Hatgopal	Shekh	Shekh	45	Paikpara	sadar	h	Operator	5000	Md. Ishaqu Sarder	Business
				Md.								
			Md. Mukdur	Shajahan			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				Vegetable
7	42	Hatgopal	Rahman	Mollik	33	Narohoridra	sadar	h	Salesman	5000	Bijoy	Shop
			Md.				Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				Garments
8	95	Hatgopal	Badruzzaman	Md. Sattar	42	Sowail	sadar	h	Tailor	7000	Sree Amit Kumar	Business
							Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
9	113	Hatgopal	Anik Sarkar	Amit Sarkar	16	Sreerampur	sadar	h	Goldsmith	3000	Nandon Kumar	Jewelry
				Paras			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
10	113	Hatgopal	Tapos Kumar	Chandro	35	Sreerampur	sadar	h	Goldsmith	10000	Nandon Kumar	Jewelry
				Prolhad			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
11	113	Hatgopal	Sazib Kumar	Sarkar	34	Sreerampur	sadar	h	Goldsmith	500000	Nandon Kumar	Jewelry
							Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
12	114	Hatgopal	Amorash	Saddam	40	Sreerampur	sadar	h	Goldsmith	10000	Nimai Karmokar	Jewelry
				Sujon			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
13	114	Hatgopal	Dipu Halder	Halder	17	Sreerampur	sadar	h	Goldsmith	5000	Nimai Karmokar	Jewelry
				Younus			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				cookarise
14	115	Hatgopal	Azad Mulla	Mulla	36	Hatgopalpur	sadar	h	Salesman	13000	Dolilur Rahman	Items
			Md. Amirul	Md. Akbor			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
15	115	Hatgopal	Islam	Ali Molla	33	Hatgopalpur	sadar	h	Butcher	10000	Dolilur Rahman	Meat Shop

Sl. No.	From	GCM	Name of Wage	Father's	۸	\/:U~~~	l la sette	District	Davies eties	Monthl	Name of the owner	Nature of
SI. IVO.	No.	GCIVI	Labor	Name	Age	Village	Upazila	District	Designation	y Salary	of Structure	Business
							Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
16	115	Hatgopal	Akter	Shahadat	47	Hatgopalpur	sadar	h	Butcher	10000	Dolilur Rahman	Meat Shop
			Gopal Kumar	Ranzit		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				Garments
17	153	Hatgopal	Kundu	Kundu	38	Jowaddarpara	sadar	h	Tailor	10000	Md. Azad Khan	Business
				Shondesh		Huda Putia	Jhenaidah	Jhenaida			Polash Kumar	
18	153	Hatgopal	Shabuj Sarkar	Sarkar	24	Jowaddarpara	sadar	h	Goldsmith	18000	Boumik	Jewelry
				Bisnupado			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
19	157	Hatgopal	Biplob Kumar	Biswas	41	Huda Putia	sadar	h	Goldsmith	18000	Shamol Karmokar	Jewelry
				Anowar		Dhananjoypu	JHENAIDAH	JHENAID			Md. Anowar	
20	168	Hatgopal	Likhon	Hossain	19	r	SADAR	AH	Salesman	7000	Hossain	Mat Business
						Dhananjoypu	JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
21	168	Hatgopal	Abu Sayed	Shahidullah	34	r	SADAR	AH	Goldsmith	25000	Selim	Jewelry
							JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
22	211	Hatgopal	Faruk	Not Found	14	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Helper	6000	Torap Hossain	Chicken Shop
				Torap			JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
23	211	Hatgopal	Emon Hossain	Hossain	20	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Helper		Emon	Chicken Shop
							JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
24	211	Hatgopal	Sihab	Abu Bakar	35	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Tailor	10000	Leakot Hosain	Tailor Shop
			Pashon				JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
25	211	Hatgopal	Mondol	Nazrul	32	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Tailor	9000	Leakot Hosain	Tailor Shop
				Liakot			JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
26	211	Hatgopal	Asif	Hossain	22	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Manager	9500	Leakot Hosain	Tailor Shop
				Birendro								
			Bikash	Nath			JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
27	211	Hatgopal	Biswash	Biswash	38	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Goldsmith	12000	Poritosh Moulik	Jewelry
							JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
28	211	Hatgopal	Shafiqul Mrida	Afzal Mirda	35	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Tailor	15000	Poritosh Moulik	Tailor Shop
				Motlob			JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
29	211	Hatgopal	Khairul Islam	Biswash	40	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Tailor	20000	Poritosh Moulik	Tailor Shop
							JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
30	211	Hatgopal	Sourob	Robiul Islam	32	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Maneger	10000	Poritosh Moulik	Homio
							JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
31	211	Hatgopal	Salma Sultana	Dr. Abdul	35	Hatgopalpur	SADAR	AH	Maneger	10000	Poritosh Moulik	Homio

Sl. No.	From	GCM	Name of Wage	Father's	۸	\/:II	Haarila	District	Designation	Monthl	Name of the owner	Nature of
31. INO.	No.	GCIVI	Labor	Name	Age	Village	Upazila	District	Designation	y Salary	of Structure	Business
							Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				
32	314	Narikelbaria	Faruk Hossain	Ismail	36	Narikel Baria	sadar	h	Operator	4000	Md. Selim Hossain	Tailor Shop
				Robban			Jhenaidah	Jhenaida			Md. Reajaul	
33	314	Narikelbaria	Dolil uddin	Bishawah	41	Narikel Baria	sadar	h	Butcher	5000	Munshi	Meat Shop
				Md. Yarul		East Tetul	Jhenaidah	Jhenaida				Garments
34	315	Narikelbaria	Sujon Hossain	Khan	22	Baria	sadar	h	Salesman	3000	Md. Joshim	Business
						East Tetul	Jhenaidah	Jhenaida			Md. Reajaul	
35	315	Narikelbaria	Siddik	Shohor Ali	41	Baria	sadar	h	Butcher	5000	Munshi	Meat Shop
			Mustafizur	Ahmed				JHENAID			Md. Reajaul	
36	432	Narikelbaria	Rahman	Hossain	42	BORO TALIAN	KALIGONJ	AH	Butcher	5000	Munshi	Meat Shop
			Monojit	Haren				JHENAID			Kartik Chandra	
37	432	Narikelbaria	Biswas	Biswas	47	BORO TALIAN	KALIGONJ	AH	Goldsmith	12000	Biswas	Jewelry
				Amores		TATUL TOLA	JHENAIDAH	JHENAID				
38	433	Narikelbaria	Mintu Biswas	Biswas	38	PARA	SADAR	AH	Goldsmith	12000	Robin Chandra	Jewelry
			Md. Rakibul	Md. Sadiar				Jhenaida				
39	3	Barobazar	Hasan	Rahman	28	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
			Sojol	Rohit				Jhenaida				
40	3	Barobazar	Mojumder	Mojumder	30	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
								Jhenaida				
41	3	Barobazar	Pintu Das	Biswajit Das	25	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
								Jhenaida				
42	3	Barobazar	Poritosh	Nepal Das	32	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
								Jhenaida				
43	3	Barobazar	Kajol Kumar	Kalidas	33	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
				Thakur								
			Badal Kumar	Chandra				Jhenaida				
44	3	Barobazar	Das	Das	41	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
			Md. Monirul	Md. Mohsin				Jhenaida				
45	3	Barobazar	Islam	Biswas	37	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
								Jhenaida				
46	3	Barobazar	Sukesh Das	Nimai Das	37	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
			Ibrahim	Mohammad				Jhenaida				
47	3	Barobazar	Hossen	Ali	20	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of Wage Labor	Father's Name	Age	Village	Upazila	District	Designation	Monthl y Salary	Name of the owner of Structure	Nature of Business
				Md.								
			Md. Imon	Moniruzzam				Jhenaida				
48	3	Barobazar	Hossen	an	20	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
								Jhenaida				
49	3	Barobazar	Romen Das	Bosonto Das	19	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
				Bimol				Jhenaida				
50	3	Barobazar	Sadhon Kumar	Kumar	24	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	12000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
			Md. Titul	Md. Abul				Jhenaida				
51	3	Barobazar	Hossen	Hossen	27	Sonali Danga	Kaliganj	h	Worker	15000	Probir Mistree	FURNITURE
			Md. Arif			Belat		Jhenaida				Garments
52	413	Barobazar	Hossain	Wazed Ali	47	Doulatpur	Kaliganj	h	Salesman	9500	Md. Tariquzzaman	Business
			Shomen	Monoronjo		Belat		Jhenaida				
53	413	Barobazar	Kumar Das	n	30	Doulatpur	Kaliganj	h	Salesman	9000	Chitto Das	Shoe Shop
			Humayon					Jhenaida				
54	101	Kola Bazar	Kobir	Harun	23	Ulail	Kaliganj	h	Worker	10000	Oliar Rahman	Garments
			Shohaibur					Jhenaida				
55	101	Kola Bazar	Rahman	Younus	22	Ulail	Kaliganj	h	Worker	10000	Oliar Rahman	Garments
								Jhenaida				
56	299	Kola Bazar	Abhijit	N/F	22	Kamalhat	Kaliganj	h	Worker	8500	Abdur Rashid	Garments
								Jhenaida				
57	300	Kola Bazar	Abu Bokkor	N/F	30	Kamalhat	Kaliganj	h	Worker	8500	Rofiqul Islam	Vegetables
								Jhenaida				
58	301	Kola Bazar	Al-Amin	N/F	20	Kamalhat	Kaliganj	h	Salesman	7000	Abdur Rahman	Vegetables

Annex 6: List of the Affected Vulnerable HHs

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Vulnerable	Father's/Husband Name	Sex	Village	Upazila	District	Mobile No.	Vulnerability
		Churamonkati	Ashak kumar	Gour Chandro						Under Poverty Line
1	39	Bazar	sarkar	Sarkar	Male	Churamonkati	Jashore Sadar	Jashore	01725918023	(Male)
		Churamonkati								Under Poverty Line
2	41	Bazar	Sunil kumar	Mahadeb Kumar	Male	Churamonkati	Jashore Sadar	Jashore	01774 911716	(Male)
		Churamonkati	Prosanto kumar	Akkay Kumar						Under Poverty Line
3	42	Bazar	kundu	Kundu	Male	Churamonkati	Jashore Sadar	Jashore	01927 943491	(Male)
		Churamonkati				Churamonkati				Under Poverty Line
4	46	Bazar	Md. Dobir Uddin	Daud Hossain	Male	Bazar	Jashore Sadar	Jashore	01762478250	(Male)
		Churamonkati				Churamonkati				Under Poverty Line
5	82	Bazar	Md. Daud Hossain	Sadek Ali Dofader	Male	Bazar	Jashore Sadar	Jashore	01720944444	(Male)
		Churamonkati				Churamonkati				Under Poverty Line
6	103	Bazar	Shedul Islam	Arob Ali	Male	Bazar	Jashore Sadar	Jashore	01737675133	(Male)
			A.Z.M.Shamsur	Late Khoda Box						Under Poverty Line
7	12	Gorpara Bazar	Rahman	Moral	Male	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jessore	01715586143	(Male)
			Md.Abu bokkar							Under Poverty Line
8	14	Gorpara Bazar	siddik	Md. Abul Kashem	Male	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jessore	01928752998	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
9	15	Gorpara Bazar	Md.Abu kasam	Nur Mohammad	Male	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jessore	01725352500	(Male)
				Md. Kashem Ali						Under Poverty Line
10	18	Gorpara Bazar	Md.Faisal ahmad	Biswas	Male	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jessore	01718043928	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
11	19	Gorpara Bazar	Mohammad Ali	Satish Chandra	Male	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore	01988314831	(Male)
			Md Mohabbat							Under Poverty Line
12	21	Gorpara Bazar	Sardar	Sajahan Sardar	Male	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore	01777880710	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
13	23	Gorpara Bazar	Md Shofiuddin	Delbar Khan	Male	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore	01717510795	(Male)
				Late Ahidur						Under Poverty Line
14	44	Gorpara Bazar	Md.Abdur oyadud	Rahman	Male	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jessore	01741304977	(Male)
			Mst. Rebeka	Late Kamruzzaman						Under Poverty Line
15	54	Gorpara Bazar	Sultana	Mondal	Female	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jeshore	01710115516	(Female)
			Mst. Rebeka	Late Kamruzzaman						
16	54	Gorpara Bazar	Sultana	Mondal	Female	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jeshore	01710115516	Female HHs

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Vulnerable	Father's/Husband Name	Sex	Village	Upazila	District	Mobile No.	Vulnerability
		_								Under Poverty Line
17	66	Gorpara Bazar	Md Shahazan Ali	Alahi Box	Male	Gorpara	Sharsha	Jashore	01912898477	(Male)
18	68	Gorpara Bazar	Mst. Arjina Begum	Md. Abdul Malek	Female	Gorpara Bazar	Sarsha	Jashore	01737197771	Female HHs
19	68	Gorpara Bazar	Mst. Arjina Begum	Md. Abdul Malek	Female	Gorpara Bazar	Sarsha	Jashore	01737197771	Under Poverty Line (Female)
				Md. Sultan						Under Poverty Line
20	69	Gorpara Bazar	Md.abu zafor	Ahmmed	Male	Gorpara	Sarsha	Jessore	01726505025	(Male)
21	70	Gorpara Bazar	Nurmohammad	Md. Lal Mia	Male	Gorpara	Sharshah	Jashore	01749932780	Under Poverty Line (Male)
22	82	Gorpara Bazar	Md. Arob Billa	Md.Aynal Haque	Male	Gorpara Bazar	Sharsha	Jashore	01944241263	Under Poverty Line (Male)
										Under Poverty Line
23	2	Rohita	MD. AJGER ALI	Md. Intaz Ali Morol	Male	Bagdob	Monirampur	Jessore	01969409913	(Male)
24	5	Rohita	JOYDEB ADHIKARY	Gopal Adhikary	Male	Polashi	Monirampur	Jessore	01727665525	Under Poverty Line (Male)
25	6	Rohita	SOHADEB BISWAS	Monomoto Biswas	Male	Bashudebpur	Monirampur	Jessore	01729884996	Under Poverty Line (Male)
26	42	Rohita	MOSLEM	Keramat Ali Dofader	Male	Kodalpara	Monirampur	Jessore	01745776170	Under Poverty Line (Male)
27	44	Rohita	Md. Abdul Latif Shake	Late Amin Uddin	Male	Rohita	Monirampur	Jessore	01947583873	Under Poverty Line (Male)
28	46	Rohita	Mst. Johora Begum	Anser Ali	Female	Polashi	Monirampur	Jessore	01753289502	Female HHs
29	49	Rohita	Md. Akram Hosen	Late Md. Rojam Morol	Male	Rohita	Monirampur	Jessore	01730627411	Under Poverty Line (Male)
30	53	Rohita	Uttam Kumar Hori	Arobindu Hori	Male	Khedapara	Monirampur	Jessore	01990555368	Under Poverty Line (Male)
31	54	Rohita	NAZRUL	Late Pacu Morol	Male	Bagdob	Monirampur	Jessore	01924783929	Under Poverty Line (Male)
32	56	Rohita	Md. Babul	Late Sanaullah Morol	Male	Rohita	Monirampur	Jessore	01732188688	Under Poverty Line (Male)
33	71	Rohita	md. Abbas ali	Md. Siddik Morol	Male	Bagdob	Monirampur	Jessore	01931830499	Under Poverty Line (Male)

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Vulnerable	Father's/Husband Name	Sex	Village	Upazila	District	Mobile No.	Vulnerability
			Md. Golam Rosul							Under Poverty Line
34	25	Alokdia Bazar	Biswas	Abdul Karim Biswas	Male	Baliadanga	Magura Sadar	Magura	01935031447	(Male)
25	2.4	Alalidia Danas	Dahird Jalam	Machau Diama	Nasia	Dealah anisa	Maruna Cadan	N.A. S	04.000000000	Under Poverty Line
35	34	Alokdia Bazar	Rabiul Islam	Meshar Biswas	Male	Pukhoriya	Magura Sadar	Magura	01680956856	(Male)
36	60	Alokdia Bazar	Dilu	Md. Dalil uddin	Male	Alokdia	Magura Sadar	Magura	01756752016	Under Poverty Line (Male)
							J			Under Poverty Line
37	62	Alokdia Bazar	Moniruddin	Foyez uddin molla	Male	Griho gram	Magura Sadar	Magura	01858543476	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
38	21	AlamKhali	Md Sohrab Hossain	Suruth ali mondol	Male	Alom Khali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01930360432	(Male)
				Golam Rahman						Under Poverty Line
39	88	AlamKhali	Md.osman Ali	Mollah	Male	Alamkhali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01311348077	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
40	95	AlamKhali	Sanaullah	Abdul Gofur	Male	Alom khali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01717285169	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
41	96	AlamKhali	Khokon Molla	Md.yusuf Molla	Male	Alomkhali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01731368374	(Male)
40	0.7	A.1 1/1 1:	Md sobahan			A1 141 15			0474070000	Under Poverty Line
42	97	AlamKhali	mollah	Md Gofur mollah	Male	Alom Khali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01748738638	(Male)
42	00	A la mal/h a l:	Chambran bronder	NA a divisio di sia divisa divi	Mala	Alama Khali	Manua Cadan	0.45 55	01214002407	Under Poverty Line
43	99	AlamKhali	Shankor kundu	Modusudon kundu	Male	Alom Khali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01314002407	(Male)
44	104	AlamKhali	Md sayed ali	Lokman molla	Male	Alom khali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01713924107	Under Poverty Line (Male)
44	104	Alamknan	ivid sayed all	LOKIIIaii iiioiia	iviale	Aloin kilali	iviagura Sauar	iviagura	01/1392410/	Under Poverty Line
45	112	AlamKhali	Roni	Md asaloth molla	Male	Alomkhali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01401572142	(Male)
- 13		7.110111111111	1.0	Tria asarotti mona	iviale	Alamkhali	iviagara sadar	Wagara	01101372112	Under Poverty Line
46	118	AlamKhali	Md.babul aktar	Md.Ajibor Mondol	Male	Bazar	Magura Sadar	Magura	01719569009	(Male)
	_			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,						Under Poverty Line
47	135	AlamKhali	Abdul Mazid	Felu Shekh	Male	Alomkhali	Magura Sadar	Magura	01851770930	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
48	12	Andulbaira	Md mofizul Haque	Amod ali	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01920262944	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
49	14	Andulbaira	Apiluddin	Barik mondol	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01935260316	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
50	16	Andulbaira	Md babor ali	Niyamoth mondol	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01989119042	(Male)

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Vulnerable	Father's/Husband Name	Sex	Village	Upazila	District	Mobile No.	Vulnerability
51	19	Andulbaira	Babor ali	Bowliy mondol	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01765974083	Under Poverty Line (Male)
52	22	Andulbaira	Md. Shaidul Islam	Mohed Ali	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01912160185	Under Poverty Line (Male)
53	25	Andulbaira	Sukur ali	Moksed bissas	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01936179960	Under Poverty Line (Male)
54	26	Andulbaira	Md. Haider Ali	Md. Azad Ali	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01928110850	Under Poverty Line (Male)
55	27	Andulbaira	Munna	Md. Rojob ali	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01921155517	Under Poverty Line (Male)
56	28	Andulbaira	Md. Fozlur Rahman	Attab Sheikh	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01917583481	Under Poverty Line (Male)
57	32	Andulbaira	Abdus Satter	Beser ali Mondol	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01922357870	Under Poverty Line (Male)
58	33	Andulbaira	Naeb Hossain	Md. daud ali	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01918809096	Under Poverty Line (Male)
59	36	Andulbaira	Md. Shohidul Islam	Md. Haider Ali	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01728265372	Under Poverty Line (Male)
60	39	Andulbaira	Md johirul islam	Abbas uddin	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01908849096	Under Poverty Line (Male)
61	40	Andulbaira	Md. Anisur Rahman	Momin Biswas	Male	Andulbaria	Jibon Nagor	Chuadanga	01728449358	Under Poverty Line (Male)
62	1	Hatgopalpur	Md. Emdad Hosen	Abdul Jalil Biswas	Male	Sreerampur	Jhenaidah sadar	Jhenaidah	01925432018	Under Poverty Line (Male)
63	15	Hatgopalpur	Golam Soroar	Late Abdul Wahed	Male	Hatgopalpur	Jhenaidah sadar	Jhenaidah	01756015245	Under Poverty Line (Male)
64	31	Hatgopalpur	Mst. Salaha Begum	Altaf Hossain	Female	Jugni Abaipur	Shailkupa	Jhenaidah	01933922647	Female HHs
65	31	Hatgopalpur	Mst. Salaha Begum	Altaf Hossain	Female	Jugni Abaipur	Shailkupa	Jhenaidah	01933922647	Under Poverty Line (Female)
66	98	Hatgopalpur	Md. Pintu Molla	Rowshon Molla	Male	Sowail	Jhenaidah sadar	Jhenaidah	01924199073	Under Poverty Line (Male)
67	109	Hatgopalpur	Emdadul Islam	Md. Momin Uddin Biswas	Male	Tiordah	Jhenaidah sadar	Jhenaidah	95096881906	Disable

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Vulnerable	Father's/Husband Name	Sex	Village	Upazila	District	Mobile No.	Vulnerability
				Md. Momin Uddin			Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
68	109	Hatgopalpur	Emdadul Islam	Biswas	Male	Tiordah	sadar	Jhenaidah	95096881906	(Male)
							Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
69	114	Hatgopalpur	Md. Odud Biswas	Abdul Jolil Biswas	Male	Sreerampur	sadar	Jhenaidah	01718384420	(Male)
							Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
70	116	Hatgopalpur	Md. Abdul Mannan	Abdur Rashid	Male	Sreerampur	sadar	Jhenaidah	01762117501	(Male)
				Osman Goni			Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
71	151	Hatgopalpur	Md. Shoriful Islam	Biswas	Male	Kanchan Nagor	sadar	Jhenaidah	01401070849	(Male)
							Jhenaidah			
72	155	Hatgopalpur	Mst. Rabiya Khatun	Late. Razzak Mia	Female	Laxmipur	sadar	Jhenaidah	01745309083	Female HHs
							JHENAIDAH	JHENAIDA		
73	207	Hatgopalpur	Md. Anisuzzaman	Md. Lotafot Hosen	Male	Sowail	SADAR	Н	01747506796	Disable
							JHENAIDAH	JHENAIDA		Under Poverty Line
74	210	Hatgopalpur	Md. Niamat Ali	Teshem Ali	Male	ARAPPUR	SADAR	Н	01714765981	(Male)
				Md. Sodoruddin			Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
75	311	Narikelbaria	Md. Alekuddin	Biswas	Male	Dogachi	sadar	Jhenaidah	01924765336	(Male)
			Md. Samsur				Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
76	313	Narikelbaria	Rahman	Erad Ali Biswas	Male	Dogachi	sadar	Jhenaidah	01705854170	(Male)
							Jhenaidah			
77	314	Narikelbaria	Md. Wajer Ali	Samsuddin Khan	Male	Narikel Baria	sadar	Jhenaidah	01936653595	Disable
			Md. Siddiqur	Late Mokbul			Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
78	379	Narikelbaria	Rahman	Hossain Mia	Male	Narikel Baria	sadar	Jhenaidah	01728294243	(Male)
			Md. Golam				Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
79	386	Narikelbaria	Mostafa	Babor Ali Biswas	Male	Dogachi	sadar	Jhenaidah	01739253183	(Male)
			Md. Sabdar				Jhenaidah			
80	402	Narikelbaria	Mondol	Sona Ula Mondol	Male	Dogachi	sadar	Jhenaidah	01921327612	Disable
			Md. Ali Azam			Paschim	Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
81	407	Narikelbaria	Biswas	Sayed Ali	Male	Narikelbaria	sadar	Jhenaidah	01757598550	(Male)
							Jhenaidah			
82	408	Narikelbaria	Md. Biplob Hossain	Md. Mofiz Mondol	Male	Paka Uttar Para	sadar	Jhenaidah	01926181208	Disable
			Md. Abdur Rashid			Paschim	Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
83	409	Narikelbaria	Biswas	Abdul Malek	Male	Narikelbaria	sadar	Jhenaidah	01716169395	(Male)
			Md. Lotafat			Paschim	Jhenaidah			Under Poverty Line
84	413	Narikelbaria	Hossain	Monsur	Male	Narikelbaria	sadar	Jhenaidah	01409565915	(Male)

Sl. No.	From No.	GCM	Name of the Vulnerable	Father's/Husband Name	Sex	Village	Upazila	District	Mobile No.	Vulnerability
			Md. Mosharaf			Purbo	JHENAIDAH	JHENAIDA		Under Poverty Line
85	431	Narikelbaria	Hossain	Moyan Uddin	Male	Tetulbaria	SADAR	Н	01725716933	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
86	1	Barobazar	Ismail Hossain	Abul Hossen	Male	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01839726584	(Male)
			Md. Aminur							Under Poverty Line
87	56	Barobazar	Rahman	Abdul Gofur	Male	Baro Bazar	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01785539848	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
88	142	Barobazar	Subol Das	Shorot Das	Male	Sadikpur	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01771435328	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
89	149	Barobazar	Anarul	Abdul Kader	Male	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01736247815	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
90	281	Barobazar	Nasir Uddin	Late Abdul Hossain	Male	Mitha Pukur	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01750088511	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
91	294	Barobazar	Palus Dash	Bolai Dash	Male	Thikdanga	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01754655315	(Male)
										Under Poverty Line
92	505	Kola Bazar	Shamsur Rahman	Budoi Loskor	Male	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01771179431	(Male)
			Md. Akbar Ali	Late Muntaz Ali						Under Poverty Line
93	506	Kola Bazar	Biswas	Biswas	Male	Kolabazar	Kaliganj	Jhenaidah	01920265522	(Male)

Annex 7: SOCIO-ECONOMIC PROFILE

Introduction

This section deals with the general baseline socio-economic profile of the project area and affected households. Socio-economic details of the affected households were collected during the social studies. In addition to the specific social information collected during the census survey, general socio-economic information was also collected through individual household-level surveys among the affected entities in the project footprint to prepare an overall socio-economic profile of the affected households and people.

Socio-Economic Profile of the Affected Households

The Socioeconomic profile deals with various socio-economic details of the surveyed households (437 HHs covering 1609 people) based on the finding of the survey. Demographic and socioeconomic information along with potential impacts on the people and community were collected from the affected people during the survey.

Demographic Characteristics in Project Affected Area

The census and inventory of losses survey identified 437 households with a total population are 1609. The average HH size is 3.68 which is lower than the national average HH size of 4.06 in 2016. Among the affected households less than 2% are headed by females and more than 98% are headed by males that significantly varies with the statistical data of the World Bank 2018 (84.20% Male headed and 15.80% female headed HHs). A detail of the demography is shown in the table below.

Table 1: Demography of the project affected households and people

GCM	нн	Male HH	Femal e HH	Mal	e No.	Fema	ale No.	Total Population	HH. Size
				No.	%	No.	%	No.	
Churamonkati (CW-1)	27	27	0	51	55.43	41	44.57	92	3.41
Ghorepara (CW-4)	46	44	2	90	55.56	72	44.44	162	3.52
Rohita (CW-5)	40	39	1	80	61.54	50	38.46	130	3.25
Alokdia Bazar (CW-7)	39	39	0	78	55.71	62	44.29	140	3.59
Alomkhali Bazar (CW-7)	74	74	0	139	51.48	131	48.52	270	3.65
Kathakhali (CW-7)	11	11	0	29	58.00	21	42.00	50	4.55
Andulbaria (CW-10)	39	39	0	86	54.78	71	45.22	157	4.03
Hatgopalpur (CW-13)	55	53	2	111	52.61	100	47.39	211	3.84
Narikel Baria (CW-13)	58	58	0	126	54.55	105	45.45	231	3.98

GCM	нн	Male HH	Femal e HH	Male No.		Female No.		Total Population	HH. Size
				No.	%	No.	%	No.	
Baro Bazar (Cw-16)	30	30	0	60	55.05	49	44.95	109	3.63
Kola Bazar (CW-16)	18	18	0	30	52.63	27	47.37	57	3.17
Total	437	432	5	880	54.69	729	45.31	1609	3.68

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Age and Sex Composition

The census and inventory of losses survey show that among the affected people about 54.69% are male and 45.31% are female. Among the male PAPs, about 23.41% are recorded in the age group up to 15 years while about 65.91% are in the age group 15-60 years (working force), and 10.68% are over-aged (more than 60 years). It is also revealed that among the female PAPs, about 22.50% female fall into the age group less than 15 years and about 72.43% are in the age group 15-60 years (working age) while 5.08% of females are in the age group more than 60 years. It is seen that 65.91% of males and 72.43% of females are in working age but 59.89% male and 1.65% female are involved in income-generating activities and the remaining are dependent members of the family (chapter 3.2.7). A detail of the location-wise age group by sex is shown in the following table.

Table 2: Affected people by age and sex

Age	Male		F	Female		Total
	N	%	N	%	N	%
Up to 5	62	7.05	59	8.09	121	7.52
5+ to 15	144	16.36	105	14.40	249	15.48
15+ to 30	203	23.07	185	25.38	388	24.11
30+ to 60	377	42.84	343	47.05	720	44.75
More than 60	94	10.68	37	5.08	131	8.14
Total	880	54.69	729	45.31	1609	100.00

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Marital Status

Considering marital status among the affected population, 512 males and 482 females are married. Of the total married, there is no one found below the age 15 years, meaning child marriage does not exist in the project area. It is seen those 11 women in the age group above

60 years, 8 women at the age group between 30-60 years and 2 women age group between 15-30 are reported as widows. Among the male, 3 aged more than 60 years found widower.

It reveals that the death rate of males is higher than that of females in the same age group. A detail of the marital status by age group in all locations is shown in the following table.

Table 3: Marital status of Male and Female by Age

Age	Ma	arried	Unm	narried		idow/ dower		Total	
Group	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Total
Up to 5			62	59			62	59	121
5+ to 15			144	105			144	105	249
15+ to 30	55	123	148	60		2	203	185	388
30+-60	366	335	9		2	8	377	343	720
>60	91	24		2	3	11	94	37	131
Total	512	482	363	226	5	21	880	729	1609

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Household by Religion

Among the affected people, the Muslim populations are about 86.04% whereas the Hindu population is 13.96%. Other religious people are not affected by the project interventions. The following figure shows the distribution of households by religion.

Table 4: Household by Religion

Religion	No.	%
ISLAM	376	86.04
HINDU	61	13.96
Total	437	100.00

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Education

The literacy rate in the project area is about 89.31% which is much higher than the national literacy rate (74.68 in the year 2019) of Bangladesh. Among the affected people, the male is found more educated than the female. Up to Class IX-X, the female students were found more than male students. This is due to government financial support for female students. Since 1980s secondary school enrolments of girls jumped from 39 in 1998 to 67 in 2017. After Higher Secondary Certificate (HSC), female students become significantly low. This is due to

marriage and social custom.

Table 5: Education level of the PAPs

Education Level	Male (%)	Female (%)	Total (%)
Illiterate	9.32	12.35	10.69
Only Signature	2.95	3.84	3.36
Class I - Class V	23.41	29.49	26.17
Class VI - Class VIII	16.59	19.20	17.78
Class IX - Class X	11.70	12.35	12.00
SSC/ Dakhil	14.20	10.56	12.55
HSC/ Alim	11.14	5.35	8.51
Honors/ Fazil	6.14	4.94	5.59
Masters/ Kamil	4.55	1.92	3.36
Total	54.69	45.31	100.00

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Income and Poverty of HHs

It is known that the project affected area (Growth Center) is full of small business units/shops run by poor people for their livelihood. Most of the business units are small or medium scale and a very few are large scale. The income level of the small businessmen is quite low. According to the income level of the affected households (437), a total of 93 vulnerable people has been identified during the survey, among them, 83 HHs have been identified as income under the poverty line (BDT 10,500/month). Of the total HHs living under the poverty line, 78 HHs are headed by males and 5 headed by female.

Households living below the poverty line1 and disabled headed are called vulnerable and they will be entitled to additional grants on top of other compensation. They will also be provided skill development training (one from each vulnerable HHs) under the RAP policy on incomegenerating activities with a seed grant, market linkage, and linkage with financing institutions under the income and livelihood restoration program (ILRP). Apart from these, vulnerable people will get preferential employment opportunities in the civil construction of the project according to their eligibility. The table underneath presents the income level of the affected

_

¹ According to the Household Income and Expenditure Survey (HIES) 2016 of the Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics (BBS) income poverty of the poor in Khulna Division is BDT 8550 (2106/per person) for HH size of 4.06. Acknowledging the average HH size of the project area (3.98) BDT 8340 for 2016. BDT 10697 (say 10500) has been adopted as the 2022 poverty line for the project acknowledging inflation rate of 5% per year. http://www.bbs.gov.bd/site/page/648dd9f5-067b-4bcc-ba38-45bfb9b12394/Income,-Expenditure-&-Poverty

households.

Table 6: Income and the poverty level of the HHs

Income range	Male	Female	Total	%
Up to 10500	82	3	85	19.45
10500-21,000	225	2	227	51.95
21,001-30,000	83	0	83	18.99
30,001-40,000	19	0	19	4.35
40,001-50,000	14	0	14	3.20
50,001-60,000	4	0	4	0.92
More than 60,000	5	0	5	1.14
Total	432	5	437	100.00

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Occupation Pattern

As per the socio-economic survey, 33.50% of total affected person are engaged with income generating activities. Of the total income generating activities, businesses appear to be the main occupation (24.30%). Among the male population, most of the eligible and capable members (59.89%) are involved in income-generating activities which is 1.65% for women. Females are mostly housewives (66.26) and are also involved in allied activities focusing on maintaining household chores. About 26% people are found, students. Around 1.68% are found to be totally unemployed although they are educated and willing to work. Around 1.49% of people are retired and old, but they are the heads of the HHs. Income and livelihood restoration programs can enhance the capacity of the people particularly female and vulnerable people for doing more income-generating activities.

Table 7: Principal occupation of the affected population in percentage

Occupation	Male	Female	Total
Agriculture	6.48		3.54
Business	43.86	0.69	24.3
Day Labor	1.02		0.56
Expatriate	0.34		0.19
Motor Driver	0.11		0.06

Occupation	Male	Female	Total
Rickshaw/van/pushcart puller	0.11		0.06
Private service	7.96	0.96	4.79
Child	6.7	7.27	6.96
Housewife	0	66.26	30.02
Old/Retired	1.7	1.23	1.49
Student	29.09	23.05	26.35
Unemployed	2.61	0.55	1.68
Total	54.69	45.31	100

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Dependency

Among the affected people, only 33.56% are earning members, and the remaining 66.43% are dependent members of the HHs. Taking into consideration the total affected population, one wage earner must support 1.98 dependents. The survey identified only a few women are engaged in the income-earning groups. Resulting, they are to some extent dependent on males.

Table 8: Income-earning and dependent member in the affected HHs.

No. of Population	Ratio Income		
Income Generating	Dependent	Total	gen.: Dependents
540 (33.56%)	1069 (66.43%)	1609	1:1.98

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Poverty and Gender Dynamics

Overview

The census & socioeconomic survey revealed that few women are engaged in incomegenerating activities including some allied activities in the household. Housewife is the main occupation in the case of married capable women. The adult female members (unmarried) also take part in the household chores. Since then, it was found during the survey that male household members remain reluctant to have adult female household members engage in outside work and services. However vulnerable poor women are already doing work outside the home either as laborers or small shopkeepers/vendors. Sexual exploitation and abuse (SEA) and sexual harassment (SH) related risks were also raised by the stakeholders during the consultation meetings and the participants discussed about potential risks and mitigation measures of SEA-SH. The consultants disclosed that GRM at each level will be available to receive, record, and investigate all SEA-SH-related complaints. After the case is investigated and disciplinary action is taken, the case may be handed over to a service provider. The RAP implementing agency will assist the Project Director in identifying service provider organizations in the project area. The GRM will document whether the complaint is project-induced or not. If the complaint is related to the project, the GRM will not track the complaint.

During construction, LGED will ensure that contractors will try to engage local workers as much as possible to avoid labor influx. During labor recruitment, poor women need to be encouraged to work and equal pay for similar work must be ensured. At consultations, people expressed concerns over the influx of migrant workers for the project's construction work and their possible engagement in illicit sexual relationships with women and children. They thought that such instances can cause the spread of sexually transmitted diseases. Addressing this concern, both LGED and the contractors will ensure that awareness-raising programs on GBV and sexually transmitted diseases are conducted for all local and migrant workers as well as local communities prior to the commencement of civil works. Furthermore, it will be also a mandatory requirement on the part of contractors to enforce a strict code of conduct for their labor teams. To ensure all these, the contractor's bid documents will ensure the inclusion of the above-mentioned items.

Vulnerable Groups

Vulnerable households have been defined as (i) headed by a single woman or woman with dependents and low incomes; (ii) headed by elderly/disabled people without means of support; (iii) households that are below the latest nationally defined poverty line; (iv) households of the indigenous population or ethnic minority; and (v) households of low social group or caste. During the elaboration of the RAP no indigenous population, ethnic minority, or affected person of low social group or caste were identified.

Among the total affected population, 93 is found as vulnerable. Of the total vulnerable people, 85 is living under the poverty line, 7 people with disabilities and 5 female headed household

Table 9: Type of Vulnerable Household

Туре	No.
People with physical disabilities	5
Under Poverty Line	83
Female HH Head	5
Total	93

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Existing Utilities /Civic Facilities

It is known that the project is in rural areas in the western and southern regions of the country. There is only an electricity supply facility available in the affected growth centers. Residential and commercial entities, CPRs, and offices /institutions have such utilities/civic facilities in the project area. Such facilities may be disconnected temporarily due to the project and will be further connected by the PAPs.

Source of Drinking Water

The survey revealed that 98.40% affected households collect drinking water from hand tube wells and other 1.60% use water from Shallow Tube Well. There is no water supply connection to household and commercial structures so no compensation should be paid for the reconnection/ reinstallation charge. LGED will further verify the existing alternative facilities once again before the finalization of the indent.

Table 10: Sources of drinking water at household level

	Total			
Details	Hand Tube well	Tube well Shallow Tube Well		
Total	430	7	437	
%	98.40	1.60	100.00	

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Type of Toilet

Hygienic sanitation in Bangladesh particularly in urban/semiurban settings is well-practiced. The survey revealed that more than 84% of the affected HHs use sanitary toilets while 7.55% use Semi pucca toilets. Only 8.01% HHs use Katcha (slab) toilet or use others toilets since they have no facility in their houses.

Table 11: Use of Toilets

Details		Total		
	Sanitary	Semi Pucca	Katcha Slab	
Total	369	33	35	437
%	84.44	7.55	8.01	100.00

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Source of Cooking

It is revealed that about 14.19 % of affected HHs use Gas (cylinder) in their house for cooking and about 83.02% use firewood and very few (2.75%) use the electric cooker for cooking. It is

to be noted here that there is no pipe supply gas connection, so no one will be entitled to a Gas reconnection charge from the project.

Table 12: Source of Cooking

Details	Source of Light			Total
	Electricity	Gas	Wood	
Total	12	62	363	437
%	2.75	14.19	83.07	100.00

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Source of Light

The project locations are in rural settings where 100% of the affected people enjoy electricity. It is to be noted that all the affected CPRs/Offices/Institutions have electricity supply to their premises. Displaced entities including residential, commercial, and CPRs have electric supply in their premises within the project footprint.

Table 13: Source of Light

Details	Source of Light	Total	
	Electricity	-	
Total	437	437	
%	100.00	100.00	

Source: Census and IOL survey, June to July2022

Annex 8: Entitlement Matrix

Introduction

The involuntary taking of land results in relocation or loss of shelter; and loss of assets or access to assets or loss of income sources or means of livelihood, whether or not the PAPs must move to another location. Meaningful consultations with the affected persons, local authorities and community leaders will therefore allow for establishment of criteria by which displaced persons will be deemed eligible for compensation and other resettlement assistance. Affected persons will be classified as:

- i. Persons who have formal legal rights to land or assets
- ii. Persons who do not have formal legal rights to land or assets, but have a claim to land or assets that is recognized or recognizable under national law; or
- iii. Persons who have no recognizable legal right or claim to the land or assets they occupy or use.

Those covered under (a) and (b) above are to be provided compensation for the land they lose, and other assistance in accordance with this RAP. Persons covered under (c) above are to be provided with resettlement assistance in lieu of compensation for the land they occupy, and other assistance, as necessary, to achieve the objectives set out in this RAP, if they occupy the project area prior to a cut-off date established by the project authorities in close consultation with the potential PAPs, local community leaders and the respective local authorities and acceptable to the World Bank.

Persons who encroach on the area after the cut-off date are not entitled to compensation or any other form of resettlement assistance. All persons included in (a), (b) or (c) above are to be provided with compensation for loss of assets other than land. It is therefore clear that all project affected persons irrespective of their status or whether they have formal titles, legal rights or not, squatters or otherwise encroaching illegally on land, are eligible for assistance if they occupied the land or had use of it, before the entitlement cut-off date.

Methods to Determine Cut-Off Date

Cut-off date is the date after which eligibility for compensation or resettlement assistance will not be considered. It will be established to identify the non-land assets that will qualify for compensation and discourage abuse of the mitigation policies by defrauding the project. Date of service of notice under Section 4 of Land Acquisition and Requisition of Property Act (ARIPA 2017) is considered as legal cut-off dates for the landowners. The 1st day of the census survey to be the cut-off date for the squatters and encroachers and recognized as social cut off dates.

Eligibility Criteria

The RAP stipulates eligibility and provisions for compensating all types of losses (land, crops/trees, structures, business/employment, and workdays/wages). All PAPs including non-titled or informal dwellers will be compensated for lost assets (crops, structures, trees and/or business losses) and will receive (i) compensation (as required, to match replacement value), and/or (ii) replacement land, structures, seedlings, other resettlement assistance such as shifting

allowance, assistance with rebuilding structures, compensation for loss of workdays/income.

The PAPs who are entitled to compensation under the Project include:

- Persons whose structures are in part, or in total, affected temporarily or permanently by the Project.
- Persons whose residential or commercial premises and/or agricultural land (or other productive land) is in part, or in total, affected (permanently or temporarily) by the Project.
- Persons whose businesses are affected in part, or in total, (temporarily or permanently) by the Project.
- Persons whose employment or hired labor or share-cropping agreement is affected, temporarily or permanently, by the Project.
- Persons whose crops (annual and perennial) and/or trees are affected in part, or in total, by the Project.
- Persons whose access to community resources or property is affected in part, or in total, by the Project.

Impacts of the subgroup have been identified following the above criteria. The result shows that, there is no titled household will be affected by this sub project. Total of entitles affected at GCM under this subgroup by losing of commercial structures out of which 437 squatters, 7 market somity structure and ten structures owned by Upazila Parishad. Due to the impact on the commercial structures, 486 shops will require to be dismantled and accordingly 486 business operators will be affected by losing their business. Moreover, The Inventory of Loses (IOL) survey also identified that 58 wage labor and 201 tenants will be affected in the affected shops by the project intervention. Total 93 of affected people is identified as vulnerable considering their income level. Of the total affected HHs, 1609 PAPs have been identified and will be affected by the project intervention but none of them will be physically displaced since their residential premises are not affected.

Compensation eligibility will be limited by a cut-off date to be set for each subproject and PAPs who settle in the affected areas after the cut-off date will not be eligible for compensation. They, however, will be given sufficient advance notice, requested to vacate premises and dismantle affected structures prior to project implementation. Their dismantled structures will not be confiscated, and they will not pay any fine or sanction.

Entitlements Matrix: Eligible PAPs, Assets and Compensation Guidelines

Table 14: Eligibility and Entitlement Matrix

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues		
Impact category 1: Acquisition of agricultural, homestead, commercial, water bodies (ponds) land					
by Deputy Commissioner	• Cash compensation under law (CCL) which includes 200% premium	 Land on the Project right of way to be acquired by DC. Top up for RV will be 	• Persons entitled will be informed of the details about the land acquisition and		
payment.	1		compensation process, resettlement package and payment procedure. • PVAC will recommend RV for land based on current market price (CMP) • DC will determine the market price of land average last 12 months sale price (from the date of service of notice under section 4. For all private land, the market price enhanced by 200% for CCL. For khas land, CCL will be assessed at the market price without 200% enhancement. • Title updating for usufruct and other rights will be done before		

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues	
Impact category 2: Requisition of agricultural, homestead, commercial, water bodies (ponds) land				
by Deputy Commissioner (DC) in the process of CCL payment.	 Rental price of land as determined by DC with consultation with the land owners and LGED following the guideline of ARIPA 2017 Replacement Value (RV) and dislocation Allowance as recommended by PVAC, if any assets other than the land is affected and required relocation. If the land or assets are leased to third party, compensation to the third party and income loss to the owners will be paid as recommended by DC If the remaining land is unusable, the compensation provided will be calculated based on the total land requisitioned (i.e., the actual land required plus the remaining unusable land). Requisition can be maximum of 2 years Land has to be returned to the owner as original condition, otherwise compensation has to be 	• Top up for RV will be recommended by PVAC	 Persons entitled will be informed of the details about the land acquisition and compensation process, resettlement package and payment procedure. PVAC will recommend RV for land based on current market price (CMP) DC will determine the price of requisition value for land enhancement. Title updating for usufruct and other rights will be done before issuance of notice under section 4. Land will be returned to its owners as it was preferably batter condition. 	

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
	paid as decided by DC and landowner.		
Impact category 3: Loss of resi	dential, commercial structures with titl	le to land	
Legal owner(s) as identified by DC in the process of CCL payment.	 Cash compensation under law(CCL) which includes 100% premium or RV whichever is higher If RV is higher than CCL, the difference will be paid by LGED as top-up. Transfer Grant at actual cost which will include labor cost and transportation cost Reconstruction Grant in actual cost which will include land development, labor cost and transportation cost LGED in collaboration with PIU, local government and RAC will make best efforts to identify alternative residential or commercial sites for the affected HHs. Owner will be allowed to take 	standing on the right of way (RoW) at the time of issuance of notice under section 4 • JVC will verify eligibility by reviewing records of compensation	 Deputy Commissioner will pay Cash compensation under law (CCL) for the structure PVAC will recommend replacement value of structure. If replacement value is higher than CCL, the difference will be paid by LGED with assistance of ESSC where applicable Vulnerable households identified during census surveys. Compensation and other assistance to be paid before relocation
	away all salvageable materials freeof cost.Dismantling cost for non-shiftable		

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
	structure will be determined by the PVAC and PIU based on the actual		
	price and consultation with affected HHs.		
Impact category 4: Loss of resi	dential, commercial structures without	title to land (squatters/vendors/encroa	chers)
• Non-titled persons owners,	• Replacement value of the structure	• Constructed structure on public /	• PVAC will recommend
vendors and encroachers	as determined by PVAC and PIU in	Govt. land at the time of census of	replacement value of structure.
those own residential and	consultation with affected HHs.	affected persons at Cut-off-date	• Vulnerable households
commercial structures	• Transfer Grant at actual cost		identified during census surveys.
(shiftable and non-shiftable	which will include labor cost and		• Compensation and other
built on GoB land as found	transportation cost		assistance to be paid before
during census	• Reconstruction Grant in actual		relocation
	cost which will include land		
	development, labor cost and		
	transportation cost		
	• LGED in collaboration with PIU,		
	local government and RAC will		
	make best efforts to identify		
	alternative residential or commercial		
	sites for the affected HHs.		
	• Owner will be allowed to take		
	away all salvageable materials free		
	of cost.		
	• Dismantling cost for non-shiftable		
	structure will be determined by the		

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
	PVAC and PIU based on the actual price and consultation with affected		
	HHs.		
Impact category 5: Loss of con	nmon property resources (CPR) with or	without tittle to land	
• Legal owners (land,	• Cash compensation under law	• Applicable to all structures	• a. Deputy Commissioner will
structures, trees or any other	(CCL) which includes 200%	standing on the right of way (RoW)	pay Cash compensation under law
assets)	premium for land (title holder)	at the time of issuance of notice	(CCL) for the structure
• identified by DC in the	• If RV of land is higher than CCL,	under section 4	• b. PVAC will recommend
process of CCL payment.	the difference will be paid by LGED	• JVC will verify eligibility by	replacement value of structure.
• Socially recognized owners/	as top-up.	reviewing records of compensation	• c. PVAC will determine shift-
non-titled (structures, trees or	• Cash compensation under	payment by DC with the assistance	able allowance of structure.
any other assets) affected on	law(CCL) which includes 100%	of ESSC	
the ROW as identified by	premium for assets other than land	Or	
Census and verified by IVC.	(tittle holder)	• Reconstruction of the social	
	• If RV of assets other than land is	infrastructure within easy reach of	
	higher than CCL, the difference will	users	
	be paid by LGED as top-up (title	• Shifting allowance as appropriate	
	holder)		
	• Replacement Value (RV) of		
	structure, trees or any other assets		
	other than land for non-titled holder		
	• Transfer Grant at actual cost		
	which will include labor cost and		
	transportation cost		
	• Reconstruction Grant in actual		

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
	cost which will include land		
	development, labor cost and		
	transportation cost		
	• Owner will be allowed to take		
	away all salvageable materials free		
	of cost.		
	• Dismantling cost for non-shiftable		
	structure will be determined by the		
	PVAC and PIU based on the actual		
	price and consultation with affected		
	HHs.		
	Or		
	• Project will construct a new		
	community property in consultation		
	with community and / or managing		
	committee		
	• Community property cannot be		
	demolished until new one is		
	constructed.		
Impact category 5: Loss of time	ber and fruit bearing trees, bamboo and	l banana groves	
• Legal owner(s) as identified	• Timber trees and bamboo: RV of	• Compensation for trees,	Deputy Commissioner will pay
by the DC in the process of	trees and bamboo.	perennials crop to be calculated as	Cash compensation under law
CCL payment.	• Fruit-bearing trees without timber:	annual produce value averaged for	(CCL) for the Trees / Perennials
• Socially recognized owners	if the tree is at or near fruit-bearing	last three years to be determined by	PVAC will recommend
of trees grown on public or	stage, the estimated current market	PVAC.	replacement value of Trees /

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
other land, as identified by Census and verified by PVAC.	value of the fruit. • Fruit-bearing trees with timber: RV for the timber, and estimated current market value of fruit. • Banana groves: RV of all trees and estimated current value of one-time crop of each full-grown tree. • Owners will be allowed to fell trees and take the timber, free of cost after payment of CCL or RV as applicable.	 Payment of CCL for trees by DC and additional payment by LGED through assistance by ESSC Adequate compensation will be paid, and the owner will be allowed to fell and take the trees free of cost Cost of seedlings will be determined by PVAC 	Perennials. If replacement value is higher than CCL, the difference will be paid by LGED with assistance of ESSC where applicable Vulnerable households identified during census surveys. Compensation and other assistance to be paid before relocation
Impact category 6: Loss of star	nding crops/fish stock	<u> </u>	
 Owner cultivators as identified in joint verification by DC and LGED. Socially recognized owners of crops/fish stock as identified by Census and verified by PVAC. Sharecroppers 	 Cash compensation under law (CCL) which includes 100% premium for title holder and sharecroppers 100% top-up payment on DC's CCL for legal owners and sharecroppers Replacement value of crops if planted on GoB land by squatters and /or sharecroppers 1 month advance notice to be issued in time to harvest standing crops. If not possible, the value of 	 Applicable for all crops/fish stock standing on land/pond within RoW at the time of dispossession DC will pay CCL for crops/fish stock PVAC will determine the compensation to be paid by project If the crops are near harvesting period the cultivator may be allowed 15 days prior noticed to harvest crops 	 Verification of JVS and records Shifting allowance will be paid on relocation from project site

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
	standing crops at full harvest value will be paid. • RV of existing standing crops/fish stock • Owners will be allowed to harvest crops and fish stock.		
Impact category 7: Loss of leas	sed /mortgaged in land/ponds		
 Leaseholder with legal papers. Socially recognized lessee or sharecropper, in case of customary informal tenancy arrangements, including socially recognized agreements. 	 RV of crops/fish stock. Outstanding lease money back to the lessee by the owner as per agreement. Dislocation Allowance will be calculated according to the recommendation of PVAC and based on the current market rate. 	● With legal Agreement: Legal owner and mortgaged/leaseholder will be paid CCL by DC in accordance with the law ● With customary tenancy agreements, including socially recognized verbal agreements: Legal owner will receive CCL from DC. The legal owner will pay the outstanding liabilities to the lease/mortgagee. Under the following conditions (i) all contractual liabilities are already paid up; (ii) if not, the legal owner will get the residual payment after all liabilities paid up.	 ◆ Legal tenants of land will be identified by DC and non-titled; licensees / lease of land will be identified by the census. ◆ PVAC will identify each landowner and any persons who presently have interested in the acquired land due to mortgage, sharecropping, lease ◆ Any disputes over status of present interest in the land will be resolved through grievance redress procedures. Once resolved, LGED will assist in processing payments of all outstanding liabilities on the land to the appropriate persons.

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues	
Impact category 8: Loss of inco	Impact category 8: Loss of income from displaced commercial/ industrial premises (owner operated)			
Any proprietor or	One time Assistance for alternate	• CCL for business loss by DC	• All information recorded by the	
businessman operating in	rental based on the average rental	• One time Assistance for alternate	JVS	
premises, at the time of	rate/month within the project	rental based on the average rental	• Cash grant to be paid while	
issuance of Notice u/s 4	influence area determined by PVAC	rate/month @ BDT 2500	taking possession of land	
and/or during Census.	and transitional allowance @ three	• Within the project influence area		
	months rental cost.	and transitional allowance @ BDT		
		7500 for three months rental cost.		
Impact category 9: Temporary	loss of income (wage earners in agricu	lture, commerce & small business and	industry) for title and non-title	
• Regular wage earners	• Grant to cover temporary loss of	• Cash grant to the Temporary loss	• All persons recorded by the JVS	
affected by the acquisition.	regular wage income @ average	of income loss of regular wage	• Cash grant to be paid while	
• Also applicable for non-	wage/day in the locality for 30 days	income @ average wage/day in the	taking possession of land	
titled	for wage labour or as determined by	locality for 30 days @ BDT 8000	• Involvement of the incumbents	
	PVAC	• Preferential employment in the	in project civil works	
	• Income and livelihood restoration	project construction work, if		
	assistance, to be created by the	available.		
	Project.			
Impact category 10: Loss of inc	Impact category 10: Loss of income from rented -out and access to rented-in residential/ commercial premises			
Owner of the rented-out	One-time Assistance for alternate	"Loss of income from rented -out	• Verification of JVS and records	
premises as identified by	rental based on the average rental	commercial premises/	• Shifting allowance will be paid	
Census and verified by	rate/month within the project	• One time Assistance for alternate	on relocation from project site	
PVAC. Household/person	influence area determined by PVAC	rental based on the average rental		
rented-in any such structure as	and transitional allowance @ three	rate/month @ BDT 2500		

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
identified by Census and	months' rental cost. Actual shifting	• within the project influence area	
verified by PVAC	assistance	and transitional allowance @ BDT	
		7500 three months rental cost. "	
		"Loss of income from access to	
		rented-in commercial premises/	
		• One time Assistance for alternate	
		rental based on the average rental	
		rate/month @ 2500	
		• within the project influence area	
		and transitional allowance @ 7500	
		• three months rental cost. Actual	
		shifting assistance @ BDT 5000"	
Impact category 11: Adverse in	npact on host population due to relocat	ion of PAPs	
Households relocated to the	Enhancement of carrying capacity	•INGO will assess the impact of the	●LGED will provide required
host villages	of common civic amenities/utilities	host community	support to the host community.
	of the host communities as per		
	assessment by LGED.		
Impact category 12: Severally a	affected and Vulnerable HHs and liveli	hood assistance	
• Persons losing more than	• Income restoration grants for three	• The EPs will be identified as per	Vulnerable households losing
10% of their income from all	months based on the average	census	income from employment for the
sources as identified by	monthly income loss Skill training	• Income and livelihood support	transitional time up to permanent
Census and verified by PVAC	and credit support under income	will be provided by the LGED.	settlement will be assessed during
• Squatters	generation program.		census
	• Special Assistance of a one-time		• These persons will be covered

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
	payment for vulnerable household		under the skill training program
	as each female-headed, disabled-		and the allowance will be paid
	headed, elderly-headed and poor		upon performance.
	household as decided by RAC		
	and/or PIU		
	• All the vendors and squatters will		
	be eligible for Skill training and		
	credit support under income		
	generation program.		
Impact category 13: Unforesee	n adverse impacts		
Households/persons affected	Entitlements will be determined as	• The unforeseen impacts will be	• The unforeseen impacts will be
by any unforeseen impact	per the resettlement policy	identified through survey by LGED	identified with due care as per
identified during RAP	framework	as per request from the impacted	policy framework and proposed to
implementation		population	the Ministry of Local
		• The entitlements will be approved	Government, Rural Development
		by the Ministry of Local	and Cooperatives for approval
		Government, Rural Development	including quantity of losses, their
		and Cooperatives.	owners and the entitlement.
Impact Category 14: Construct	ion induced impact		
Title and non-title land	• RV of damaged land, structure,	• The Contractor will bear the cost	• Compensation and other
structure, tree and /or any type	tree, crops/fish stock	of any impact on structure or land	assistance to be paid before
of assets owners	and /or any type of assets owners as	due to movement of machinery and	relocation.
	determined by PVAC and affected	in connection with collection and	• Female headed households will
	land / asset owners	transportation of burrow materials.	get special assistance.

Unit of Entitlement	Entitlements	Application Guidelines	Implementation Issues
		• All temporary use of lands outside proposed project area will be through written agreement of the landowner and the contractor	would be trained about safety,

Compensation Payment

In cases of acquisitions, a part of the compensation for lands and other affected assets built or grown there on will be assessed and paid to the title holding PAPs by the DC, the head of the Acquiring Body. If this payment Compensation Under Law-, (CUL), is found to be lower than the replacement costs of land/structure and market prices of trees/perennials, LGED will directly pay the difference as 'Top-up' to make up for the shortfall.

With and without acquisition, compensation/assistance to all other PAPs who are not covered by the Land Acquisition Act, (ARIPA 2017) but qualify according to this RAP, will also be directly paid by LGED.

Where an owner loses lands and other assets in more than one mauza or land administration unit, the person will be counted once, and his/her top-up will be paid as a single amount. The amount of top-up due to the affected person will be determined by comparing the total amount of CUL paid by the DCs for lands and other assets acquired in all mauzas with the total replacement costs and/or market prices thereof.

Where DC's CUL payment is not made together for all lands and other assets acquired from an owner due to legal disputes or other reasons, LGED will determine the top-up for the acquisitions as a whole but pay on the lands and other assets for which CUL has been paid. Top-up for the rest will be paid whenever the CUL payment is made after resolution of the disputes.

Compensations/entitlements due to the PAPs, including those who are not covered by the ARIPA 2017, but eligible according to this RAP, will be paid in full compensation before they are evicted from the acquired private and public lands.

The LGED will ensure that the properties to be acquired or displaced for the project will be compensated at their full replacement cost determined by the PAVC following the guideline of the RAP.

As part of the Detailed Measurement Survey of each project affected entity (an individual, household or community) completed by the DC or IA on behalf of the LGED, the entitlement matrix (EM) will then be used to offer compensation options to each project affected entity.

Annex 9: Legal Framework

Land Acquisition policy of Bangladesh Government

The Acquisition and Requisition of Immovable Property Act 2017 (ARIPA) is the principal legislation governing eminent domain for land acquisition and requisition in Bangladesh. ARIPA 2017 detailed the land acquisition process from section 4 to section 19 and land requisition process from section 20 to section 28. According to ARIPA 2017, compensation to be paid for affected land, structures, trees, crops and any other damages caused by such acquisition. Under the ARIPA 2017, The Deputy Commissioner (DC) determines the value of the acquired assets as at the date of issuing the notice of acquisition under section 4(1). The

DCs there after enhancing the assessed value by 200% as premium for land and 100% for loss of standing crops, structures and trees due to compulsory nature of the acquisition. The compensation such determined is called the Cash Compensation under Law (CCL). If the land acquired has standing crops cultivated by a tenant (Bargadar) under a legally constituted written agreement, the law requires that compensation money be paid in cash to the tenants as per the agreement. ARIPA 2017 under section 4 (13) permits the acquisition of the community properties if it is for a public purpose provided that project for which the land is acquired provides for similar types of assets in some other appropriate place or reconstruct the community properties.

Households and assets moved from land already acquired in the past for project purposes and/or government khas land are not included in the acquisition proposal and therefore excluded for considerations for compensation under the law. Lands acquired for a particular public purpose cannot be used for any other purpose. Furthermore, the Act under its section 15 provides for the acquisition of entire houses/buildings if their owners request to acquire the entire house or building against partial acquisition. The government is obliged to pay compensation for the assets acquired.

Table 15: Land Acquisition Process under ARIPA, 2017

Relevant Section	Steps in the proces Responsibility under ARIPA, 2017	
Section 4(1)	Publication of preliminary notice of acquisition of property for a public purpose	Deputy Commissioner
Section 4 (3) (1) (i)	Prior to the publication of section 4(1) notice. Identify the present status of the land, structures and trees through videography, still pictures or appropriate technology.	Deputy Commissioner
Section 4 (3) (1) (ii)	After the publication of the section 4(1) notice, a joint verification should be conducted with potentially affected households and relevant organizations.	Deputy Commissioner
Section 4 (7)	After publication of preliminary notice under the section 4(1), if any household has changed the status of the land for beneficial purposes, changed status will not be added to the joint verification notice.	Deputy Commissioner
Section 4 (8)	If the affected person is not happy with the joint verification assessment, he/she can complain to Deputy Commissioner within 7 days of issuing sec 4(1) notice.	Affected Person

Relevant Section	Steps in the proces Responsibility under	
	ARIPA, 2017	
Section 4 (9)	Hearing by Deputy Commissioner within 15 working days after receiving the complaints. In case of government priority projects, hearing will be within 10 working days.	Deputy Commissioner
Section 5 (1)	Objections to acquisition by interested parties, within 15 days of the issue of section 4 (1) Notice	Affected Person
Section 5 (2)	Deputy Commissioner submits hearing report within 30 working days after the date of the sec 5(1) notice. In the case of government priority projects, it will be within 15 working days.	Deputy Commissioner
Section 5 (3)	DC submits his report to the (i) Government (for properties that exceed 16.50 acres; (ii) Divisional Commissioner for properties that do not exceed 50 standard bighas. Deputy Commissioner makes the final decision If no objections were raised within 30 days of inquiry. In case of government priority project, it will be 15 days	Deputy Commissioner
Section 6 (1) (1)	Government makes the final decision on acquisition within 60 working days after receiving report from the Deputy Commissioner under sec 5(3) notice.	Government
Section 6 (1) (2)	Divisional Commissioner makes the decision within 15 days or with reasons within 30 days since the submission of the report by Deputy Commissioner under sec 5(3) notice.	Divisional Commissioner
Section 7 (1)	Publication of the Notice of final decision to acquire the property and notifying the interested parties to submit their claims for compensation	Deputy Commissioner
Section 7 (2)	Interested parties submit their interests in the property and claims for compensation within 15 working days (in case of priority project 7 days).	Affected Person
Section 7 (3)	Individual notices have to be served to all interested persons including the shareholders within 15 days of issuing Section 7(1) notice	Deputy Commissioner
Section 8 (1)	Deputy Commissioner makes a valuation of the property to be acquired as at the date of issuing Section 4 Notice; determine the compensation; and apportionment of compensation among parties	Deputy Commissioner

Relevant Section	Steps in the proces Responsibility under ARIPA, 2017	
	interested.	
Section 8 (3)	DC informs the award of compensation to the interested parties and sends the estimate of compensation to the requiring agency/person within 7 days of making the compensation decision	Deputy Commissioner
Section 8 (4)	The requiring agency/person deposits the estimated award of compensation with the Deputy Commissioner within 120 days of receiving the estimate.	Deputy Commissioner
Section 9 (1)	During valuation of assets, Deputy Commissioner will consider the following: (i) Average market price of land of the same category in the last 12 months; (ii) Impact on existing crops and trees; (iii) Impact on other remaining adjacent properties; (iv) Impact on properties and income; and (v) Relocation cost for	Deputy Commissioner
Section 9 (2)	businesses, residential dwellings etc. Additional 200 compensations on current mouza	Deputy
	rate is added to the estimated value. If private organizations acquire, added compensation will be 300.	Commissioner
Section 9 (3)	Additional 100 compensations on top of the current market	Deputy Commissioner
	price for impacts mentioned under sec 9(1) and (2)	
Section 9 (4)	Appropriate action should be taken for relocation on top of the above-mentioned sub-sections.	
Section 10 (2)	If an entitled person does not consent to receive compensation, or if there is no competent person to receive compensation, or in the case of any dispute with the title to receive compensation, Deputy Commissioner deposits the compensation amount in a deposit account in the Public Account of the Republic and Deputy Commissioner acquires the land. But if any person complains about the ownership of the land, with appeal, he/she will be able to collect the amount from Deputy Commissioner. There is no Fixed time for this.	Deputy Commissioner
Section 11 (1)	Deputy Commissioner awards the compensation to entitled parties within 60 days of receiving the	Deputy

Relevant Section	Steps in the proces Responsibility under ARIPA, 2017	
	deposit from the requiring agency/person.	Commissioner
Section 12	When the property acquired contains standing crops cultivated by bargadar (shareholders), such portion of the compensation will be determined by the Deputy Commissioner and will be paid to the bargadar in cash.	Deputy Commissioner

According to the initial field screening, no tribal people are expected to be affected by the project. However, if tribal people are identified during project implementation, a separate IPP plan will be prepared following the guidelines of ESS7 and thus detailed legal framework will be described.

Voluntary Land Donation (VLD)

There are no specific guidelines on voluntary land donation in ARIPA 2017. The project will discourage land donation. However, during stakeholder consultations, the local people expressed that they normally donate the land for construction of rural roads. If local people are interested to donate land voluntarily, voluntary land donation procedures and steps described in ESS-5 must be followed. If donated land is used in this program, LGED must demonstrate that:

- The potential donor or donors have been appropriately informed and consulted about the project and the choices available to them.
- Potential donors are aware that refusal is an option and have confirmed in writing their willingness to proceed with the donation.
- The amount of land being donated is less than 10 of the potential donor's land holding and that it would not have significant impact on their livelihood
- No household relocation is involved.
- The donor is expected to benefit directly from the project; and
- For community or collective land, donation can only occur with the consent of individuals using or occupying the land. LGED will maintain a transparent record of all consultations and agreements reached.
- All consultations and documentation procedures regarding the donation must be well documented and preserved.

The World Bank Environment and Social Standards

Since October 2018, all World Bank Funded Investment Project Financing (IPF) are required to follow the Environmental and Social Framework (ESF) consisting of ten (10) Environment and Social Standards (ESS). These ESSs set out their requirement for the borrowers relating to

the identification and assessment of environmental and social risks and impacts associated with any project. The ESSs support the borrowers in achieving good international practice relating to environmental and social sustainability, assist them in fulfilling their national and international environmental and social obligations, enhance transparency and accountability and ensure sustainable development outcome through ongoing stakeholder engagement. Among the 10 standards, ESS5 on Land Acquisition, Restrictions on Land Use and Involuntary Resettlement recognizes that project-related land acquisition and restrictions on land use can have adverse impacts on communities and persons. LGED has prepared this RAP following the guidelines suggested under ESS5.

Objectives of ESS 5

- To avoid involuntary resettlement or, when unavoidable, minimize involuntary resettlement by exploring project design alternatives.
- To avoid forced eviction.
- To mitigate unavoidable adverse social and economic impacts from land acquisition or restrictions on land use by: (a) providing timely compensation for loss of assets at replacement cost and (b) assisting displaced persons in their efforts to improve, or at least restore, their livelihoods and living standards, in real terms, to pre-displacement levels or to levels prevailing prior to the beginning of project implementation, whichever is higher.
- To improve living conditions of poor or vulnerable persons who are physically displaced, through provision of adequate housing, access to services and facilities, and security of tenure.
- To conceive and execute resettlement activities as sustainable development programs, providing sufficient investment resources to enable displaced persons to benefit directly from the project, as the nature of the project may warrant.
- To ensure that resettlement activities are planned and implemented with appropriate disclosure of information, meaningful consultation, and the informed participation of those affected.

Applicability of ESS 5

ESS5 will apply as the direct social and economic impacts of a project that are permanent or temporary and are caused by the involuntary taking of land resulting in (i) relocation or loss of shelter; (ii) loss of assets or access to assets; (iii) loss of income sources or means of livelihood, whether or not the affected persons must move to another location; or (iv) the involuntary restriction of access to legally designated parks and protected areas resulting in adverse impacts on the livelihoods of the displaced persons. The ESS5 also applies in case any subproject activities found as 'linked' or 'associated facility'. This ESS requirements and provisions apply to all components of LGED that result in involuntary resettlement, regardless of the source of financing. Non-applicability of ESS5 is attached with Annex 5. This ESS applies to permanent or temporary physical and economic displacement resulting from the following types of land acquisition or restrictions on land use undertaken or imposed in connection with project

implementation:

- (a) Land rights or land use rights acquired or restricted through expropriation or other compulsory procedures in accordance with national law.
- (b) Land rights or land use rights acquired or restricted through negotiated settlements with property owners or those with legal rights to the land, if failure to reach settlement would have resulted in expropriation or other compulsory procedures.
- (c) Restrictions on land use and access to natural resources that cause a community or groups within a community to lose access to resource usage where they have traditional or customary tenure, or recognizable usage rights. This may include situations where legally designated protected areas, forests, biodiversity areas or buffer zones are established in connection with the project.
- (d) Relocation of people without formal, traditional, or recognizable usage rights, who are occupying or utilizing land prior to a project specific cut-off date.
- (e) Displacement of people as a result of project impacts that render their land unusable or inaccessible.
- (f) Restriction on access to land or use of other resources including communal property and natural resources such as marine and aquatic resources, timber and non-timber forest products, fresh water, medicinal plants, hunting and gathering grounds and grazing and cropping areas.
- (g) Land rights or claims to land, or resources relinquished by individuals or communities without full payment of compensation; and
- (h) Land acquisition or land use restrictions occurring prior to the project, but which were undertaken or initiated in anticipation of, or in preparation for, the project.

Forced eviction: LGED will not resort to forced evictions of affected persons. The exercise of eminent domain, compulsory acquisition or similar powers by DC will not be considered to be forced eviction providing it complies with the requirements of ARIPA 2017 and the provisions of this ESS and is conducted in a manner consistent with basic principles of due process. Due process is including the following types of procedural protections:

- consultation with all affected household.
- adequate and reasonable notice for all affected persons prior to the scheduled date of eviction.
- information on the proposed evictions.
- where groups of people are involved, impartial observers will be presented during eviction.
- all persons carrying out the eviction will be properly identified.
- evictions are not to take place in inclement weather or at night, or during festivals or holidays unless the affected persons consent otherwise.
- provision of legal remedies; and
- Provision, where possible, of legal aid to persons who need it to seek redress from the court.

Gaps Between ESS5 and ARIPA 2017 and Gap Filling Measures

The following are the key gaps of the ARIPA, 2017 vis-a-vis the World Bank ESS5 are presented in Table below

Table 16: Gaps between GOB policies/act and ESS5

Sl. Gaps between WB ESS 5 and GOB ARIPA Gap-filling measures/actions taken in this Project No 2017				
1	Gaps with regard to avoidance and minimized project impacts	The project designs adopted aimed to minimize		
		impacts and adjusted tracks and station design further to reduce impacts and risk.		
2	ARIPA 2017 does not require the preparation of resettlement plan or resettlement action plan (RAP);	RAP/s will be prepared for all sub-projects interventions and without the approval of RAP/s by the bank, construction works will not be started.		
3	ARIPA 2017 recognize title owners only; informal settlers are not covered. DC declare cut-off date only for titleholders	All affected persons including titled, non- titled, encroachers will be identified for the compensation and assistance at full replacement cost		
		Cut-off date for non-title holder will be consider the date of census survey.		
4	Existing acts and methods of assessments do not ensure full replacement costs and transitional support	If the compensation according to the ARIPA 2017 do not meet the replacement cost, additional top-up payments will ensure replacement cost at current		
		market price together with transitional support		
5	Consultation with affected communities not legally required under ARIPA 2017	Extensive consultations will be carried out during all phases of the project. A separate SEP will be		
		prepared.		
6	The affected landowners can object to the acquisition in the beginning, but once hearing is done and settled, there is no scope of further complaint during the acquisition process.	There is a provision of four-tier grievance redress mechanism in the project. 1 st level GRC is local GRC (LGRC), 2 nd level is district GRC, 3 rd level is PIU level and final are PSC level. People will first approach to LGRC and will request to forward case to district GRC if not settled at LGRC. If required, GRC will be forwarded to 3 rd and 4 th Aggrieved person may go to court at any		

	Sl. Gaps between WB ESS 5 and GOB ARIPA Gap-filling measures/actions taken in this Project No 2017				
		level of grievance mechanism for verdict.			
7	Relocation assistance or support allowed for tittle holders only under ARIPA 2017.No support is allowed for the squatters/illegal occupants	Affected households and businesses will receive relocation assistance and support from the project irrespective of titled, non-titled, encroachers etc.			
8	Income and livelihood restoration assistance is restricted only to additional 100 compensation	The project benefits include income and livelihood restoration, including training for alternative incomes, and seed grants for small businesses. Vulnerable people will be also included livelihood restoration program			
9	There is no policy against land restriction and force eviction	Forced eviction and land restriction are not allowed in this project. However, the exercise of eminent domain, compulsory acquisition or similar powers by DC will not be forced eviction providing it complies with the requirements of ARIPA 2017 and the provisions of this ESS, and is conducted in a manner consistent with basic principles of due			
10	ARIPA 2017 do not consider / recognize impacts imposed by the associate facilities. The act even does not explicitly cover restriction of access as an impact that would require compensation or resettlement	A common approach will be taken, and impact and risk assessment will be conducted for the associated facilities as well. Impact and risk assessment will be also conducted for any kind of "restriction of access" by the project.			
11	ARIPA 2017 does not have any provision to give special attention to the vulnerable groups like women, disables, ultra-poor or disadvantaged group	Special attention will be taken by the project for the vulnerable groups for i.e., additional grant, livelihood training, job opportunities during construction etc.			

Sl. Gaps between WB ESS 5 and GOB ARIPA Gap-filling measures/actions taken in this Project No 2017									
12	There i		provision onation	for		clearly on proced		voluntary	land

LGED will ensure implementation of the followings for different interventions:

Project design: LGED will try to avoid involuntary land acquisition, voluntary land donation or restrictions on land use. For this purpose, LGED will consider feasible alternative project designs to avoid or minimize land acquisition or restrictions on land use, especially where this would result in physical or economic displacement. The overall principle will be to balance the environmental, social, and financial costs and benefits, while paying particular attention to impacts on the women, poor and vulnerable.

Compensation and benefits for affected persons: All lands proposed to be acquired, requisitioned, affected structures, trees, business, community property and crops under the LGED program will be compensated as per replacement cost consistent with both government ARIPA 2017 and ESS 5. When land acquisition or restrictions on land use (whether permanent or temporary) cannot be avoided, LGED will offer affected persons' compensation at replacement cost, and other assistance as may be necessary to help them improve or at least restore their standards of living or livelihoods to the pre-project level. Compensation standards for categories of land and fixed assets will be disclosed and applied consistently. Compensation rates may be subject to upward adjustment where negotiation strategies are employed. In all cases, a clear basis for calculation of compensation will be documented, and compensation distributed in accordance with transparent procedures.

Public services and facilities: Public services and facilities interrupted and/ or relocated due to relocation will be fully restored and re-established at their original location or a relocation site. All compensation, relocation, restoration and rehabilitation provisions of this RAP are applicable to public services and facilities. These include but are not limited to schools, health centers, parks, community centers, local government administration, water supply, shrine and graveyards. However, for graveyard, the consent of the religious persons, local persons as well and local administration will be sought to mitigate the impact. Impacts on religious sites will be avoided as much as possible.

Vulnerable PAPs: All vulnerable PAPs including female headed, disabled-headed, elderly-headed and poor household etc. are entitled to livelihood restoration/ improvement support in the form of cash, job-placement, and additional financial support in the form of grants for investments in business or re-employment related equipment and buildings, as well as

organizational and logistical support to establish the PAP in an alternative income generation activity.

Small ethnic communities: During initial screening and consultation, no small ethnic communities are identified in the potential project areas. However, LGED will conduct social surveys including census and if any household belonging to small ethnic communities are found affected, ESS7 will apply. ESS7 will be implemented through development of a detailed IPP with the provision of free, prior and informed consent as appropriate. Even, if tribal people are affected with the associate facilities detailed IPP will be also prepared.

Affected Women and Female headed households: To ensure a clear understanding and due consideration of specific relocation and/ or resettlement impacts on displaced women and to safeguard their livelihoods, specific provisions for women will be adopted for the resettlement process, including (i) enumeration of all women and, if applicable, of their status as heads of household or otherwise vulnerable persons; (ii) collection of gender disaggregated socioeconomic data; (iii) consultation of women in joint or separate meetings; (iv) due consideration of grievances lodged by women; and (iv) provision of compensation and/ or new titles to women if they are titled or recognized owners of lost assets, and provisions of restoration and rehabilitation measures to women, if households are female headed or women's livelihood is directly concerned. The RAP for relevant activities will detail the scope of impacts on women and where required gender action plans will be prepared, implemented and monitored within or outside RAPs.

Community engagement: LGED will engage with affected communities through the process of stakeholder engagement described in ESS10 on Stakeholder Engagement and Information Disclosure. Decision-making processes related to resettlement and livelihood restoration will include options and alternatives from which affected persons may choose. Disclosure of relevant information and meaningful participation of affected communities and persons will take place during the consideration of alternative project designs, and thereafter throughout the planning, implementation, monitoring, and evaluation of the compensation process, livelihood restoration activities, and relocation process.

Grievance mechanism: The LGED will ensure that a grievance mechanism for the project is in place, in accordance with ESS10 as early as possible in project development to address specific concerns about compensation, relocation or livelihood restoration measures raised by displaced persons (or others) in a timely fashion. A separate GRM for the management of SEA-SH and labor will be formed with the guidelines of ESS 4 and ESS 10. Where possible, such grievance mechanisms will utilize existing formal or informal grievance mechanisms suitable for project purposes, supplemented as needed with project-specific arrangements designed to resolve disputes in an impartial manner.

Planning and implementation: Where land acquisition or restrictions on land use are unavoidable, LGED will, as part of the environmental and social assessment, conduct census, inventory of losses(IOL) and socio-economic survey (SES) to identify the persons who will be affected by the project, to establish an inventory of land and assets to be affected, to determine

who will be eligible for compensation and assistance, and to discourage ineligible persons, such as opportunistic settlers, from claiming benefits. The social assessment will also address the claims of communities or groups who, for valid reasons, may not be present in the project area during the time of the census, such as seasonal resource users. In conjunction with the census, the LGED will establish a cutoff date for eligibility. Information regarding the cut-off date will be well documented and will be disseminated throughout the project area at regular intervals in written and (as appropriate) non-written forms and in relevant local languages. This will include posted warnings that persons settling in the project area after the cutoff date may be subject to removal.